AGREEMENT

BETWEEN

THE

CAMBRIDGE SCHOOL COMMITTEE

AND

THE

CAMBRIDGE EDUCATION ASSOCIATION

UNITS A AND B

Effective: September 1, 2012 through August 31, 2016

TABLE OF CONTENTS

<u>ARTICLE</u>	TITLE	<u>PAGE</u>			
	Preamble	1			
Article 1	Recognition Clause	1			
Article 2	Bargaining Procedure	2			
Article 3	Grievance Procedure	2			
Article 4	Salaries	6			
Article 5	Teaching Hours and Teaching Load	8			
Article 6	Class Size	16			
Article 7	Specialists and Special Programs	17			
Article 8	Non-Teaching Duties	17			
Article 9	Teacher Employment	18			
Article 10	Teacher Assignment	19			
	Mileage	19			
Article 11	Transfers	20			
Article 12	Vacancies and Promotions	22			
Article 13	Positions in Summer School, Evening School,				
	Coaching and in Federal Programs	23			
Article 14	Teacher Evaluation	23			
Article 15	Teacher Facilities	25			
Article 16	Use of School Facilities	26			
Article 17	Sick Leave	26			
Article 18	Temporary Leave of Absence	28			
Article 19	Extended Leaves of Absence	30			
Article 20	Sabbatical Leave of Absence	31			
Article 21	Substitute Teachers	34			
Article 22	Professional Development and Educational Improvement	34			
Article 23	Protection	35			
Article 24	Personal Injury Benefits	36			
Article 25	Insurance Annuity and Dental Plan	37			
Article 26	Textbooks and Instructional Materials	40			
Article 27	Deductions	40			
Article 28	Recommendations	41			
Article 29	General	42			
Article 30	No Strike	46			
Article 31	School Committee Rights	47			
Article 32	Emergencies	47			
Article 33	Voluntary Career Change Option	47			
Article 34	Job-Sharing	48			
Article 35	Code of Ethics	49			
Article 36	New Teacher Orientation and Training	49			
Article 37	Teachers Providing Services to Students pursuant to the I.D.E.A.	49			
<u>APPENDICES</u>					
Appendices A through C Cambridge Education Association Salary Schedules 52					
Appendix D Teacher Standards, Procedures and Evaluation Instruments					
Appendix E Independent Medical Examination Agreement					
Appendix F Peer Observation Agreement					
Appendix G Expanded Learning Time Agreement					

PREAMBLE

The parties to this agreement, the Cambridge Public Schools ("CPS") and the Cambridge Education Association ("Association"), firmly believe that a quality education is a fundamental right of every child, that all children can learn and that the CPS and the Association have the joint responsibility to preserve and foster the right of all students to succeed. We enthusiastically share a commitment and a responsibility to provide an excellent education for all students in the Cambridge Public Schools.

We share a responsibility and a commitment to foster an organizational culture of respect and accountability at all levels of the CPS. We therefore commit ourselves to an ongoing value-driven review of the contractual structures and committees that currently exist to ensure that they are serving the interest of the partners at both the district and school levels to educate all students to their highest capacities.

This negotiated agreement was created using an interest-based bargaining approach and, as such, is much more than a contract that describes wages, hours and working conditions of the unit members. This agreement is a compact that defines how we work together in the best interests of students. It is part of a process in which the partners work together in a meaningful way and within a time frame that provides real opportunity to shape results for students. The purpose of this collaboration is to resolve problems, address common issues and identify opportunities for improvement.

ARTICLE 1 RECOGNITION CLAUSE

The COMMITTEE recognizes the ASSOCIATION for the purpose of collective bargaining as the exclusive representative of the two units consisting of all regularly appointed professional teaching employees of the Cambridge School System, including:

- Unit A. Teachers and Athletic Trainers; Nurse Educators, Registered Physical Therapists, Occupational Therapists, and Part-Time Learning Disability Teachers.
- Unit B. Ratio Salary Schedule Personnel

Unless otherwise indicated, the employees in the above units will be referred to as teachers and references to male teachers will include female teachers and ratio schedule personnel.

This contract will exclude substitute teachers and all other employees of the Cambridge School Department, except where specifically provided for in other articles of this Contract.

ARTICLE 2 BARGAINING PROCEDURE

- A-1. Not later than October 1 of the contract year in which this Agreement expires, the Committee agrees to enter into negotiations with the Association over a successor Agreement in accordance with the procedure set forth herein in good faith effort to reach agreement concerning teachers' wages, hours and other conditions of their employment. Any agreement so negotiated will apply to all teachers, and will be reduced to writing and signed by the Committee and the Association.
- A-2. During negotiations, the Committee and the Association will present relevant data, exchange points of view, and make proposals and counter proposals. The Committee will make available to the Association for inspection all pertinent public records of the school system. Either party may, if it so desires, utilize the services of an outside consultant and may call upon professional and lay representatives to assist in the negotiations.
- A-3. If the negotiations described in this Section A have reached an impasse, the procedure described in Chapter 150E of the General Laws will be followed.
- B. The Association and the Committee agree that each has a right to bargain for any provision that it wished in the preparation of this contract. Each expressly waives the right to reopen the contract for any changes unless mutually agreed upon by the Association and the Committee.
- C. TERM OF CONTRACT: This agreement shall be effective as of September 1, 2012 and remain in effect until August 31, 2016. It is agreed that upon receipt prior to October 1, 2015, of written notice from the Association of its desire to amend this contract, negotiations for a new contract will begin in October 2015, and that the sections thereof will concern the period September 1, 2016, onward. Otherwise, the Contract will remain in full force and effect from year to year.

ARTICLE 3 GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

The purpose of the procedures set forth hereinafter is to produce prompt and equitable solutions to those complaints, which, from time to time, may arise involving the wages, hours, or the conditions of employment of the members. The Committee and the Association desire that such procedure shall always be as informal and confidential as may be appropriate for the complaint involved at the procedural level involved. Nothing herein shall prohibit teachers and/or the Association from attempting to resolve grievances informally with appropriate members of the Administration prior to initiating the formal procedures set forth below. The parties are encouraged at any time before or during the grievance process to resolve problems through informal mediation or other settlement techniques as may be appropriate.

- A. DEFINITION: A grievance shall mean a complaint by a member that there has been a violation, misinterpretation or inequitable application of any of the provisions of this contract. As used in this Article the term "member" shall also mean a group of members having the same grievance.
- B. <u>RIGHT OF THE ASSOCIATION</u>: The Committee acknowledges the right of the Association to participate in the processing of any grievance at any level.
- C. <u>ADJUSTMENT OF GRIEVANCES</u>: Grievances shall be presented and adjusted in the following manner:

Level One

All grievances which involve a question within the scope of responsibility of the grievant's appropriate supervisor will be filed and thoroughly discussed at this level. The grievance shall be filed in writing by the grievant and a representative of the Association with the appropriate supervisor. The supervisor shall submit his written answer to the member and the Association within fifteen (15) business days of the filing of the grievance.

Level Two

Administrators shall proceed directly to Level Two.

If the grievance shall not be disposed of hereunder to the member's satisfaction and the member and the Association shall have determined to proceed further, the member and a representative of the Association shall present a written statement of the grievance to the Superintendent within twenty-five (25) business days of receipt of the supervisor's answer. The Superintendent shall meet with the member and a representative of the Association in an effort to settle the grievance, provided that the Superintendent may designate another to act in his place and provided further, that if the Superintendent so designates another and his disposition is not satisfactory to the member, the member and a representative of the Association shall have the right to meet with the Superintendent. In any event, the written answer of the Superintendent to the grievant and the Association is due no later than twenty-five (25) business days after the filing of the grievance at this level. Provided the parties agree, Level One and/or Level Two of the Grievance procedure may be bypassed and the grievance brought directly to Level Three.

Level Three

If the grievance shall not have been disposed of under Level Two to the member's satisfaction and the employee and the Association shall have determined to proceed further, a written statement of the grievance shall be presented within ten (10) business days of receipt of the Superintendent's answer by the Association to the Committee. The written decision of the School Committee shall be due within twenty-five (25) business days of the filing of the grievance at the School Committee Level.

PROVISIONS APPLICABLE TO GRIEVANCES AT LEVEL ONE, LEVEL TWO AND LEVEL THREE.

The School Committee will comply with law with respect to its obligation to furnish information relevant to grievance processing. Each written statement of a grievance shall include: (1) a concise statement of the facts constituting the grievance; (2) a reference to the applicable provisions of this Contract; (3) the date upon which the act or omission giving rise to the grievance occurred, and, if applicable, the latter date upon which the member should not be held to have learned of the same and a concise statement of the reasons why the member should not be held to have learned of the same earlier; and (4) the dates of all prior written presentations, if any. Each statement under Level Two or Three shall be signed on behalf of the Association by its President, or Vice-President, or the Chairman, or Vice-Chairman of the Grievance Committee.

In those cases in which the event, or omission giving rise to the grievances should have become known to the member upon the occurrence of the event or omission, the statement shall be presented not later than the first to occur: the twentieth (20th) school day; or, fortieth (40th) calendar day next following the date of event or omission. In those cases in which the member affected could not reasonably be expected to have knowledge of the event or omission until some time after its occurrence, the time for presenting the statement shall be measured from the first date upon which the member should have known of the event or omission and the burden of establishing a later date than the date of occurrence shall be upon the member. Any grievance pending at the conclusion of the Contract will remain operative in the subsequent Contract period unless settled in negotiations.

Failure by the person to whom presented to make a determination with respect to a grievance by the time limit indicated shall be deemed a denial of the grievance.

Failure to present a proper written statement within the applicable time limit shall be deemed a waiver of the grievance. Time limits may be extended by mutual agreement in writing.

Times for meetings to discuss grievances shall be scheduled outside of school hours unless in the judgment of the Superintendent, in the case of a Level Two proceeding, or of the Committee, in the case of a Level Three proceeding, a meeting during school hours is desirable to facilitate the production of appropriate information. Attendance by members and by Association representatives at grievance meetings held during school hours shall constitute authorized absence without loss of pay. Members of the Grievance Committee of the Association may also be absent during school hours without loss of pay in those instances in which it is reasonably necessary for the investigation or processing of an alleged grievance and for such periods as investigation or processing during school hours may reasonably require. The Association agrees that absences during school hours shall be avoided whenever they would interfere with the conduct of the education program and that the right to take such absence shall not be abused. The Association shall have the right to use in its presentation at any level of this grievance procedure any representative or representatives of its own choosing.

RECORDS

While both parties may maintain files of grievances and the disposition thereof, the Committee shall not make any entry or file any paper in the personnel file of any employee involved in a grievance except as may be required to implement the disposition thereof.

REPRISALS

No reprisal of any kind shall be taken by any party hereto against any person who participates in any way in grievance proceedings by reason of such participation.

PRECEDENT

A written record shall be made of the disposition of any grievance at Level Two or Level Three. If such disposition becomes final by acceptance by the Association, such disposition shall apply to all future complaints based on the same or similar facts.

ARBITRATION

If a grievance involving the interpretation or application of any provision of this Agreement shall not have been disposed of under Level Three of the grievance procedure to the satisfaction of the member and the Association, the Association may, not later than twenty-five (25) business days next following receipt of response to the grievance under Level Three, initiate arbitration of the grievance under the rules then obtaining of the American Arbitration Association. This initiation may also be made by submission under such rules. The arbitration shall proceed under such rules except that the parties may, if they can, mutually designate the Arbitrator.

The Arbitrator shall be without power to modify, alter, add to, or subtract from the provisions of this Contract. The arbitrator's award, if within his jurisdiction, shall be final and binding on both parties.

The fees of the American Arbitration Association and of the arbitrator and the expenses of the arbitrator and the conduct of the hearing shall be shared equally by the parties but each party shall bear its own expenses for the presentation of its case.

Arbitration pursuant to this Article shall be the exclusive remedy available to members and the Association in the event that a grievance is not disposed of under the Grievance Procedure.

D. <u>ADVISORY ARBITRATION AND ALTERNATIVE DISPUTE RESOLUTION</u> PROCEDURES

The purpose of this provision is to provide the Association and the Committee with feedback and advice from an advisory arbitrator regarding a specific grievance(s). While such feedback and advice is strictly advisory in nature, it is the hope of the parties that said advisory arbitrator shall

make suggestions for resolution or disposition, which will assist the parties in improving contract enforcement and labor relations in general. To this end, the parties agree as follows:

- 1. Advisory arbitration may be proposed by either party at any stage of the Grievance Procedure following the presentation of the grievance at Level Two. Advisory arbitration shall only take place by mutual agreement between the Association and the Committee.
- 2. The entire advisory arbitration procedure is non-binding except as specifically agreed to by the parties in writing. The feedback from the advisory arbitrator shall in no circumstance, except by mutual agreement of the parties, be referred to in any subsequent formal arbitration with respect to any grievance.
- 3. No advisory arbitrator shall sit as the formal arbitrator in a case in which (s)he was an advisory arbitrator.
- 4. Cases shall be presented without witnesses, briefs or transcripts. The parties shall provide brief oral presentation of their respective claims and defenses using documentary evidence and/or stipulations as may be appropriate. The particular details of the process will be agreed upon in each instance by the parties and the advisory arbitrator.
- 5. The advisory arbitrator shall provide feedback, advice and suggestions for resolution or disposition to the Association and the Committee immediately following the presentations of the parties unless the parties mutually agree to the contrary.
- 6. All costs of advisory arbitration shall be shared equally by the parties, but each party shall bear its own expenses for the presentation of its cases.
- 7. The parties may agree upon other dispute resolution methods in addition to the foregoing in an effort to resolve grievances.

ARTICLE 4 SALARIES

A. The salaries of all persons covered by this Agreement are set forth in the salary schedules attached hereto in the Appendices.

B. Sick Leave Buy Back

In recognition of dedicated service to the children of Cambridge, any teacher covered by this agreement who is eligible to retire may obtain an increase in compensation in the final year of teaching by following the established procedure.

- B-1. In order to allow for budgeting, eligible teachers must notify the Superintendent in writing by February 15th of the school year at the end of which they intend to retire under the provisions of the Massachusetts Teachers' Retirement Act. Exceptions to the above rule will be made only when an emergency clearly exists. Teachers who wish to retire on a date other than the last day of the school year must notify the Superintendent by February 15th of the school year prior to the expected date of their retirement.
- B-2. If such notice is submitted in writing by February 15, then, upon retirement, the teacher shall be paid the amount specified below for their accumulated unused sick leave as of the date of retirement.

In the event that a teacher retires other than during the period between the last day of the school year and the first day of the following school year, or at the end of the semester for a teacher assigned to a high school program or on December 31st for a teacher assigned to an elementary school or upper school, then there will be a twenty percent (20%) deduction from the amount that the teacher is entitled to as his/her sick leave buyback.

- B-3. For all members of Units A&B, the maximum number of accumulated sick days for which sick leave buyback will be permitted is 400 (four hundred) except that all members in Units A&B hired before September 1, 2013who have accumulated a total of 350 sick days or more as of September 1, 2013 shall be exempted from the application of this cap for sick leave buyback purposes.
- B-4. In the event a teacher dies while employed by the School Department, his/her estate will be paid a sum equal to the number of his/her accumulated sick leave days times the daily rate set forth in Section B-2 above.

C. <u>403B Plan – Transfer Of Sick Leave Buyback</u>

The Committee agrees to implement the use of a 403B plan in accordance with Internal Revenue Service regulations to allow members of Units A&B to make a one-time transfer of sick leave buyback monies at the time of retirement to a 403B plan to reduce tax liability in accordance with Internal Revenue Service Regulations.

D. Increments

Effective 9/1/02

To be eligible to advance to the next annual salary step, teachers must complete 110 days of paid employment in the previous school year as a regularly appointed teacher in the Cambridge Public School Department. The 110-day rule does not apply to a person on sabbatical leave.

E. <u>Direct Deposit of Paychecks</u>

In lieu of payment of salary by paycheck, teachers may elect to have their total net pay deposited directly into their bank accounts, subject to the rules and regulations of the Office of the City Treasurer.

ARTICLE 5 TEACHING HOURS AND TEACHING LOAD

A. TIME SCHEDULE FOR STUDENTS:

Except for students covered by activities conducted during flex-time (see Section L below), the following shall be the time schedule for students;

Elementary School/Upper School 8:25 a.m. - 2:25 p.m. Cambridge Rindge and Latin School 8:05 a.m. - 2:30 p.m.

The above starting and closing times may be moved forward or backward up to one-half hour, with every reasonable effort to reduce said span of time, for particular schools for the purpose of maximizing the efficiency of school bus utilization. The Association will be consulted prior to making any such time schedule changes.

B. TIME SCHEDULE FOR TEACHERS:

- B-1. The Committee and the Association agree that the teacher as a professional will devote whatever time is required to maintain a high quality of education in the Cambridge Public Schools.
- B-2. All elementary and upper school campus teachers will begin their workday fifteen minutes prior to the starting time established for students and will end ten minutes after the time established for the dismissal of pupils.
- B-3. There will be a pool of thirty-five (35) hours per year for school curricular/staff development, scheduled tutoring services or parent/guardian conference services. This time will not be required during the following weeks: opening week, Thanksgiving week, the five school days prior to the beginning of the December vacation week, and the five school days prior to the last day of school. This pool of thirty-five (35) hours will be scheduled by each principal/dean, subject to the following rules:
 - 1. Each principal/head of upper school/dean will schedule the use of such time after consulting with the Faculty Advisory Committee in their school building or small school at CRLS.

- 2. Principals/heads of upper schools/deans will make reasonable efforts to give one (1) month advance notice of any scheduled meeting/event.
- 3. Principals/heads of upper schools/deans will accommodate staff who are already enrolled in outside courses or seminars.
- 4. Principals/heads of upper schools/deans will not schedule more than three (3) hours of such time in a week, and no session will be more than two (2) hours in length.
- 5. Principals/heads of upper schools/deans will not schedule more than twelve (12) hours of such time in any given month.
- 6. The hours will be contiguous with the school day.
- 7. The scheduling of such time will be exclusive of early release days (i.e. up to two (2) such hours may be scheduled following the end of teacher working hours on early release days)
- B-4. The length of the workweek for part-time learning disability teachers (former L. D. tutors) shall be twenty hours per week.
- B-5. A. Principals/heads of upper schools/deans can require members of the bargaining unit who are affected by mergers, consolidations or major program initiatives to be effective during the life of the contract to participate in up to thirty (30) hours of mandatory staff development and/or training, paid at the workshop participant rate, during the course of the school year during which the contract is in effect.
 - B. Principals/heads of upper schools/deans can require all other members of the bargaining unit to participate in up to 15 hours of mandatory staff development and/or training, paid at the workshop participant rate, during the course of the school year.
 - C. The training described above in sections A and B of Article 5B-5 will be scheduled at any time during the period from the week before the start of the school year to within five business days of the last day of the school year and no later than June 30th, subject to the following rules:
 - 1. Each principal/head of upper schools/dean will schedule the use of such time after consulting with the Faculty Advisory Committee in their school building or small school at CRLS.
 - 2. Principals/heads of upper schools/deans will make reasonable efforts to give one (1) month advance notice to all staff of any scheduled sessions.

- 3. Principals/heads of upper schools/deans will accommodate staff who are already enrolled in outside courses or seminars.
- 4. Such sessions will not be held on weekends.
- 5. When such sessions are scheduled on school days, principals/heads of heads of upper schools/deans will not schedule more than three (3) hours of such time in a week, and no session will exceed two (2) hours in length.
- 6. When such sessions are scheduled on school days, principals/heads of upper schools/deans will not schedule more than twelve (12) hours of such sessions in any given month.
- 7. When such sessions are scheduled on school days, the hours of such sessions will be contiguous with the school day.
- 8. The total number of hours that may be scheduled pursuant to Article 5B-3 and Article 5B-5 in any week when school is in session is five (5) hours.
- 9. The maximum number of hours that can be required of a member of the bargaining unit pursuant to Article 5 B-5A and Article 5 B-5B during the course of any school year is thirty (30) hours.
- D. Members of the bargaining unit participating in mandatory staff development and/or training will be given the opportunity to evaluate the effectiveness of such sessions.
- E. Any staff development and/or training that is scheduled in addition to the time set forth above in Article 5B-3 and Article 5B-5(A) and (B) will be voluntary.
- F. Principals/heads of upper schools/deans will make reasonable efforts to provide a tentative schedule of staff development and/or training contemplated for the upcoming school year by the end of the first week that school is in session. The parties acknowledge, recognize and agree that such schedule is subject to change and the provision of such tentative schedule does not alter the notice requirements set forth in Article 5, Section B, B-3(2) and Article 5, Section B, B-5(C)(2).

C. WORK YEAR FOR TEACHERS:

C-1. The work year for personnel in Unit A shall be 183 days. The first school day for students shall be the Tuesday following Labor Day in September. All Unit A members shall report to work on the Tuesday, Wednesday and Thursday of the week preceding Labor Day. One of these days shall be for classroom preparation and the other two (2) days shall be for Unit A members to participate in professional development and other activities as determined by the school and/or

school district. The Friday of the week preceding Labor Day shall not be a workday for teachers. In addition thereto, the school calendar shall include not more than five (5) days for inclement weather.

C-2. THE WORK YEAR FOR PERSONNEL IN UNIT B WILL BE AS FOLLOWS:

- a. The work year for administrators on ten-month contract will be the teacher work year plus whatever extra time is necessary to discharge the duties of their positions. In any event elementary assistant principals working on a ten month contract shall return to work the week before teachers return to school, and shall be available for consultation on the telephone, and subject to call in if specific need arises, one week after school closes in June.
- b. All personnel on an eleven-month contract (206 days) will continue on an eleven-month contract and Directors, Assistant Principals (secondary 9-12), Deans of Curriculum and Program (secondary 9-12), administrative assistants, Deans of Students (secondary 9-12), Assistant Directors and Coordinators appointed to these positions after September 1, 1973, shall serve on an eleven month contract.
- c. Personnel presently on ten-month contract will continue on ten-month contract. Personnel in Unit B will be required to meet the minimum time schedule adopted for teachers in Unit A, and, in addition thereto, will remain a sufficient length of time to discharge the duties of their positions.
- d. The work year for elementary and upper school assistant principals will consist of the minimum time scheduled for teachers in Unit A work year plus five (5) additional days the week before teachers return to work for the start of the school year.
- C-3. All teachers will be required to attend two Parent/Guardian-Teacher-Pupil conferences of two hours duration without additional compensation. In addition, Principals/Heads of Upper Schools, after consulting with their Faculty Advisory Committee, may schedule no more than two (2) additional parent/guardian conferences, open houses or curriculum nights of two hours each in duration that teachers are required to attend. Further all teachers will be required to schedule five additional hours of Parent/Guardian-Teacher-Pupil conference time. Such conferences may be scheduled at times and locations suggested by teachers after conferring with the Parent/Guardian, with the prior approval of the Principal/Head of Upper School. Such approval will not be unreasonably withheld. After providing ample opportunity for staff input, the Principal/Head of Upper School may schedule one of said five hours by allocating additional time to no more than two of the scheduled Parent/Guardian-Teacher-Pupil conferences. At no time will the allocation of additional time exceed one hour total.

The intent of this section is to maximize the opportunities for teachers to have conferences with all parents/guardians during the school year.

C-4. Early Release Days

- a. Elementary students will be released at or around lunchtime six (6) times during the school year. One such day shall be used for elementary graduation exercises. No more than two (2) such days shall be used for system-wide professional activities, at the discretion of the Superintendent, and such days shall not be scheduled during the winter months. The remaining days shall be used for school-based professional activities. Teachers will spend such school-based days on staff development, parent/guardian conferences, tutoring of students, or other educationally related tasks, as designated by the Principal/Head of Upper School. Teachers will be dismissed at the time appropriate for the school pursuant to Section B-2.
- b. Preparation periods will not be granted during release time.
- D-1. Subject to the requirements of the Civil Service Regulations and the availability of personnel, teachers will have a duty-free lunch period of the following lengths:
 - a. Elementary school Grades K through 5 thirty (30) minutes.
 - b. Upper school Grades 6 through 8 thirty (30) minutes.
 - c. Senior high school thirty (30) minutes.
 - d. Teachers will be allowed to leave the building during their duty-free lunch period.

D-2. PREPARATION TIME:

Personnel in Unit A will, in addition to their lunch periods, have a preparation period during which they will not be assigned to other duties as follows:

- a. Elementary/Upper School Campus
 Elementary and upper school campus teachers shall have no less than forty (40)
 continuous minutes of daily, duty free preparation time.
- b. The School Committee will indemnify a teacher in an elementary school, a teacher in an upper school campus or a high school teacher who loses preparation periods on the following basis: While a teacher shall not be required to use the prep time to prepare the person providing coverage, the teacher should consult with that person as his or her normal planning may require. The School Committee will indemnify a teacher in an elementary/upper school or a high school teacher not more than;

Effective Date

Per Hour, Pro Rata

September 1, 2012-August 31, 2016

\$31.65

Payment will be made in December and June/July provided, however, that the teacher and the principal/head of upper school certify the number of lost preparation periods by the end of December and June for payment at the appropriate times and provided that a current record of same is available at all times in the office of the principal.

E-1. Secondary school teachers shall be required to be present for six (6) hours and twenty five (25) minutes per day. Student instructional time shall be no less than 330 minutes per day. Teachers will have one prep period per day the equivalent of one teaching period, but no less than forty (40) minutes. All other time the teachers are required to be in the building is assigned professional time. Assigned professional time is defined as teachers working with teachers and/or administrators, on issues of curriculum, professional development and other professional activities related to instruction subject to the approval of appropriate administrators. It does not include student supervisory activities.

Secondary school teachers shall teach 75% of the instructional day for students. It is intended under the block schedule that secondary school teachers shall not have more than two (2) preparations per semester or four (4) preparations per year although it is recognized that there may be unusual instances in which scheduling demands require that some teachers have three (3) preparations in a semester. In such event, teachers assigned three (3) preparations shall have three (3) full instructional blocks of duty free preparation a week and two (2) forty minute continuous duty free preparation periods a week. All other secondary school teachers shall have two (2) full instructional blocks of duty free preparation and three (3) forty (40) minute continuous duty free preparation periods. In no event shall a secondary school teacher be assigned more than five (5) preparations in a year. Secondary school teachers will, when necessary, communicate or meet with parents/guardians of students during any duty free preparation period. All other time the secondary school teachers are required to be in the building is assigned professional time as defined above.

- E-2. Secondary school teachers will not be required to teach more than two (2) subjects nor more than three (3) teaching preparations within said subjects at any one time. Only in unusual circumstances, because of the diversity of the programs offered, will exceptions to the above be allowed. In such a case, the average class load shall not exceed fourteen (14) students.
- F. Exceptions to the provisions of Section D and E up to five days may be made if the Superintendent or his designee determines that such exception is necessary for the best interest of the student. However, exceptions which exceed five (5) days will be by mutual agreement between the Association and the Superintendent. The Association will be notified of such exceptions.

- G. Teacher participation in extra-curricular activities will be strictly voluntary.
- H. The Committee agrees to provide adequate personnel for the maintenance, upkeep, and other duties in each building.
- I. Any change of duty, hours or responsibility of any administrator would not be made without good reason.
- J. Subject to the approval of the Superintendent or his designee, a teacher may volunteer for non-teaching supervisory or school operations duties or projects beyond the scope of those normally performed. Said duties or projects shall be compensated at the following rate per hour, pro rata.

Effective Date

Rate per Hour

September 1, 2012 - August 31, 2016

\$22.06

K. FLEX TIME FOR GUIDANCE COUNSELORS

- 1. Guidance counselors can elect to work two (2) evenings a month in order to meet with families or for other educational purposes. Guidance counselors who provide this service will be able to reconfigure time commensurate with the volunteered flex time. Such arrangements for flextime scheduling must receive a proper approval from the Superintendent or her designee.
- 2. Guidance counselors may be required to work up to three (3) days after the end of the school year and three (3) days before the beginning of the school year to assist in scheduling and other guidance activities. The principal shall first meet with the guidance counselors as a department before May 15th to discuss the scheduling of such dates. In exchange for performing this work either before or after the end of the school year, guidance counselors shall be given a corresponding number of compensatory days off during the school year arranged through the principal of the school and/or his/her designee. Requests shall be made at least twenty-four (24) hours in advance and approval of such days shall not be unreasonably withheld. There shall be no restriction on when guidance counselors may use these days (i.e., they can be used before or after a long weekend/vacation week).

L. FLEXIBLE HOURS WORK SCHEDULE

It is recognized by the parties that it may be advantageous both to individual teachers and to the educational program of the Cambridge Public Schools to allow for flexible work scheduling. In consideration thereof, the Association and the Committee agree as follows:

1. No members of the bargaining unit will lose a job or be reduced in time as a result of this flex time provision during the implementation or continuation pursuant to paragraph nine of this provision.

- 2. An Advisory Flex Time Program Oversight Committee ("Oversight Committee") shall be created. The Oversight Committee shall consist of two (2) representatives of the Association and two (2) representatives of the Committee. The Superintendent and the CEA President will jointly agree on the composition of the Committee. The Oversight Committee shall act in an advisory capacity to the Superintendent.
- 3. A Flex Program Proposal ("Proposal") must fall within a "Flex Time" window of 7:00 a.m. to 6:00 p.m. during the contractual work year. A flexible work hours schedule proposal (including providing for compliance with Article 5, B-3) may be submitted to the Superintendent by teachers and/or school or program administrators. Individual teachers and/or administrators shall be required to demonstrate the educational benefit to students.
- 4. Proposals shall be submitted and the Superintendent, in his discretion, may approve such proposals for a flexible work schedule at anytime during the school year. Once approved, a flexible work schedule shall not be modified prior to the expiration of the approved proposal. Flexible work schedules shall be reviewed yearly by the Oversight Committee.
- 5. A flexible hours schedule shall be the equivalent of the total work time requirement which the individual teacher is required to work under the collective bargaining agreement. No teacher shall be required to work non-contiguous hours, nor shall a teacher be required to work in excess of the total hours set forth in this contract.
- 6. Individual teachers who elect to participate in a flextime opportunity shall do so on a strictly voluntary basis. Flextime opportunities shall be made available to teachers on a voluntary basis through an in-house posting. In filling flextime postings, consideration shall be given to a teacher's certification, area of competence, major and/or minor field of study, quality of teaching performance, attendance record and length of service in the Cambridge School System. All qualifications being equal, as determined solely at the discretion of the Superintendent, the teacher with the longest service in the Cambridge School System shall be given first choice for flextime opportunities.
- 7. Non-professional status teachers shall be eligible to participate in the flextime program, if they receive prior approval of the Superintendent and the President of the CEA.
- 8. If volunteers are not available or selected, then flextime opportunities shall be posted for new teacher hiring. Any new hire positions created under this provision shall be allowed to continue after the expiration of this provision, even if the parties choose not to renew the terms of this flextime program.

- 9. It is understood that a flexible hours work schedule is an arrangement between the individual teacher and the Superintendent. As such, in the event said teacher severs his/her employment during the period of the flex schedule, no member of the bargaining unit shall be assigned to said flex schedule involuntarily.
- 10. The Oversight Committee shall report on the flextime program to the joint bargaining teams of the parties during the term of the contract.
- 11. The fact of an individual's participation or non-participation in the flex program shall not adversely affect his/her evaluation or result in discipline, reassignment or transfer.

ARTICLE 6 CLASS SIZE

A. It is agreed that as soon as practical, considering availability of qualified personnel and suitable classroom space, the maximum number of pupils per teacher will be as follows:

1.	Elementary/Upper Schools	
	Kindergarten	20
	Grades 1 through5	25
	Grades 6 through 8	25
2.	Senior High School	
	Science Laboratory	20
	Shop/Career and Technical Education Lab	20
	Academic subjects	30

т1

/T T

- 3. Self-contained and/or substantially separate classes at no time shall exceed the number set by state law.
- 4. To the extent possible, remedial reading classes will not exceed the maximum recommended by the Department of Education.
- 5. Where educationally feasible, larger classes will be assigned larger classrooms.
- 6. Case load for adjustment counselors shall at no time exceed the number set by law.
- 7. Within the first two weeks of each semester, guidance counselors and deans may ask teachers to authorize overrides to permit up to five (5) additional students per class. Such authorization will be completely voluntary.

ARTICLE 7 SPECIALISTS AND SPECIAL PROGRAMS

- A. The Committee and the Association recognize the fact that an adequate number of competent specialists is essential to the operation of an effective educational program.
- B. Special programs are deemed an important aspect of the educational program of students and special program classes (i.e., art, music, science, etc.) will not be canceled for the day so that specialists should act as substitute teachers in regular classes except in cases of emergency.
- C. The Committee recognizes that it must provide sufficient personnel to deliver services to meet the goals and objectives mandated by a student's individualized education program (IEP) in accordance with the timelines established by federal and state law. Therefore, it is the responsibility of the Office of Student Services (OSS) to insure that caseloads for OSS specialists fulfilling a student's IEP are equitable throughout the district. Caseloads are not grievable. In accordance with Article 10, Section A, administrators are responsible for notifying an individual specialist about his or her caseload. Further, the administrator will provide the specialist the opportunity to discuss the caseload. After the above-mentioned discussion, if disagreement continues, the specialist may request that the Association President meet with the Assistant Superintendent of the Office of Student Services or his/her designee to discuss the caseload. The Association may refer any policy matter relating to specialist caseloads to the School Committee Subcommittee on Special Education. The School Committee's Subcommittee on Special Education will review policy matters relating to specialist caseloads with the Association.

ARTICLE 8 NON-TEACHING DUTIES

The Committee and the Association acknowledge that a teacher's primary responsibility is to teach and that his energies should, to the extent possible, be utilized to this end. Therefore, they agree as follows:

- A. Teachers will not be required to perform the following duties:
 - 1. Non-professional assignments, including, but not limited to vacuuming carpets, milk distribution, cafeteria supervision, sidewalks, and buses from home to school, and school to home, except in cases of emergency as determined by the administrator of the building.
 - 2. Health services such as weighing and measuring pupils.
 - 3. Collecting money from students for non-educational purposes. Although teachers may be required to collect and transmit money to be used for educational purposes, they will not be required to tabulate or account for such money.

- 4. Duplicating instructional and other materials, and other similar clerical functions.
- B. Teachers will not be required to drive pupils to activities which take place away from the school.
- C. Teachers will perform corridor duty as stipulated by the Principal/Head of Upper School of the building.

ARTICLE 9 TEACHER EMPLOYMENT

- A. Full credit on the salary schedule, not to exceed six (6) years will be given for previous outside teaching experience upon initial employment. In the case of exceptional needs, this requirement may be waived.
- B. Teachers with previous teaching experience in the Cambridge School System will, upon returning to the system, receive full credit on the salary schedule for all outside teaching experience. Teachers who have not been engaged in teaching on a full time basis will, upon returning to the system, be restored to that step on the salary schedule on which they would have been placed in September if they had remained in the Cambridge School System.
- C. Previously accumulated unused sick days will be restored to all returning regularly appointed teachers.
- D. Teachers who have obtained National Board Teacher Certification, any physical therapist who holds Board Certification as a Clinical Specialist in Pediatrics (PCS) issued by the American Board of Physical Therapy Specialties (ABPTS) and American Physical Therapy Association (APTA), any occupational therapist who holds Board Certification in Pediatrics (OT) or Specialty Certification in School System (OT) issued by the American Occupational Therapy Association (AOTA) and any speech language therapist who holds a certificate of clinical competence (CCC-SLP) issued by the American Speech Language Hearing Association (ASHA) will be granted a one-time fifteen (15) credits on the teacher's salary schedule as follows:

Bachelors will be placed as Master Master degree will be placed at Master plus 15 Master plus 15 will be placed at Master plus 30 Master plus 30 will be placed at Master plus 45 Master plus 45 will be placed at Master plus 60

Teachers who have either a Master plus 60 credits or a Doctorate who have obtained National Board Teacher Certification, any physical therapist who holds Board Certification as a Clinical Specialist in Pediatrics (PCS) issued by the American Board of Physical Therapy Specialties (ABPTS) and American

Physical Therapy Association (APTA), any occupational therapist who holds Board Certification in Pediatrics (OT) or Specialty Certification in School System (OT) issued by the American Occupational Therapy Association (AOTA) and any speech language therapist who holds a certificate of clinical competence (CCC-SLP) issued by the American Speech Language Hearing Association (ASHA) will be granted an annual stipend of \$1,000 (one thousand dollars).

ARTICLE 10 TEACHER ASSIGNMENT

- A. Teachers will be notified in writing of their programs for the coming year, including the schools to which they will be assigned, the grades and/or subjects that they will teach, and any special or unusual classes that they will have. Said notification where possible will be made before the close of school in June.
- B. In order to assure that pupils are taught by teachers working within their areas of competence, teachers will not be assigned, except temporarily and for good cause, outside the scope of their teaching certificates and/or the major or minor fields of study.
- C. To the extent possible, changes in grade assignment in the elementary/upper schools and in subject assignment in the secondary schools will be voluntary.
- D. In arranging schedules for teachers who are assigned to more than one school, an effort will be made to limit the amount of inter-school travel. Such teachers will be notified of any changes in their schedules as soon as practicable. Teachers who are assigned to more than one school in any one school day will receive the following rate per mile for all inter-school driving done by them or reimbursement for the cost of public transportation.

Effective Date	Rate Per Mile	
September 1, 2012 - August 31, 2016	.40	

E. Teacher assignments will conform to applicable equal employment opportunity law with respect to race, creed, color, religion, national origin, sex, marital status, sexual orientation, disability, gender, gender identity, genetic information or age.

ARTICLE 11 TRANSFERS

DEFINITIONS:

<u>TRANSFER:</u> A transfer shall be defined as a voluntary or involuntary movement of a teacher from one school to another (except for reassignments as defined below).

<u>REASSIGNMENT</u>: Reassignment is defined as placement of school-based teachers in different grades within an elementary school, within an upper school campus, different

subjects or houses at the high school, and placement of teachers in specialist positions (i.e. Office of Student Services, Bilingual, Art, Music, Physical Education, Science and Modern Language).

Although the Committee and the Association recognize that some transfer of teachers from one school to another is unavoidable, they also recognize that frequent transfer of teachers is disruptive of the educational process and interferes with optimum teacher performance. Therefore, they agree as follows:

- A. When a reduction in the number of teachers in a school is necessary, volunteers will be transferred first.
- B-1. When involuntary transfers are necessary, a teacher's certification, area of competence, major and/or minor field of study, quality of teaching performance, and length of service in the Cambridge School System will be considered in determining which teacher is to be transferred.
- B-2. An involuntary transfer will be made only after a meeting between the teacher involved and the Superintendent (or his designee) at which time the teacher involved will be notified of the reasons for the transfer. In the event that a teacher objects to the transfer at this meeting, upon the request of the teacher, the Association will be notified and the Superintendent (or his designee) will meet with the Association's representative to discuss the transfer.
- B-3 In all cases of involuntary transfer, when the teacher has been notified of such transfer, he will be given an opportunity at that time to examine a list of all vacancies and to select a position for which he believes himself qualified. Said selection will not be denied by the Superintendent without, in his judgment, good reason. Positions being filled by substitute teachers will be included on the list of vacancies to be shown to the transferring teacher as being available the following September.

Once a teacher is notified of his or her involuntary transfer, he or she will be permitted through August 15 of that year to be interviewed for any vacancy posted by that date in accordance with Article 12, Section III. Teachers shall be entitled to be interviewed during the ten day period from the date the notice is posted, although a teacher may also participate in any subsequent interviews if he or she applies for the position and is not initially selected as a result of the "ten day posting interview." Only involuntary transferees may be interviewed during this ten day period.

Involuntarily transferred teachers, who elect to be interviewed during the ten day posting period noted above, shall be interviewed by a team which shall consist, at a maximum, of a principal/head of upper school, an assistant principal, a director or coordinator, a teacher, a parent liaison, or a parent member of the school improvement council. The Superintendent has discretion on the composition of a specific interview team, consistent with the above.

If recommended by the principal/head of upper school and approved by the Superintendent, teachers shall be transferred to that position, provided, however, that the teacher also may exercise his or her right to such "ten day posting interviews" for any other position posted as of August 15 of that year.

- C. Teachers desiring a transfer will submit a written request to the Superintendent and will be given a list of all available vacancies within two weeks of said request. Upon selection of the available vacancy desired, the teacher will submit a letter stating the reason thereof. Such request must be submitted prior to February 15 of each school year to be considered for the next school year. Requests must be renewed each year. All requests will be acknowledged in writing. The Association will be notified of all newly created positions.
- D. In the case of all voluntary or involuntary transfers, the Superintendent shall determine whether an interview of a potential transferee by the building administrator, directors and/or department heads, or in accordance with Section B(3) hereof, is necessary. The interview process used to assess the suitability of a teacher for a transfer to any school shall be regarded as advisory to the Superintendent only.
- E. Supervisors are responsible for notifying an individual who is to be reassigned and providing to an individual the opportunity to discuss the reassignment. After said discussion the teacher may request that the Association meet with the Superintendent or his/her designee to discuss the reassignment.
- F. Involuntarily transferred teachers who interview and are not recommended for another position may, at the discretion of the Superintendent, and after consultation with the President of the Cambridge Education Association, be offered an exit incentive. Teachers who apply for and are granted this option will be granted either a half-year of leave at full pay or a full-year of leave at half pay. A decision to accept this option shall be irrevocable and must be accompanied by a letter of resignation or retirement to take effect immediately upon termination of the leave. This exit incentive will not apply to teachers who have already given notice of intent to retire or to resign.

ARTICLE 12 VACANCIES AND PROMOTIONS

Section I.

A. Whenever any vacancy in a professional position above the rank of a classroom teacher occurs during the school year (September to June), it will be adequately publicized by the Superintendent as far in advance of the appointment as possible, by means of: sending a copy of the job notice to the CEA President, sending a copy of the job notice to each school building for posting and by placing the notice on the Cambridge School Department's job posting website. When school is not in session (July and August) notice of any such position will be forwarded to the CEA President and to all members of Units A&B via the Cambridge Public Schools email to each unit members' Cambridge

Public Schools email address. No vacancy will be filled, except on a temporary basis, within thirty (30) days from the date the notice is posted in the schools or the giving of notification to the Association. Positions will be acting for no more than twelve (12) calendar months before the School Committee acts to fill the positions on a regular basis from the applicants for the advertised position. Any time spent by a person filling such a position on a temporary or acting basis shall not be regarded as evidence of best qualifications by that person for the posted opening.

- B. All qualified teachers will be given adequate opportunity to make application for such positions, and the Committee agrees to give due weight to the professional background and attainments of all applicants, the length of time each has been in the school system, and other relevant factors. In filling such vacancies, all other qualifications being equal (such qualifications to include training, experience, teaching ability and the Superintendent's evaluation and judgment, after taking into account the advice of the appropriate Principal/Head of Upper School, Director, Department Head and any advisory groups being utilized), preference will be given to qualified teachers already employed by the Committee.
- C. Appointments will conform to applicable equal opportunity employment law with respect to race, creed, color, religion, national origin, sex, marital status, sexual orientation, disability, gender, gender identity, genetic information or age.
- D. Any Committee appointed to draft the qualifications for a position above that of a classroom teacher, including Principal's Assistant, will include a teacher designated by the Cambridge Education Association. All teachers will be eligible for said designation.

Section II.

Each school shall have a Principal's Assistant, except those schools having an Assistant Principal.

Section III.

Whenever any vacancy in a Unit A bargaining unit position, which the School Committee determines to fill on a permanent basis, occurs during the school year (September to June), it will be adequately publicized by the Superintendent as far in advance of the appointment as possible, by means of: emailing a copy of the job notice to the CEA President, emailing a copy of the job notice to each school building for posting and by placing the notice on the Cambridge School Department's job posting website. When school is not in session (July and August) notice of any such position will be forwarded to the CEA President and to all members of Units A&B via the Cambridge Public Schools email to each unit members' Cambridge Public Schools email address. In both situations, the qualifications for the position, its duties and the rate of compensation, will be clearly set forth. No vacancy will be filled, except on a temporary basis, within ten (10) days from the date the notice is posted in the schools or the giving of notification to the Association.

ARTICLE 13 POSITIONS IN SUMMER SCHOOL, EVENING SCHOOL, ATHLETIC COACHING AND IN FEDERAL PROGRAMS

- A. The Association will be provided as soon as possible with a list of all openings in summer school, in evening school, in athletic coaching and in federal programs. Qualified teachers will submit applications in writing. Each applicant will be notified in writing of the action taken.
- B. Positions in the Cambridge summer and evening schools, coaching positions and positions under the Federal program will, to the extent possible, all other qualifications being equal, be filled first by regularly appointed teachers in the Cambridge School System.
- C. In filling positions in summer school, evening school, coaching positions and positions under Federal programs, consideration will be given to a teacher's certification, area of competence, major and/or minor field of study, quality of teaching performance, attendance record, length of service in the Cambridge School System, and previous experience in the aforementioned Cambridge programs/positions.

ARTICLE 14 TEACHER EVALUATION

- A. Teacher evaluation will be based upon the performance standards and procedures agreed upon by the Committee and the Association and approved by the Massachusetts Department of Education. Current standards, procedures and evaluation instruments are set forth in Appendix D of this contract.
- B. All monitoring and observation of the work performance of a teacher will be conducted openly and with full knowledge of the teacher. Teachers will be given a copy of any evaluation report prepared by their evaluators. In the event of a disagreement concerning any evaluation, the teacher involved shall have the right to apply to the Superintendent for another evaluation to be conducted by a person designated by the Superintendent, provided said designee was not one of the original evaluators. Such approval shall not be unreasonably withheld. Said evaluation is to be filed in the teacher's personnel file.
- C. All evaluation reports shall include the number of classroom observations by supervisor and will be verified by the teacher observed.
- D. Any teacher with professional teacher status may be subject to annual evaluation during any year, with the approval of the Superintendent or his/her designee. The supervisor will provide the teacher with the reasons in writing for the annual evaluation but such annual evaluation shall not be prompted solely by a transfer or reassignment.
- E. The parties acknowledge the responsibilities of the Superintendent for ensuring that all evaluators have training in the principles of supervision and evaluation, and have, or have

- available to them, expertise in the subject matter and/or areas to be evaluated pursuant to M.G.L. c. 71, §38 and 603 C.M.R. 35.00 *et seq.*. The Committee agrees to provide the Association with a summary of the evaluator's training in said areas upon request.
- F. Any proposed changes in the evaluation process will be implemented only after negotiations between the Association and the Committee pursuant to applicable law.
- G. Teachers-In-Charge, Teacher-Leaders and Lead Teachers may evaluate members of the bargaining unit at the discretion of the Superintendent or her designee. In the event of a vacancy in any of the above positions that the Superintendent decides to fill, the Teacher-in-Charge, Teacher-Leader or Lead Teacher shall be recommended to the Superintendent by Unit A members of the appropriate school, house or program by means of a secret ballot election conducted by the Association within 20 days of the closing date of the posting for such vacancy. If the Association makes no recommendation within such 20 days, the Superintendent may proceed to fill the position. Individuals appointed to such positions may serve for a period of up to three years at the Superintendent's discretion, and may be re-elected by the appropriate body and reappointed by the Superintendent thereafter. It is understood that the election is advisory only, and that the final decision on such appointments rests with the Superintendent.
- H-1. The Evaluation Process Working Committee shall be co-chaired by the CPS Executive Director of Human Resources and the President of the CEA. In addition, the working committee shall be comprised of three (3) other Units A&B members who shall be elected by the members of Units A&B or appointed by the CEA President and three principals or administrators appointed by the Superintendent. The working committee shall be in place for the duration of this contract through August 31, 2016.
- H-2. The Evaluation Process Working Committee shall advise the Superintendent and the CEA on evaluation procedures with an eye towards making improvements, as necessary, that lead towards quality teaching and learning. The working committee will work on the development of new evaluation forms for positions without existing, appropriate evaluation tools, including but not limited to, school psychologists, social workers and related service providers. The Evaluation Process Working Committee shall make recommendations to the Superintendent on procedures and standards as set forth in Appendix D and new evaluation forms, but adoption of the same is subject to the action of the School Committee. The School Committee shall seek a public hearing for comment on teacher performance standards in accordance with the provisions of M.G.L.c. 71, §38.

ARTICLE 15 TEACHER FACILITIES

A. Where practical and possible in school buildings presently in use and in all new school buildings, each school will have the following facilities:

- 1. Within the constraints of the school building, teachers will be provided with adequate space as determined by the building principal/head of upper school, relevant department administrator in the case of an administrative department and with the concurrence of the Facilities Director to perform their duties including but not limited to space to store instructional materials and supplies.
- 2. A teacher work area containing adequate equipment and supplies to aid in the preparation of instructional materials.
- 3. An appropriately furnished room, to be used as a faculty lounge. Said room will be in addition to the aforementioned teacher work area.
- 4. A serviceable desk and chair for the teacher in each classroom.
- 5. A communication system so that teachers can communicate with the main building office from their classroom.
- 6. A well-lighted, clean, operable and well-supplied male teacher rest room and a well-lighted, clean, operable and well-supplied female teacher rest room. There will be at least one male and one female rest room on each floor of planned buildings.
- 7. A permanently enclosed dining room will be provided for the teachers in the high school.
- 8. a. An adequate parking area at each school will be reserved for teachers' cars. Decals will be provided. The School Committee will ask the Traffic Commissioner and City Manager in coordination with the Environmental Protection Agency to issue visitor parking permits to teachers.
 - b. During school hours, parking permits will be provided to non-resident teachers and administrators whose duties require services in more than one school in one day.
- 9. Every reasonable attempt will be made to remove snow from every parking lot immediately following each storm.
- B. The School Committee agrees to provide a workplace with adequate heating, ventilation and lighting.
- C. Rooms with kilns will be wet mopped after clay has been used in the area.

ARTICLE 16 USE OF SCHOOL FACILITIES

A. The Association will have the right to use school buildings without cost at reasonable times for meetings. The Administrator of the building in question will be notified in

advance of the time and place of all such meetings. Provision will be made for the availability of the interschool phone during afternoon meetings because of possible emergencies. The Secretary of the School Committee shall be notified at least one school day in advance of scheduled meetings. The Association will be responsible for all necessary custodial fees.

- B. Bulletin board as required will be placed in each school building in the common faculty lounge or cafeteria or place designated by the administrator and faculty representative.
- C. An adequately secured room will be provided for the Association for its records, files and routine operation.
- D. Provision will be made for a seat for the Association President or his/her designee at each School Committee meeting. The Association will be furnished with a copy of the minutes of each Committee meeting.

ARTICLE 17 SICK LEAVE

- A. Each member of the bargaining unit shall be granted sick leave of fifteen (15) days in any one school year without the loss of salary. Said member shall accumulate from year to year any unused portion of the above-specified sick leave.
- B. Teachers joining the service after September will be granted sick leave promulgated on the basis of one and one-half (1½) days for each month they have been contracted to teach up to a maximum of fifteen (15) days per year. The record of a teacher's available sick leave will be furnished to teachers on or before November 15th of the school year.
- C. Personnel on eleven-month contracts will receive an additional one and one-half $(1\frac{1}{2})$ days for the eleventh month.
- D. Sick Leave Bank

The purpose of the Sick Leave Bank is to provide additional sick leave to those staff members who are ill and whose sick leave has been exhausted.

- 1. On September 1st of each school year, the School Committee will deposit 400 days in the Sick Leave Bank. It is agreed that on June 30th the bank will cease. Any remaining days will not be added to the following September's allotment.
- 2. The Sick Leave Bank Committee will be composed of:
 - a. Three members of the Bargaining Unit

- b. Two members appointed from Central Administration, one of whom will be the Superintendent or his designee.
- 3. The Sick Leave Bank Committee will decide, on a majority vote, on an allotment of days from the Sick Leave Bank, using guidelines set forth below:
 - a. All members of the Bargaining Unit are eligible to apply for days from the bank.
 - b. An official application form (form to be approved by both parties) must be completed. This application form is to include space for certification by a medical doctor.
 - c. The doctor may be the personal physician of the applicant. Additional medical information may be required by the Sick Leave Bank Committee. The Superintendent has the right to require an examination by the City's chief medical officer or his/her representative whose opinion as to the nature or extent of the illness or injury will prevail.
 - d. Applicant must have exhausted personal sick leave before the effective date of additional sick days (as per deductible clause).
 - e. The following is the number of deductible days required per years of service.

<u>Years</u>	<u>Deductible</u>	<u>Years</u>	Deductible
1	10 days	7	4 days
2	9 days	8	3 days
3	8 days	9	2 days
4	7 days	10	1 day
5	6 days	11 or more	0 days
6	5 days		٠

Deductible days are those days an applicant must be on unpaid leave because of sickness or injury before Sick Leave Bank days can be effective.

- f. Applicants can be denied by the Sick Leave Committee if, in its opinion, any of the following apply:
 - i. Previous abuse of personal sick leave.
 - ii. Insufficient medical evidence of need.
 - iii. Disability does not warrant absences from employment.
 - iv. Lack of days in the bank.
 - v. Previous use of Sick Leave Bank (applicable only when applicant shows repeated use of Sick Leave Bank).

- g. A maximum of twenty-five (25) days per applicant may be distributed at one time. If additional days are needed, a re-application is required, including medical evidence of continued need.
- h. A maximum of forty-five (45) days may be allotted to any one person in any one school year.
- i. If the condition exists wherein a limited number of days remain in the bank and applications exceed this number, the following factors will be considered by the Sick Leave Bank Committee in making a decision as to the allocation of the days:
 - i. Seriousness of illness.
 - ii. Seniority.
 - iii. Past use of Sick Bank.
 - iv. Financial circumstances of the individual.
- j. Decisions of the Sick Leave Bank Committee are final provided all of the above provisions are met.
- 4. When a member of the Bargaining Unit who has borrowed days from the Sick Leave Bank retires, he or she will be required to return to the Cambridge School Committee one-half (½) of the days granted from the Sick Leave Bank. These days will be deducted from accumulated personal sick leave.

ARTICLE 18 TEMPORARY LEAVE OF ABSENCE

- A. Teachers will be entitled to the following temporary leaves of absence with pay each school year.
 - A-1. Three (3) days personal leave may be granted subject to the approval of the Superintendent, whose approval will not be unreasonably withheld. Application for personal leave will be made at least twenty-four (24) hours before taking such leave (except in cases of emergencies). The last two days of said leave shall be deducted from sick leave allowed under Article 17. Subject to exceptions by the Superintendent, no personal leave shall be requested or granted for the day immediately preceding or immediately following a holiday or a vacation period. Personal leave shall be granted for the purpose of transacting or attending to personal affairs and situations over which the applicant has no control.
 - A-2. Time necessary for Association representatives to attend Massachusetts Teachers Association and/or National Education Association conferences and conventions.
 - A-3. Time necessary for appearance for any legal proceedings to which the teacher is required to attend.

- A-4. Each member of the Bargaining Unit shall be granted leave of absence without loss of salary for five (5) consecutive days when such absence is occasioned by the death of a relative who resided in the home of the staff member, and when such absence is occasioned by the death of a parent, child, parent-in-law, sister or brother whose place of residence was other than in the home of the staff member. Leave of absence without loss of salary for not more than one (1) day shall be granted when such absence is occasioned by the death of a grandparent, grandchild, nephew, niece, aunt, uncle, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, sister-in-law, or brother-in-law whose place of residence was other than in the home of the staff member.
- A-5. Necessary calendar days per school year for persons called in to temporary active duty of any unit of the United States Reserve or the National Guard, provided such obligation cannot be fulfilled on days when school is not in session.
- A-6. Additional time may be granted for valid reasons at the discretion of the Superintendent and the School Committee.
- A-7. A teacher shall be granted a paid leave of absence for up to four (4) weeks for caring for a newly adopted child, provided that necessary documentation is submitted to the Superintendent in advance of the request. Said leave shall be deducted from the teacher's accumulated sick leave.

An additional two (2) weeks may be granted at the Superintendent's discretion, with that time deducted from the teacher's sick leave accumulation.

ARTICLE 19 EXTENDED LEAVES OF ABSENCE

- A. The C.E.A President shall be granted a paid leave of absence. Notwithstanding anything in this contract to the contrary, the President of the C.E.A. shall have the right to return to his or her building/grade/department, provided they exist when said leave is completed.
- B. A leave of absence without pay of up to two (2) years may be granted to any teacher with professional status who joins the Peace Corps or serves as an exchange teacher, and who is a full time participant in either program during such leave. Upon return from such leave a teacher will receive credit on the salary schedule for all full time experience gained during such leave of absence.
- C. Military leave, in time of National Emergency, will be granted to any teacher who is inducted or enlists in any branch of the armed forces of the United States. Upon return from such leave, a teacher will be placed on the salary schedule at the level which he would have achieved had he remained actively employed in the system during the period of absence up to a maximum of three (3) years.

- D. A teacher may be granted a leave of absence of up to one year for health reasons, which may be extended as appropriate. Requests for such leaves or extensions will be submitted in writing and supported by appropriate medical documentation. Accumulated sick leave, if any, may be applied during an approved medical leave of absence.
- E. Any teacher whose personal illness extends beyond the period compensated may be granted a leave of absence without pay for such time as is necessary for complete recovery from such illness.
- F. All benefits to which a teacher was entitled at the time his leave of absence commenced, including unused accumulated sick leave, will be restored to him upon his return, and he will be assigned to the same position which he held at the time said leave commenced, if available, or if not, to a substantially equivalent position.
- G. All requests for extended leaves of absence or non-renewals of leave under this Article will be applied for in writing. Any teacher on approved extended leave must notify the Superintendent by February 15th, in writing, if he/she intends to return to active employment the following school year. Failure to provide such notice will be treated by the Cambridge Public Schools as a voluntary resignation by the teacher from his/her position. This notification provision shall not be applicable to Article 19, Section A.
- H. The School Committee agrees to abide by State Law and Massachusetts Commission Against Discrimination ("MCAD") guidelines with reference to maternity leave.
- I. A teacher of either sex is entitled to a leave of absence without pay for the purpose of caring for a newly-born or adopted child, subject to the following conditions and limitations:
 - 1. Request for such leave shall be made at least thirty (30) days prior to the date on which said leave is to begin.
 - 2. Such leave, and any pregnancy disability leave that involves the same child, shall not in total impact upon any more than two (2) consecutive years.
 - 3. Return from such leave shall be in September unless otherwise mutually agreed to by the teacher and the Superintendent.
 - 4. Unless otherwise mutually agreed to by the teacher and the Superintendent, a teacher who has taken a leave pursuant to this section must actually work one full year before being eligible for another such leave.
 - 5. A teacher may not engage in remunerative employment inconsistent with the purpose of this leave during the leave. "Inconsistent" shall be defined as more than half time employment or employment during the day, outside the home.
- J. Upon approval of the Superintendent, a professional status teacher may be granted an extended leave of absence for up to one full school year for personal or professional

reasons, to take effect at a specified school year in the future. The request must be made in writing by February 15 of the school year preceding the school year the leave is to be effective. If made earlier, the teacher may revoke the request for changed circumstances up to said February 15, but it shall be irrevocable thereafter. A teacher may only have one such leave every seven (7) years.

ARTICLE 20 SABBATICAL LEAVE OF ABSENCE

A. Purpose:

Sabbatical leave is to provide an opportunity for the staff member to prepare for a higher quality of service to the School Department. Such leave will be granted for the following activities:

- 1. To engage in professional study;
- 2. To engage in research:
- 3. For travel and observation;
- 4. Acceptance of fellowships granted by accredited colleges and/or universities for not more than one year providing that any monies received from such fellowships shall be set off against sabbatical pay due.

B. Requirements:

- 1. For Study: The applicant for two semesters of leave shall outline a planned program to consist of not less than three-fourths of a full program as defined by the appropriate administrative authority of the college or university to be attended. The applicant for one semester of leave shall outline a planned program equal to a full program as defined by the appropriate administrative authority of the college or university to be attended.
- 2. For Research: The applicant for one or two semesters shall outline a planned program explaining the nature of the research, the goal and the value to the school department.
- 3. For Travel and Observation: The applicant shall submit a plan stating professional objectives to be sought.
- C. Eligibility: Any permanent member of the professional staff who has served for seven (7) or more consecutive years in the School Department may request said leave. Subsequent leaves may be authorized after eligibility has been reestablished by service of an additional consecutive seven years. Not more than two percent (2%) of the total professional staff shall be granted sabbatical leave during any one semester.
- D. Duration of Leave: A sabbatical leave may be granted only for one full semester or for two full consecutive semesters.

- E. Application and Selection: Application shall be made to the Superintendent on the form provided, on or before December 15, of the school year preceding that in which the leave is to become effective. The applicant shall be given an interview by the Office of Human Resources which shall evaluate each application on the basis of professional growth for the staff member and potential benefit to the School System, and shall make advisory recommendations to the Superintendent.
 - 1. For Study: The applicant must submit his proposed plan of study, a statement of his professional purpose, and the expected value to the School System; and evidence of his admissions to a college or university.
 - 2. For Research: The applicant must submit a proposal explaining the purpose of the research and how it will be conducted, and the expected value to the School Department.
 - 3. For Travel and Observation: The applicant must submit a detailed itinerary of the countries, areas, or institutions to be visited, the approximate time to be spent in each, and a statement of his purpose for such travel and the expected value to the School System. (In case the number of applicants exceeds that which is allowable in any one semester, the Executive Director of the Office of Human Resources shall recommend to the Superintendent priority on a comparative basis of value to any needs of the School System).
- F. Compensation: Payment of salary shall be made in accordance with the Committee for payment of salary to all members of the professional staff, based upon the salary he would receive were he on active status for the year in which leave is effective as follows:
 - 1. For Study: One (1) semester full salary. Two (2) semesters one-half salary.
 - 2. For Research: One (1) or two (2) semesters one-half salary
 - 3. For Travel: One (1) or two (2) semesters one-half salary.
- G. Remunerative work while on Leave: A staff member may not engage in remunerative employment during a sabbatical leave without the approval of the Superintendent. Such approval will not be unreasonably withheld. Exceptions to this provision are scholarships and fellowships in the approved college or university which do not interfere with the staff member's program of study.
- H. Report to the Superintendent and the Staff Council: A staff member, upon the expiration of a sabbatical leave shall submit to the Superintendent and to the Staff Council a written report relative to the manner in which the leave was utilized. If the leave was spent in study, a transcript from the college or university attended certifying to the successful completion of the courses taken shall accompany the report; if in conducting research, a written report of the research, including a description of its purpose, methodology,

- procedures, analysis, and results, and recommendation to the Superintendent. If in travel, substantial evidence of the place and institutions visited.
- I. Service Required After Expiration of Leave: A staff member who has been granted a sabbatical leave shall file with the Secretary of the School Committee a written agreement stipulating:
 - (1) that he will remain in the service of the School Committee for a period equal to twice the length of his leave;
 - (2) that in default of this agreement he will refund to the City of Cambridge the amount of salary received while on said leave unless it is ordered otherwise by the School Committee.
- J. Interruption of Leave: Interruption of the program of study or travel while on sabbatical leave, caused by serious illness, accident, or other emergency, must be reported to the Superintendent by registered letter mailed within ten (10) days of the interruption. The Superintendent and the Committee shall then review the case to determine the status of the individual concerned.
- K. Staff member shall return to his/her position if it exists, or substantially equivalent position.

ARTICLE 21 SUBSTITUTE TEACHERS

- A. Every reasonable attempt will be made to secure a substitute teacher from the first day of the regularly assigned teacher's absence. It is agreed that the Cambridge School Department actively recruit substitutes in areas of critical shortage by making use of all available facilities such as: news media, trade unions, Veterans Administration vocational programs, and Massachusetts Rehabilitation Programs.
- B. In each building the administrator shall prepare a written explanation for every substitute describing the operation of the school facilities.
- C. Teachers will report absences at least one (1) hour before the starting time for their school, when possible.

ARTICLE 22 PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT AND EDUCATIONAL IMPROVEMENT

A. The Committee will pay the reasonable expenses (including fees, meals, lodging and/or transportation) incurred by teachers who attend workshops, seminars, conferences, or

- other professional improvement sessions at the request of and with the advance approval of the Superintendent of Schools.
- B. When vouchers are received by the Superintendent's office, written notification will be sent to the cooperating teacher who must accept the voucher within ten (10) days if he wants to claim it. At the end of each semester a list of unclaimed vouchers will be sent to the Association and Principals/Heads of Upper Schools for posting. Teachers may request unclaimed vouchers from the Office of the Superintendent.

C. Tuition Reimbursement

- C-1. Teachers will be eligible for tuition reimbursement for job-related educational courses. The maximum amount of reimbursement is \$1,500 per individual per contract year. To be eligible for reimbursement, prior approval by the Principal/Head of Upper School for the course to be taken shall be required, and a final course grade of at least "B-" shall be required unless the course is only offered Pass/Fail, in which case a "passing" grade will suffice. Specialists may be reimbursed for pre-approved professional seminars, workshops and non-credit courses that are related to their required licenses after providing a syllabus and other appropriate documentation of the seminar, workshop or course.
- C-2. The total tuition reimbursement amount shall not exceed \$150,000 per year.
- C-3Requests for initial approval of tuition reimbursement shall be made to the Executive Director of the Office of Human Resources who shall establish rules, including a review process, for determining which requests shall be approved. Unit members who are submitting requests for tuition reimbursement for RETELL do not need to adhere to the semester deadlines set forth above, but such requests will be reviewed at the start of the semester following the submission and if any monies remain unused in the tuition reimbursement pool after all timely and fully documented tuition reimbursement requests are processed, such RETELL tuition reimbursement requests will be processed, on a first come, first served basis. The deadline for submission of requests for tuition reimbursement is as follows: (a) Fall Semester – September 30th; (b) Spring Semester – January 30th; and (c) Summer Semester – June 10th. In addition, all documentation (including course grade reports and paid tuition request) submitted in support of reimbursement payment must be received no later than sixty (60) calendar days following completion of the course. Exceptions to the sixty (60) day rule, for up to an additional sixty (60) days, will only be made if failure to comply is due to the documented delay by the university in issuance of final paperwork. Requests that are submitted after the deadlines detailed above will be reviewed at the start of June of each year. If any monies remain unused in the tuition reimbursement pool after all timely and fully documented tuition reimbursement requests are processed, such untimely, fully documented tuition reimbursement requests will be processed, on a first come, first served basis.
- C-4. Reimbursement upon completion of an approved course shall be requested on an appropriate form determined by the School Department, with documentation of the completed course with the minimum grade requirement.

ARTICLE 23 PROTECTION

- A. Teachers will immediately report in writing all cases of assault suffered by them in connection with their employment to their immediate supervisor and to the Superintendent. A brief written report to the teacher of specific action taken will be made by the Superintendent and/or immediate supervisor within as reasonable time as possible.
- B-1. Specifically, included, relative to this section, shall be assault by a public school student or any other individual which can reasonably be shown to have arisen in connection with the performance of the teacher's duties, wherever such assault may have occurred; provided, however, full cooperation is given to the Office of the City Solicitor in the prosecution of the case.
- B-2. Any damage to a teacher's property wherever located including his or her residence which can be reasonably shown to have been caused by Cambridge Public School student(s) and/or other persons as a revengeful act arising out of the teacher's performance of his or her duties shall be fully compensated by the School Department (less insurance compensation) provided the incident is fully and promptly reported on forms provided by the Office of the City Solicitor and provided there is full cooperation on the part of the teacher with that Department in any prosecution.
- B-3. A teacher who as a result of performance of his or her duties is sued shall be defended by the Office of the City Solicitor provided the teacher agrees to be represented by the Office and fully cooperates.
- B-4. Whenever a teacher or any other employee covered by this Contract is assaulted by a student or any other individual, a full and complete written report of the incident will be forwarded to the Superintendent to be forwarded to the City Solicitor's office as soon as possible. The incident report will be a detailed account of the assault which will include statements from the victim and/or witnesses. Notification that a claim has been filed will immediately be sent to the C.E.A. President. The victim will agree to fully cooperate with the City Solicitor's Office and/or any other governmental entity should it be necessary to prosecute in the criminal court or take action in a civil court. Given these conditions, the City Solicitor will vigorously pursue legal action against the student, parent and/or legal guardian or any other individual.
- B-5. The City Solicitor will decide all issues of interpretation and application of this provision.

ARTICLE 24 PERSONAL INJURY BENEFITS

A. Whenever a teacher is absent from school as a result of personal injury because of an accident, including an assault, not specifically caused by his own negligence and

occurring in the scope of his employment and the performance of his duties, he shall be paid his full salary during the period of his absence from school and such absence shall not be charged against sick leave, subject, however, to the following conditions:

- 1. If any time the teacher receives on account of the personal injury workers' compensation benefits, the amounts received on account of Workers' Compensation shall be deducted from the teacher's salary, irrespective of whether the teacher is absent from school or has resumed his duties wholly or in part.
- 2. In no event shall a teacher who is so absent from school continue to receive his full salary for a period in excess of two (2) years unless the teacher's employment is sooner terminated by retirement, resignation or discharge and in that event, the salary shall terminate in retirement, resignation or discharge.
- 3. The teacher must fill the appropriate form or forms as required by the Workers' Compensation Act and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder.
- B. In the proper performance of their employment the Committee will reimburse teachers for:
 - 1. Any clothing or other personal property damaged or destroyed.
 - 2. The cost of medical, surgical or hospital services (less the amount of any insurance reimbursement) incurred as the result of any injury sustained provided that the claim for such reimbursement is approved by the Workers' Compensation agent of the City of Cambridge.

ARTICLE 25 INSURANCE ANNUITY AND DENTAL PLAN

- A. <u>Life Insurance</u>: The Committee will pay seventy-five percent (75%) of the cost for \$2,000 term life insurance plan presently available to teachers.
- B. Health Insurance:
 - 1. The following medical insurance plans are offered:
 - a. <u>HMO Insurance Offerings</u>: Employees may participate in Blue Choice (a BC/BS HMO plan product), with benefits outlined as attached, Harvard Community Health Plan, or other plans available to City employees. The City will pay eighty-five percent (85%) of the premium of all HMO plans offered by the City, and the employee will pay fifteen percent (15%).

Employees hired to start effective September 1, 2014 or thereafter and employees returning to employment after a separation from

employment to start effective September 1, 2014 or thereafter will pay a 25% health insurance contribution rate in exchange for \$400.00 being added to the base salary after the 2% wage adjustment is applied effective on September 1, 2014 for all employees. Such amount to be pro-rated for part-time employees. Effective September 1, 2015, all employees currently paying 15% for health insurance will pay a 20% health insurance contribution rate in exchange for the additional 1.6% increase in base wages for all employees described above. Such amount to be pro-rated for part-time employees.

A one-time \$200.00 bonus, payable to all employees on the active payroll as of June 1, 2015, will be paid out no later than August 28, 2015. Such amount to be pro-rated for part-time employees.

It is understood and agreed, that if any portion of the health insurance contribution rate changes set forth in the paragraphs immediately above, which are an essential component of the parties settlement is determined to be invalid by a tribunal of competent jurisdiction, or if compliance or enforcement of any such provision is in any way restrained, then the City shall have no obligation to pay or continue in effect the additional \$400.00 being added to the base salary on September 1, 2014; the one-time \$200.00 bonus, payable to all employees on the active payroll as of June 1, 2015, payable no later than August 28, 2015; or the additional 1.6% being added to the base salary on September 1, 2015 (all such amounts to be pro-rated for part-time employees) set forth in Article 25 (1)(a) which is specifically linked to the increases in employee health contributions until such time as a final judgment is rendered and not appealed which declares such provisions valid or removes any restraint on their enforcement.

- b. <u>Indemnity Medical Insurance Offering</u>: The City shall offer a BC/BS Major Medical with Benefit Management Plan. The City will pay ninetynine (99%) percent of the premium of that plan.
- c. If the minimum amount of the employee contribution for health insurance changes as a result of enactment of new laws by the legislature of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts, then the parties will agree to reopen the collective bargaining agreement for the period of September 1, 2006 through August 31, 2009 solely for the purpose of discussing the impact of the new law on the employee contribution to health insurance.
- 2. The City will provide a rider for coverage of unmarried, dependent children who are full-time students up to age 25.

- 3. Where the plan requires a second opinion, the time taken to obtain such an opinion shall not be deducted from sick leave. It is understood that the member shall endeavor to schedule such appointments in non-school time. A separate account in the sick leave bank shall be established for the specific purpose of providing whole or partial day coverage for required second opinions. An initial contribution of twenty-five (25) days shall be allocated to fund the aforementioned separate account and shall be repeated effective September 1 of each school year. If this allotment is exhausted, negotiations for the purpose of continuing the funding of said account shall commence immediately.
- 4. Eligible employees who decline City Health Insurance, but have health insurance coverage through another source, not contributed to by the city, are eligible to receive an annual sum of \$750 payable on a monthly basis at the rate of \$62.50 per month, for as long as the individual remains eligible for such payments in accordance with the rules and procedures established by the City of Cambridge. This payment shall not be included in pay for any other purpose. Employees who lose the alternative health insurance through no fault of their own (e.g., spouse loss of job and hence insurance) will be entitled to enroll in the City plan outside of open enrollment periods with no waiting periods or preexisting condition limitations. Employees can elect coverage at open enrollment without limitation as to other coverage. Starting July 1, 2007, eligible employees who decline City health insurance, but have health insurance coverage through another source, not contributed to by the City, are eligible to receive an annual sum of \$900.00 (nine hundred dollars) payable on a monthly basis at the rate of \$75.00 (seventy-five dollars) per month, for as long as the individual remains eligible for such payments in accordance with the rules and procedures established by the City of Cambridge. Starting July 1, 2008, eligible employees who decline City health insurance, but have health insurance coverage through another source, not contributed to by the City, are eligible to receive an annual sum of \$1,000.00 (one thousand dollars) payable on a monthly basis at the rate of \$83.33 (eighty-three dollars and thirty-three cents) per month, for as long as the individual remains eligible for such payments in accordance with the rules and procedures established by the City of Cambridge. Effective September 1, 2014, increase annual sum of health insurance waiver from \$1,000.00 (one thousand dollars) to \$1,600.00 (one thousand six hundred dollars) payable on a monthly basis at the rate of \$133.34 (one hundred thirty-three dollars and thirty-four cents) per month.
- 5. Employee health insurance premium contributions will be made on a pre-tax basis, in accordance with applicable law.
- 6. The City shall offer members of the bargaining unit the opportunity to participate in a "Section 125 Flexible Spending Plan" with a cap of \$5,000 for dependent care and a cap of \$5,000 for medical care, such plan to be in accordance with applicable Internal Revenue Service regulations.

- C. <u>Annuity Plan</u>: Teachers will be eligible to participate in a "tax-sheltered" annuity plan established pursuant to United States Public Law No. 87-370 except that the City Treasurer and the Chief Operating Officer will set up guidelines to establish enrollment and renewal dates and that deduction be in the same amount from each check in round amounts; i.e., no part of a dollar.
- D. <u>Dental Plan</u>: A Dental Plan will be offered effective July 1, 1983. The following contribution, per staff member, per week, shall be made by the School Committee.

Effective Date Amount

September 1, 2012 - August 31, 2016 \$13.00

Said Dental Plan shall be administered exclusively by the Cambridge Public Employees Dental and Vision Fund

Should the trustees of said fund inform the City and the Association that the fund requires additional payments, the cost of these payments above \$13.00 (thirteen dollars) per week per member shall be shared on a fifty percent (50%) basis between the employer and the employee.

ARTICLE 26 TEXTBOOKS AND INSTRUCTIONAL MATERIALS

- A. The School Committee will continue its policy of providing sufficient funds to insure that each pupil in classrooms has proper instructional materials, including textbooks, for his own use.
- B. The Committee shall annually establish, at the beginning of the school year, an "Instructional Materials Reimbursement Account" for each member of the bargaining unit. The purpose of this account shall be to reimburse Unit A & B members for out-of-pocket expenses for classroom and other instructional materials used in the course of their employment with the Cambridge Public Schools. For the period of September 1, 2013 through August 31, 2015, the annual reimbursement amount per individual shall not be more than \$450.00 (four hundred fifty dollars). Effective September 1, 2015 the annual reimbursement amount per individual shall not be more than \$400.00 (four hundred dollars). Effective July 1, 2016, the annual reimbursement amount per individual shall not be more than \$450.00 (four hundred fifty dollars). In consideration for reduction of instructional materials reimbursement, effective September 1, 2015, add \$50.00 (fifty dollars) to the base salary effective as of September 1, 2015.

Unit members shall be reimbursed for purchases made between July 1 and March 1 of any year upon submission of receipts documenting such expenses on an appropriate form as determined by the School Committee in consultation with the Association. Purchases

may be made between the months of March 1 and July 1; however, unit members cannot make application for reimbursement for such expenditures until after September 1st of the new school year.

ARTICLE 27 DEDUCTIONS

- A. The Committee agrees to deduct from the salary of its employees dues for the Cambridge Education Association, Massachusetts Teachers Association or the National Education Association or any combination of said Associations as said teachers individually and voluntarily authorize the Committee to deduct, and to transmit the monies promptly to such Associations. Teacher authorizations will be in writing on the legally permissible form provided by the Association.
- B. Each of the Associations named in Section A will certify to the Committee in writing the current rate of its membership dues. Any association which will change the rate of its membership dues will give the Committee thirty (30) days written notice prior to the effective date of such change.
- C. Deductions referred to in Section A above will be made in equal monthly installments during the school year. The Committee will not be required to honor for any month's deduction any authorizations that are delivered to it later than one (1) week prior to the preparation of the payroll from which the deductions are to be made.
- D. If it is mechanically feasible, the Committee agrees to deduct from teachers' salaries for National Education Association and/or Massachusetts Teachers Association services and programs as said teachers individually and voluntarily authorize the Committee to deduct and to transmit the monies promptly to such Association or Associations. The procedures governing notification to the Committee, the frequency and manner of deduction, revocation of authorization, and the like, will be similar to those set forth above regarding dues deductions, to the extent that those procedures are appropriate. It is expressly understood that any deductions which a teacher may authorize the Committee to make from his earnings will be deducted in equal installments from each paycheck received by said teacher during the year.
- E. Agency Service Fee: The Committee agrees to require (during the term of this Agreement) that all employees covered by this Agreement except those employees certified to the Committee by the Association as being members of the Association, as of the thirtieth (30th) day of such employment or the effective date of this Agreement, whichever is later, pay to the Association an agency service fee. This provision is contingent upon compliance by the Association with all of the requirements, including ratification requirements, set forth in Section 178L(6) of the General Laws, or elsewhere in the General Laws. The Association further agrees as a condition of this provision to admit to membership any members of the bargaining unit who may apply for membership and to indemnify and save the School Committee harmless for any action it

- may take pursuant to this provision, including any claims made against it by any employee, or group of employees.
- F. Should the Cambridge Education Association contract for a teachers' dental plan, independent of the City of Cambridge, the School Committee will authorize the use of its facilities in support of a payroll deduction system.

ARTICLE 28 RECOMMENDATIONS

- A-1. The Committee and the Association agree that a faculty committee in a school is an excellent procedure for open and effective communication between a Principal/Head of Upper School and his/her staff.
- A-2. The faculty committee shall be elected on a representative basis. Such committee will also include CEA faculty representatives and Cambridge Education Association officers on the staff. Such committee shall meet to review and discuss mutual concerns and make recommendations for their solution. Meetings of the faculty committee with the Principal/Head of Upper School shall be held at least once a month during the school year.
- A-3. The faculty advisory committee will also serve as an advisor to the Principal/Head of Upper School concerning the content for in-building early release days, including, but not limited to, professional development activities.
- A-4. For the faculty committee to function effectively, recommendations must be given due consideration in decisions that are made. It is recognized, however, that the Principal/Head of Upper School, by virtue of his/her position, has the ultimate responsibility for administration of the school.
- A-5. Said faculty committee shall be optional and need for such shall be determined by the consent of the staff. A positive vote of the staff indicates that the faculty committee shall be established
- B. For the life of this Contract there shall be elected by the school staff an Advisory Board that shall meet directly with the Superintendent of Schools to discuss and advise upon matters of curriculum, including major district-wide program initiatives, personnel and other professional issues relating to the schools. The composition of the Advisory Board and its meeting frequency will be agreed upon between the Superintendent and the President of the Cambridge Education Association.

The Board has the power to pass resolutions and make recommendations, but adoption of the same is at the discretion of the Superintendent and subject to the action of the School Committee. This Board is to deal with general policy issues only and is not to be confused with any type of negotiating council, bargaining group, or forum for individual complaints.

ARTICLE 29 GENERAL

- A. There will be no reprisals of any kind taken against any teacher by reason of his membership in the Association or participation in its activities.
- B. The Committee will see that no promotional procedures are scheduled so as to be in conflict with professional meetings of the Association.
- C. Teachers will be entitled to full rights of citizenship and no religious or political activities of any teacher, or the lack thereof, will be grounds for any discipline or discrimination with respect to the professional employment of such teacher.
- D. The Committee will, upon request, provide the Association with any public documents which will assist the Association in developing intelligent, accurate, informed and constructive programs on behalf of the teachers and their students.
- E. A copy of the official Agenda of each School Committee meeting will be given to the Association at the same time it is made available to the School Committee. A copy of the official report of each meeting, containing public documents will be given to the Association after the minutes are approved by the Committee.
- F. The Association and the Committee will share equally the cost of printing an initial one thousand two hundred and fifty (1,250) copies of this Agreement. A copy will be supplied for each teacher. Either party may print additional copies at their own expense.
- G. If any provisions of the Agreement or any application of the Agreement to any employee, or group of employees, shall be found to be contrary to law, then such provision or application shall not be deemed valid and subsisting, except to the extent permitted by law, but all other provisions or applications will continue in full force and effect for the duration of this Agreement.
- H. This Agreement constitutes Committee policy and Administrative policy and administrative regulations for the term of said Agreement with respect to commitments contained therein, and the Committee and the Administration will carry out those commitments and give them full force and effect as Committee policy and Administrative regulations.
- I. Subject to the approval of the Superintendent and scheduling problems, whenever a member of the professional staff dies during the school year, the school involved will be closed for a sufficient length of time to allow the staff or department members sufficient time to attend the funeral services. Each building or department will send two (2) representatives to attend the funeral, such representatives to be designated by the appropriate supervisor.

- J. In-service academic administrative courses and workshops should be provided making use of the personnel from colleges and universities and giving consideration to qualified personnel from within the Cambridge School system.
- K. Every effort will be made to equally distribute school facilities and equipment throughout the school system.
- L. The Association shall be notified of all special Committee meetings.
- M. It is recognized that members of the community have the right to visit classrooms provided they comply with published established administrative procedures in doing so, including prior notification of the teacher involved.
- N-1. No teacher with professional status shall be laid off as a result of a reduction in force if that teacher with professional status is qualified for a position occupied by a teacher with less seniority in the Cambridge School system, subject to the provisions of paragraph (a).
 - a. No minority teacher will be laid off as a result of a reduction in force.

 "Minorities" means those racial/ethnic groups defined by the City of Cambridge School Department definitions in its racial balance plans of September 1, 1980.
 - b. The term "qualified" as used herein shall mean having on file with the Committee, prior to any layoff notice, evidence of certification required pursuant to G.L.c. 71, Section 38G and meeting the program requirements and other qualifications for the position in question.
 - c. In the event of a proposed layoff, the Committee shall determine the programs and curriculum to be retained, modified or added. The School Committee will consult with the Cambridge Education Association concerning the qualifications and program requirements for the retention of teachers in positions in the school system prior to promulgating such qualifications and program requirements for the ensuing school year.
 - d. In the event that it is determined by the School Committee that, in the application of this Article, a teacher's qualifications render him/her ineligible for any position held by a less senior teacher, then said teacher shall have the right to be retrained so as to qualify for an existing position within the school system.
 - e. Retraining: The following process shall be implemented for the retraining of staff:
 - i. The School Committee reserves the right to establish reasonable and suitable methods of retraining as is required under this Article.
 - ii. The expense of the reasonable and suitable methods of retraining shall be borne by the School Committee.

- iii. A teacher must have by May 15 a certification and/or a letter from the State Department of Education stating that the teacher has completed all requirements for certification and that the certificate of certification is in process of being issued and/or present clear evidence that he/she shall complete all the requirements for certification by June 30.
- iv. A teacher must have successfully completed any prescribed training program prior to the start of the school year, providing that the standards established for the course(s) are reasonable.
- v. Teachers entitled to retraining must identify, by seniority, from a list of possible positions provided by the Superintendent, only one position for which he or she seeks to become qualified. There shall be only one such round of identification.
- vi. Teachers given notice of layoff shall be entitled to execute "waivers" in the form attached hereto. (See appendix.)
- vii. Teachers on layoff status may participate in the retraining identification process set forth above.
- N-2. A teacher with professional status laid off pursuant to Section N-1 above shall have rights as follows to vacancies occurring within the first twenty-four (24) months following the first day of his/her layoff:
 - a. Laid off teachers will be recalled to vacancies in programs in which they last taught as listed below by seniority (last out, first back), except as prescribed in Article 29, N-1 (c).
 - b. Any vacancies in the programs listed below which remain unfilled after recall within programs will be offered to laid off teachers certified for such vacancies according to seniority, provided that the Superintendent so recommends, which recommendation will not be unreasonably withheld.
 - c. For the purpose of this section, programs will be those programs and qualifications determined by the School Committee in consultation with the Cambridge Education Association pursuant to Article 29, N-1 (c).
 - d. Vacancy means any open full-time position that exists in the bargaining unit. It is understood that the term vacancy does not apply to openings of short duration, or of a temporary nature.
 - e. Notification of recall shall be by certified or registered mail return receipt requested sent to the last home address listed in the teacher's personnel folder. Any teacher who does not file an acceptance in writing of the offer of recall with the Executive Director of Human Resources within fifteen (15) calendar days of the delivery to said last home address shall lose all recall rights.

- f. Teachers recalled after layoff shall be placed on the salary step appropriate under School Committee leave of absence policy and practice for teachers who have been absent from work.
- g. Unless there are extraordinary circumstances, sixty calendar days (60) notice exclusive of customary vacation periods shall be given to any teacher before his or her layoff.
- h. Laid-off members may continue their group health, life and other similar city benefits coverage in accordance with applicable law.
- i. Any teacher on lay-off who wishes to substitute shall so inform the Office of the Superintendent upon layoff. Such teachers shall have first preference for substitute calls.
- O. No teacher with professional status shall be discharged or otherwise disciplined without just cause.
- P. Procedures and forms for evaluation of administrators will be developed and implemented.
- Q. The Committee will publish annually an updated seniority list prior to April 15th.
- R. The school department shall reimburse each member of the bargaining unit who purchases one, up to 65% of the cost of a "T" pass, up to a maximum of \$60 per month.
- S. In order to foster a stronger, more collaborative relationship with the Association, the Cambridge School Department agrees to seek Association input before any merger or closure of schools is recommended to the Cambridge School Committee. The purpose of this clause is so that the Association and the administration can assist one another in making any such merger or closure a more positive and supportive experience for our members. This clause is not intended to diminish the administration's managerial rights. Nor is it intended to waive the Association's contractual and legal rights.
- T. A teacher in a high school will report to the Principal or Assistant Principal, Dean and, in the elementary school, to the school Principal or Assistant Principal, and in the upper school campus to the building Principal, Assistant Principal or Upper School Administrator, the name of any pupil who violates rules of the school. The supervisor may request a written report. Within ten (10) days, the supervisor will notify the teacher, in writing, of his disposition of the case and his reasons for his decision.
- U. During the first three (3) consecutive school years of service, the employees in the position of occupational therapist and physical therapist will be subject to annual renewal or non-renewal of their contracts. Once an occupational therapist or physical therapist has started his/her fourth year of service in the Cambridge Public Schools, he/she will be

regarded as an employee whose employment is subject to just cause and is not subject to annual renewal/non-renewal provided that he/she has a current valid license in effect.

ARTICLE 30 NO STRIKE

During the term of this Agreement, the Association agrees that they will not cause, condone, sanction or participate in any strike, walkout, slowdown, or work stoppage. If, during the term of this Agreement, new state or federal legislation becomes effective which allows any practice precluded by the preceding, the School Committee or the Cambridge Education Association may re-open negotiations on this article.

The Association and its members individually and collectively agree that if there is a violation of this clause, any or all teachers violating this clause will, at the discretion of the Committee, be subject to disciplinary action, including discharge, suspension, or complete loss of seniority, and the matter will not be arbitratable.

ARTICLE 31 SCHOOL COMMITTEE RIGHTS

Nothing in this Agreement shall be deemed to derogate from or impair any power, right or duty heretofore possessed by the School Committee, or to change any rule or policy adopted prior to the date of the acceptance of this Agreement, except where such right, power, duty, rule or policy is specifically limited or changed by this Contract.

ARTICLE 32 EMERGENCIES

In the event of an emergency, the Committee shall have the right to make necessary changes in the provisions of this Contract for the best interests of all pupils and teachers for the duration thereof. The School Committee will consult with the Cambridge Education Association before taking any action if possible.

New construction of school buildings which involves the demolition of buildings and the displacement of pupils will constitute an emergency under this Article.

ARTICLE 33 VOLUNTARY CAREER CHANGE OPTION

The Committee and the Association agree to a career change option which shall include the following features:

The purpose of this plan is to facilitate a voluntary change in career for those teachers desiring to afford themselves of this opportunity.

This option to facilitate retraining in another career will be available, on a voluntary basis, to not more than fifteen (15) teachers in any year. This plan is open to specific types of teaching personnel identified by the School Committee by January 1st of each year after consultation with the C.E.A. To be eligible, teachers must have at least fifteen (15) full years of active full-time service in the Cambridge Public Schools. Teachers electing this option will be granted either a half-year leave at full pay or a full-year at half pay. A decision to elect this option shall be irrevocable and must be accompanied by a letter of resignation or retirement to take effect immediately upon termination of the leave. This letter must be received no later than February 15. The leave will take place effective the following September or February depending on the option approved.

However, this option will be offered at the discretion of the School Committee.

ARTICLE 34 JOB SHARING

- 1-A. For the purpose of this Agreement, job sharing will mean the occupation of a single staff position by two (2) individuals with each assignment being half-time. In order for a shared position to be approved, the two (2) individuals must complete an application for such on a form mutually agreed upon by the Committee and the Association.
- 1-B. Applications for job sharing shall be filed by the teacher(s) with the Committee and the Association prior to February 15 of the school year preceding the effective date of job sharing. Teachers shall be informed of their job sharing assignment prior to the close of school in June, if possible.
- 1-C. The teacher partners shall be teachers with professional status in the Cambridge School Department.
- 1-D. The Committee shall consult with the Association concerning the evaluation of the program.
- 1-E. No teacher in the System shall be involuntarily transferred in order to create job-sharing positions.
- 1-F. Job sharing assignments shall be for a period of one year and shall terminate at the end of each school year.
- 1-G. When a job sharing position is terminated, the teacher(s) will be assigned to the same position which he/she left prior to job sharing, if available. If that position is not available, he/she will be assigned to a substantially equivalent position.

1-H. When a teacher is being selected for job sharing by the Superintendent, the teacher's certification, area of competence, major and/or minor fields of study, quality of teaching performance, and the number of potential job sharing requests in the program or building shall be the criteria used. All factors being approximately equal, seniority shall prevail.

2. COMPENSATION:

- A. Teaching salary will be pro-rated at 50%. The experience and educational step for the teacher will be the same as he/she would be entitled to if employed on a full-time basis. This step will determine the base salary from which the salary fraction (50%) will be computed.
- B. Seniority will accrue to a person in a job sharing position on a pro-rata basis.
- C. Sick and personal leave will be pro-rated at 50%.
- D. Fringe benefits will be pro-rated at 50%. The cost of the fringe benefit package shall not exceed full family benefits for a full-time employee.

ARTICLE 35 CODE OF ETHICS

It is agreed that the NEA Code of Ethics and the Massachusetts Association of School Committee Code of Ethics shall indicate the principles both parties adhere to.

ARTICLE 36 NEW TEACHER ORIENTATION AND TRAINING

All newly hired teachers shall be required to participate in a new teacher orientation program for not more than twelve (12) hours duration during the week prior to the opening of school, at no additional compensation. This orientation program will be developed by the School Department and the Association.

In addition, all newly hired teachers shall be required to participate in a new teacher training program developed by the School Department and the Association. This program will have a maximum time commitment of not more than twenty-five (25) hours duration over the school year. This program will be without additional compensation, but the School Department will provide PDP's and increment or Master's Plus for incremental credit to the participants. Individuals who are selected to serve as mentors for a new teacher under the New Teacher Induction Program will receive a stipend of \$2,000 (two thousand dollars) for serving as a mentor to a new teacher during the new teacher's first year in the Cambridge Public Schools. Individuals who are selected to serve as a mentor for two or more new teachers under the New Teacher Induction Program, during the teachers' first year in the Cambridge Public Schools, will receive a stipend of \$2,500 (two thousand five hundred

dollars). Individuals who are selected to serve as mentors for a new teacher under the New Teacher Induction Program will receive a stipend of \$1,000 (one thousand dollars) for serving as a mentor to a new teacher during a new teacher's second year in the Cambridge Public Schools. Individuals who are selected to serve as mentors for two or more new teachers under the New Teacher Induction Program during the teachers' second year will receive a stipend of \$1,500 (one thousand five hundred dollars).

ARTICLE 37 TEACHERS PROVIDING SERVICES TO STUDENTS PURSUANT TO THE I.D.E.A.

- A. The Cambridge Public Schools and the Cambridge Education Association concur that a full continuum of services and full range of delivery models shall be available to all students receiving services pursuant to the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA), as determined by their Individualized Education Programs (IEP). The Cambridge Public Schools and the Cambridge Education Association concur that all students are entitled to education in regular classrooms, in accordance with the IDEA, in the Least Restrictive Environment, and they are mutually committed to fulfilling this objective in all schools and programs throughout the system.
- B-1. The assignment of students receiving services pursuant to the IDEA to regular classrooms in all schools and programs throughout the Cambridge School System shall be made consistent with applicable state and federal law, the determination of the student's TEAM and the Cambridge school assignment policies. Nothing in this article is intended to affect the legal rights of any student in the Cambridge Public Schools.
- B-2. All members of the bargaining units shall be eligible to participate in training programs for educating students receiving services pursuant to the IDEA. Teachers shall be consulted in the design, scheduling and implementation of this training. Priority shall be given to training teachers who are assigned students receiving services pursuant to the IDEA.
- B-3. Teachers shall not be requested nor required to perform any medical procedures (such as clean intermittent catheterization, injections, suction, gavage feeding and drainage) or custodial care procedures (such as diapering, toileting and tube feeding) for students. Teachers may be required to attend training on such procedures in order to be prepared to respond in an emergency situation. Such training shall be during the teacher's duty day, or the teacher shall receive compensation at the workshop rate for training taken during non-duty time.
- B-4. The assigned regular classroom teacher during the school year or the next receiving teacher at the end of the school year (if identified) and/or general educator representative who has knowledge of the grade level and /or curriculum shall assist in the development of the IEP at the TEAM meeting. Said teacher will be released from other assignments/duties as needed for this purpose. In compliance with Article 10, Section A, every effort will be made to identify the receiving teacher prior to the end of the school year.

- B-5 A regular classroom teacher has the right to request through the TEAM chairperson a reconvening of the TEAM to review, amend, or terminate the IEP, in accordance with applicable state and federal regulations. This meeting will be scheduled in accordance with applicable law.
- B-6 A regular classroom teacher shall be consulted prior to the selection of his/her support staff providing services to students receiving services pursuant to the IDEA. Teachers will be involved in interviews of such support staff. Training will be provided for such support staff.
- C. In an effort to enhance the advancement of the District's effort to fulfill its goals, the Association and the Committee will establish the following procedure to consider any concerns of regular classroom teachers regarding students assigned to their classes who are receiving services pursuant to the IDEA:
 - 1. The regular classroom teacher discusses his/her concerns with the Principal/Head of Upper School. If not resolved,
 - 2. The regular classroom teacher discusses his/her concerns with the Director or Assistant Director of the Office of Student Services. If not resolved,
 - 3. The regular classroom teacher discusses his/her concerns with the Superintendent or designee.
- D. The parties agree that the Association and the Committee shall utilize the following procedure to address policy issues regarding the assignment of students subject to services pursuant to the IDEA;
 - 1. The Superintendent and appropriate administrative staff agree to meet with the Association to discuss any specific policy concerns.
 - 2. The policy concerns will be reviewed by the Superintendent and other appropriate administrative staff
 - 3. The Superintendent and/or other appropriate administrative staff will then hold a follow-up meeting with the Association.

The District agrees to eliminate the first step from all the lanes, effective September 1, 2014, replacing it with a ten step system where the old step two, (subject to agreed wage changes) becomes the new step one, old step three becomes the new step two, etc. This change is in explicit recognition of the increased health insurance premium costs that new members will face effective September 1, 2014. Current employees not at the top step will be placed on the appropriate step to receive the regular dollar amount increase (plus COLA adjustments) provided in the current step system (including those who change lanes).

TEACHER SALARY SCHEDULE

NOTE: The following salary schedule is effective September 1, 2012 and reflects a 2.5% Increase

Step	ВАС	MAS	M15	M30	M45	M60	DOC
1	44,404.65	47,704.53	50,179.16	52,650.43	53,690.70	54,509.50	55,944.61
2	45,848.60	49,153.12	51,619.23	54,085.33	55,125.59	55,944.37	57,392.44
3	47,286.08	50,584.13	53,057.08	55,533.16	56,573.43	57,392.67	58,827.33
4	49,811.70	53,115.50	55,595.27	58,067.84	59,108.10	59,926.61	61,371.07
5	52,222.17	55,533.16	58,003.73	60,488.66	61,527.63	62,347.07	63,788.00
6	54,628.75	57,934.57	60,413.61	62,891.36	63,932.33	64,749.98	66,191.43
7	57,168.60	60,484.23	62,967.70	65,450.62	66,488.68	67,308.49	68,762.91
8	60,313.05	63,811.38	66,431.28	69,050.15	70,145.88	71,009.95	72,544.38
9	63,629.95	67,320.98	70,084.38	72,847.78	74,003.98	74,916.23	76,534.70
10	67,129.30	71,023.28	73,939.40	76,854.50	78,074.25	79,035.70	80,744.38
11	75,039.23	79,280.68	81,889.30	85,261.55	86,350.10	87,174.20	88,744.50

NOTE: The following salary schedule is effective September 1, 2013 and reflects a 2.5% Increase

Step	BAC	MAS	M15	M30	M45	M60	DOC
1	45,514.76	48,897.14	51,433.63	53,966.69	55,032.97	55,872.24	57,343.23
2	46,994.81	50,381.95	52,909.71	55,437.46	56,503.73	57,342.98	58,827.25
3	48,468.23	51,848.74	54,383.50	56,921.49	57,987.76	58,827.48	60,298.02
4	51,056.99	54,443.39	56,985.15	59,519.53	60,585.81	61,424.77	62,905.34
5	53,527.72	56,921.49	59,453.82	62,000.87	63,065.82	63,905.75	65,382.70
6	55,994.47	59,382.93	61,923.95	64,463.64	65,530.63	66,368.73	67,846.21
7	58,597.82	61,996.33	64,541.89	67,086.88	68,150.89	68,991.20	70,481.98
8	61,820.88	65,406.66	68,092.06	70,776.40	71,899.52	72,785.20	74,357.98
9	65,220.70	69,004.00	71,836.48	74,668.97	75,854.07	76,789.13	78,448.07
10	68,807.53	72,798.86	75,787.89	78,775.86	80,026.11	81,011.59	82,762.98
11	76,915.21	81,262.69	83,936.53	87,393.09	88,508.85	89,353.56	90,963.11

NOTE: The following salary schedule is effective September 1, 2014 and reflects a 2% Increase plus \$400

Step	BAC	MAS	M15	M30	M45	M60	DOC
1	48,334.71	51,789.59	54,367.90	56,946.21	58,033.81	58,889.84	60,403.80
2	49,837.60	53,285.71	55,871.17	58,459.92	59,547.52	60,404.03	61,903.98
3	52,478.13	55,932.26	58,524.85	61,109.92	62,197.52	63,053.27	64,563.45
4	54,998.27	58,459.92	61,042.89	63,640.89	64,727.13	65,583.86	67,090.36
5	57,514.36	60,970.59	63,562.43	66,152.92	67,241.25	68,096.11	69,603.13
6	60,169.77	63,636.26	66,232.73	68,828.62	69,913.91	70,771.03	72,291.62
7	63,457.29	67,114.79	69,853.90	72,591.93	73,737.51	74,640.90	76,245.14
8	66,925.11	70,784.08	73,673.21	76,562.35	77,771.16	78,724.91	80,417.03
9	70,583.68	74,654.83	77,703.64	80,751.38	82,026.63	83,031.82	84,818.24
10	78,853.51	83,287.95	86,015.26	89,540.95	90,679.03	91,540.63	93,182.37

NOTE: The following salary schedule is effective September 1, 2015 and reflects \$50 plus 4% Increase

Step	BAC	MAS	M15	M30	M45	M60	DOC
1	50,320.10	53,913.17	56,594.62	59,276.06	60,407.16	61,297.43	62,871.95
2	51,883.10	55,469.14	58,158.02	60,850.31	61,981.42	62,872.20	64,432.14
3	54,629.26	58,221.55	60,917.84	63,606.32	64,737.42	65,627.40	67,197.99
4	57,250.20	60,850.31	63,536.61	66,238.52	67,368.22	68,259.22	69,825.97
5	59,866.93	63,461.42	66,156.93	68,851.03	69,982.90	70,871.95	72,439.26
6	62,628.57	66,233.71	68,934.04	71,633.77	72,762.47	73,653.87	75,235.29
7	66,047.59	69,851.38	72,700.05	75,547.61	76,739.01	77,678.54	79,346.95
8	69,654.12	73,667.44	76,672.14	79,676.84	80,934.00	81,925.91	83,685.71
9	73,459.03	77,693.03	80,863.79	84,033.43	85,359.69	86,405.10	88,262.97
10	82,059.65	86,671.46	89,507.87	93,174.59	94,358.19	95,254.25	96,961.67

In addition to the annual step schedule specified above, teachers are eligible for additional salary steps which are based upon completion of years of total service to the Cambridge School system. These service steps, payable on or before December 1 of each year, are as follows;

Service Steps Completion of 12 years service until the completion of 15 years.	<u>9/1/12 - 8/31/16</u> \$596
After the 15th year until the completion of 20 years.	1,039
After the 20th year until the completion of 25 years.	2,505
After the 25th year of service until severance from the system.	3,648

Calculation of years of service for service steps shall be made on September 30th of each year.

Through August 31, 1985, all Committee approved leaves (paid and unpaid) will be used in the computation toward total years of service. From September 1, 1985, only contractually specified leaves will be used in the computation toward total years of service up to a maximum of two years. Effective September 1, 1988, unpaid leaves, except for contractually specified unpaid medical leaves up to one year (Article 19, Section C), shall not be included in the calculation of service.

The Service Step shall not be applicable to any member of the bargaining unit newly hired or transferred into the unit with an employment starting date after January 1, 1995.

Master's Equivalency for Teachers of Trade Subjects

The awarding of Master's equivalency applies only to teachers of trade subjects (which are currently defined as automotive, carpentry, graphic communication – print, and culinary arts) who are appointed directly from a trade training background as opposed to an academic training background and who have at least eight years of practical experience in their respective trade immediately prior to being appointed a trade teacher in the Cambridge Public Schools. Master's equivalency would be awarded after such a trade teacher completes three full consecutive years of service as a trade teacher within the Cambridge Public Schools.

The determination as to whether an individual is eligible for the awarding of Master's equivalency will be examined on a case-by-case basis and will be a determination that is made at the discretion of the Superintendent.

Career/Technical Education

Career/Technical Education shop teachers who are required to work more than the twenty-five (25) period per week specified in Article 5, Section E-1 of this contract will be paid the following stipends upon the condition that they obtain and maintain personal and program certification:

\$2,539 effective September 1, 2002

Career/Technical Education teachers who voluntarily teach more than three blocks per day or fifteen blocks per week as specified in Article 5, Section E-1 of this contract will be paid a stipend of \$4,000 (four thousand dollars) per block (pro rata for less than five (5) days per week) per semester upon the condition that they obtain and maintain personal and program certification.

<u>Teacher Stipends</u> <u>Effective September 1, 2002</u>

Adjustment Counselor/Mediation Specialist	\$1,289
Guidance Counselor	1,289
Psychologist	1,289
Registered Physical Therapist	1,289
Occupational Therapist	1,289
Special Class Teacher (Teaching mainly prototype	
502.4 educable-trainable, multiple handicapped	
or emotionally disturbed students.)	1,605
Pre-School Special Needs Class Teacher	2,269
Teacher-in-Charge	3,215
District-wide Instructional Support Coach	3,215
CRLS Instructional Coach	2,500
Lead Teacher/Teacher Leader	3,215
Program Facilitator	3,215
Teacher Advisory Program	2,342

Effective September 1, 2013, Teachers-in-Charge, Teacher Leaders and Lead Teachers who evaluate members of the bargaining unit shall receive a stipend of \$3,119.00 (three thousand one hundred nineteen dollars) annually per ten summative evaluations. Such stipend will be payable upon completion of the evaluation cycle. The stipend will be pro-rated for fewer summative evaluations, and the number of evaluations shall be at the discretion of the Superintendent or designee.

Effective September 1, 2010 there will be the following additional teacher stipend:

School-Based k-8 Literacy and Mathematics Instructional Coach 2,500

District-wide Instructional Support Coach, CLRS Instructional Coach and School-Based K-8 Literacy and Mathematics Instructional Coach stipends will not be pro-rated unless the employee is appointed as less than 1.0 FTE. In that event, the stipend will be pro-rated based on the individual's total appointed FTE.

Part-Time Learning Disabilities Teachers

The part-time L.D. teachers currently working twenty hours per week shall be paid a two thirds (66.67%) pro rata teachers salary beginning September 1, 1982. Effective this date the part-time L.D. teacher (former L.D. tutor) shall be expected to fulfill all requirements of a regular teacher except that the length of the teaching assignment shall continue to be twenty (20) hours per week.

ADMINISTRATORS SALARY SCHEDULE (RATIO BASED ON MAXIMUM MASTERS DEGREE)

NOTE: The following salary schedule is effective September 1, 2012

	Ratio	1st Year	Ratio	2nd Year	Ratio	3rd Year	Ratio	4th Year
Assistant Principal (9-12)	1.35	107,028.91	1.40	110,992.95	1.45	114,956.98	1.50	118,921.01
Assistant Principal (K-8)	1.15	91,172.78	1.20	95,136.81	1.25	99,100.84	1.33	105,443.30
Coord (K-12) /Asst Director	1.20	95,136.81	1.25	99,100.84	1.30	103,064.88	1.35	107,028.91
Dean of Students	1.15	91,172.78	1.20	95,136.81	1.25	99,100.84	1.30	103,064.88
Director/Admin/DeanCurrProg	1.25	99,100.84	1.30	103,064.88	1.35	107,028.91	1.40	110,992.95

NOTE: The following salary schedule is effective September 1, 2013

	Ratio	1st Year	Ratio	2nd Year	Ratio	3rd Year	Ratio	4th Year
Assistant Principal (9-12)	1.35	109,704.63	1.40	113,767.77	1.45	117,830.90	1.50	121,894.04
Assistant Principal (K-8)	1.15	93,452.10	1.20	97,515.23	1.25	101,578.37	1.33	108,079.38
Coord (K-12) /Asst Director	1.20	97,515.23	1.25	101,578.37	1.30	105,641.50	1.35	109,704.63
Dean of Students	1.15	93,452.10	1.20	97,515.23	1.25	101,578.37	1.30	105,641.50
Director/Admin/DeanCurrProg	1.25	101,578.37	1.30	105,641.50	1.35	109,704.63	1.40	113,767.77

NOTE: The following salary schedule is effective September 1, 2014

	Ratio	1st Year	Ratio	2nd Year	Ratio	3rd Year	Ratio	4th Year
Assistant Principal (9-12)	1.35	112,438.73	1.40	116,603.12	1.45	120,767.52	1.50	124,931.92
Assistant Principal (K-8)	1.15	95,781.14	1.20	99,945.53	1.25	104,109.93	1.33	110,772.97
Coord (K-12) /Asst Director	1.20	99,945.53	1.25	104,109.93	1.30	108,274.33	1.37	114,104.49
Dean of Students	1.18	98,279.78	1.23	102,444.17	1.28	106,608.57	1.35	112,438.73
Director/Admin/DeanCurrProg	1.25	104,109.93	1.30	108,274.33	1.35	112,438.73	1.40	116,603.12

NOTE: The following salary schedule is effective September 1, 2015

	Ratio	1st Year	Ratio	2nd Year	Ratio	3rd Year	Ratio	4th Year
Assistant Principal (9-12)	1.35	117,006.48	1.40	121,340.05	1.45	125,673.62	1.50	130,007.20
Assistant Principal (K-8)	1.15	99,672.18	1.20	104,005.76	1.25	108,339.33	1.33	115,273.05
Coord (K-12) /Asst Director	1.20	104,005.76	1.25	108,339.33	1.30	112,672.90	1.37	118,739.91
Dean of Students	1.18	102,272.33	1.23	106,605.90	1.28	110,939.47	1.35	117,006.48
Director/Admin/DeanCurrProg	1.25	108,339.33	1.30	112,672.90	1.35	117,006.48	1.40	121,340.05

Appendix C: Salary Schedules September 1, 2012 - August 31, 2016

Extra Curricular Activities Applicable only to the High School

It is understood that payment is authorized only for meetings which are conducted after the regularly scheduled school days established under the terms of this Contract.

Payment for the months of September through December will be made at the end of December. Payment for months of January through June will be made at the end of June.

If the school department chooses to fill any of the positions set forth below, the following rates will apply:

ADVISORS

School Newspaper Yearbook Wilderness Club Senior Class Advisor Alpine Ski Club Student Council National Honor Society	\$3,782.00 3,782.00 3,782.00 3,782.00 3,782.00 1,769.00 3,000.00
CRLS Debate Team	2,000.00
Academic Decathlon	2,000.00
Science Team	2,000.00
Chess Team	2,000.00
Student Government Advisor	2,500.00
CRLS Advanced Placement Coordinator	3,500.00
Asian Club	600.00
Black Student Union	600.00
French Club	600.00
Haitian Club	600.00
Italian Club	600.00
Junior Class Advisor	600.00
Mock Trial	600.00
Physical Fitness	600.00
Portuguese Club	600.00
Project 10 East	600.00
Spanish	600.00
United/National History	600.00
U.S. First/Robotics	600.00
Video Club	600.00
Step Team	600.00
Others	600.00

Stipends are prorated for less than full completion of club advisor duties.

Other service agreements issued by the school department during the life of this agreement will be paid at the rates set forth in the service agreements.

Other Salary Schedule September 1, 2012 to August 31, 2016

A.	Driver Education	19.29
B.	Night School and Adult Education Teachers a. Without experience b. With experience	21.72 24.12
C.	Summer School Teachers	30.90
D.	Evening School Principal	35.37
E.	Summer School Principal	37.08

- F. The hourly rate for after school learning centers/extended day/homework center/after school MCAS tutorial prep teachers will be will be \$30.00 per hour.
- G. The hourly rate for site coordinators will be \$32.00 per hour.

Annual ten (10) month salary will be paid in twenty-four (24) equal installments, payable on the fifteenth (15th) and last day of each month, except that when the fifteenth or last day falls on Saturday or Sunday, the due installment will be paid on the Friday preceding.

Effective September 1, 2002, Unit A music teachers will be paid \$20.31 per hour up to the maximum of \$2,342 per person per school year for night and weekend performances and rehearsals, other than P.T.A. (Parent Teacher Association) meetings, required and approved by Central Administration.

WORKSHOP LEADER RATE

The rates for workshop leaders shall be \$50.00 per contract hour.

WORKSHOP PARTICIPANT RATE

Effective for the period of September 1, 2012 through August 31, 2016, the hourly workshop participant rate will be \$40.00 per hour.

The workshop participant rate only applies to mandatory staff development and/or training under the provisions of Article 5 B-5(A) and Article 5 B-5(B) of the contract.

CURRICULUM DEVELOPMENT

All unit members who perform curriculum development work outside of the school day which has been preapproved by the Superintendent or designee that results in written district curriculum that can be disseminated and used within the school district will be paid at a rate of \$30.00 per hour.

SERVICE AGREEMENTS

Reasonably substantial service agreement opportunities in excess of \$1,000 shall be posted in schools. During vacations (July and August) service agreement postings will be forwarded to the CEA President, to each school building for posting and by placing the notice on the Cambridge School Department's job posting website.

Appendix C: Salary Schedules September 1, 2013 – August 31, 2016

COACHES SALARIES

(GIRLS AND BOYS)

Athletic Coaching Stipends	09/01/13	09/01/14	09/01/15
Baseball Head Coach	6,000	6,120	6,242
Baseball Freshman Coach	2,000	2,040	2,081
Baseball JV Coach	3,700	3,774	3,849
Baseball Varsity Coach	2,000	2,040	2,081
Basketball Head Coach	6,000	6,120	6,242
Basketball Freshman Coach	2,000	2,040	2,081
Basketball JV Coach	3,700	3,774	3,849
Basketball Varsity Coach	2,000	2,040	2,081
Cheerleading (Basketball) Advisor	3,000	3,060	3,121
Cheerleading Coach	3,000	3,060	3,121
Crew Coach	3,700	3,774	3,849
Crew Head Coach	6,000	6,120	6,242
Crew Head Coach	6,000	6,120	6,242
Crew JV Coach	3,700	3,774	3,849
Crew Novice Coach	2,000	2,040	2,081
Crew Novice Coach	2,000	2,040	2,081
Cross Country Head Coach	6,000	6,120	6,242
Football Freshman Coach	2,000	2,040	2,081
Football Assistant Coach	4,600	4,692	4,786
Football Head Coach	8,800	8,976	9,156
Football JV Coach	4,600	4,692	4,786
Golf Freshman Coach	2,000	2,040	2,081
Golf Head Coach	6,000	6,120	6,242
Gymnastics Head Coach	6,000	6,120	6,242
Gymnastics Assistant Coach	2,000	2,040	2,081
Gymnastics Freshman Coach	3,700	3,774	3,849
Hockey Head Coach	6,000	6,120	6,242
Hockey JV Coach	3,700	3,774	3,849
Indoor Track Assistant Coach	3,700	3,774	3,849
Indoor Track Head Coach	6,000	6,120	6,242
Indoor Track Freshman Coach	2,000	2,040	2,081
Lacrosse Head Coach	6,000	6,120	6,242
Lacrosse Freshman Coach	2,000	2,040	2,081
Lacrosse JV Coach	3,700	3,774	3,849
Lacrosse Varsity Coach	2,000	2,040	2,081
Learn to Sail Advisor	3,800	3,876	3,954

Outdoor Track Assistant Coach	3,700	3,774	3,849
Outdoor Track Head Coach	6,000	6,120	6,242
Outdoor Track Freshman Coach	2,000	2,040	2,081
Rugby Head Coach	6,000	6,120	6,242
Rugby JV Coach	3,700	3,774	3,849
Sailing Advisor	3,800	3,876	3,954
Sailing Novice Aide	1,000	1,020	1,040
Sailing Novice Instructor	1,000	1,020	1,040
Soccer Head Coach	6,000	6,120	6,242
Soccer Freshman Coach	2,000	2,040	2,081
Soccer JV Coach	3,700	3,774	3,849
Soccer Varsity Coach	2,000	2,040	2,081
Softball Head Coach	6,000	6,120	6,242
Softball Freshman Coach	2,000	2,040	2,081
Softball JV Coach	3,700	3,774	3,849
Softball Varsity Coach	2,000	2,040	2,081
Swimming Assistant Coach	3,700	3,774	3,849
Swimming Head Coach	6,000	6,120	6,242
Swimming Freshman Coach	2,000	2,040	2,081
Tennis Head Coach	6,000	6,120	6,242
Tennis JV Coach	3,700	3,774	3,849
Volleyball Head Coach	6,000	6,120	6,242
Volleyball Head Coach	6,000	6,120	6,242
Volleyball Freshman Coach	2,000	2,040	2,081
Volleyball Freshman Coach	2,000	2,040	2,081
Volleyball JV Coach	3,700	3,774	3,849
Volleyball JV Coach	3,700	3,774	3,849
Volleyball Varsity Assistant Coach	2,000	2,040	2,081
Volleyball Varsity Coach	2,000	2,040	2,081
Wrestling Head Coach	6,000	6,120	6,242
Wrestling Freshman Coach	3,700	3,774	3,849
Wrestling JV Coach	2,000	2,040	2,081

Appendix C: Salary Schedules September 1, 2014 – August 31, 2016

VISUAL AND PERFORMING ARTS

Visual & Performing Arts Stipends	9/1/2014	9/1/2015
A Capella	3,000	3,060
All City Band Assistant Director	1,500	1,530
All City Band Director	1,500	1,530
All City Chorus Assistant Directors (2)	1,500	1,530
All City Chorus Director Gr 4-5	1,500	1,530
All City Chorus Director Gr 6-8	1,500	1,530
All City Orchestra Director	1,500	1,530
Band	2,000	2,040
Choreographer for Musical	2,000	2,040
CRLS Spring Play	3,000	3,060
CRLS Winter Play	3,000	3,060
Dance Company	6,000	6,120
Dance Concept	1,500	1,530
Director of CRLS Musical	5,000	5,100
Drama Festival Play	5,000	5,100
Jazz Ensembles (2)	2,000	2,040
Musical Director of CRLS Musical	4,000	4,080
Orchestra	2,000	2,040
Upper School Band Assistant Director	1,500	1,530
Upper School Band Director (Jazz, Rock or Concert Band)	1,500	1,530
Upper School Director of Musical	2,000	2,040
Upper School Movement Ensemble	1,500	1,530
Upper School Music Director of Musical	2,000	2,040
Upper School Play	2,000	2,040
Upper School Small Ensemble (Percussion, Brass, Choral, String)	1,500	1,530

APPENDIX D

Teacher, Caseload Educator and Unit B Administrators Contract Language

Table of Contents

- Purpose of Educator Evaluation
- (2) Definitions
- (3) Evidence Used in Evaluation
- (4) Rubric
- (5) Evaluation Cycle: Training
- (6) Evaluation Cycle: Annual Orientation
- (7) Evaluation Cycle: Self-Assessment
- (8) Evaluation Cycle: Goal Setting and Educator Plan Development
- (9) Evaluation Cycle: Observation of Practice and Examination of Artifacts Educators without PTS and New Administrators
- (10) Evaluation Cycle: Observation of Practice and Examination of Artifacts Educators with PTS and Experienced Administrators
- (11) Observations
- (12) Evaluation Cycle: Formative Assessment
- (13) Evaluation Cycle: Formative Evaluation
- (14) Evaluation Cycle: Summative Evaluation
- (15) Educator Plans: General
- (16) Educator Plans: Developing Educator Plan
- (17) Educator Plans: Self-Directed Growth Plan
- (18) Educator Plans: Directed Growth Plan
- (19) Educator Plans: Improvement Plan
- (20) Timelines
- (21) Career Advancement
- (22) Rating Impact on Student Learning Growth
- (23) Using Student feedback in Educator and Administrator Evaluation
- (24) Using Staff feedback in Administrator Evaluation
- (25) General Provisions

1) Purpose of Educator Evaluation

- A) This contract language is locally negotiated and based on M.G.L., c.71, § 38; M.G.L. c.150E; the Educator Evaluation regulations, 603 CMR 35.00 et seq.; and the Model System for Educator Evaluation developed and which may be updated from time to time by the Department of Elementary and Secondary Education. In the event of a conflict between this collective bargaining agreement and the governing laws and regulations, the laws and regulations will prevail.
- B) The regulatory purposes of evaluation are:
 - To promote student learning, growth, and achievement by providing Educators with feedback for improvement, enhanced opportunities for professional growth, and clear structures for accountability;
 - ii) To provide a record of facts and assessments for personnel decisions;
 - iii) To ensure that every school committee has a system to enhance the professionalism and accountability of teachers and administrators that will enable them to assist all students to perform at high levels; and
 - To assure effective teaching and administrative leadership.

2) Definitions (* indicates definition is generally based on 603 CMR 35.02)

- A) Administrator: Inclusive term that applies to all Administrators covered by this article who are members of CEA Unit B, unless otherwise noted. Administrators may include individuals who serve in positions involving teaching and other direct services to students.
- *Artifacts of Professional Practice: Educator developed work products and student work samples that demonstrate the Educator's knowledge and skills with respect to specific performance standards, and products of an Administrator's work and staff and student work samples that demonstrate the Administrator's knowledge and skills with respect to specific performance standards.
- C) Caseload Educator: Educators who teach or counsel individual or small groups of students through consultation with the regular classroom teacher, for example, school nurses, guidance counselors, speech and language pathologists, and some reading specialists and special education teachers.
- D) Classroom teacher: Educators who teach preK-12 whole classes, and teachers of special subjects as such as art, music, library, and physical education. May also include special education teachers and reading specialists who teach whole classes.
- E) Categories of Evidence: For Educators, multiple measures of student learning, growth, and achievement, judgments based on observations and artifacts of professional practice and additional evidence relevant to one or more Standards of Effective Teaching Practice, and for Administrators multiple measures of student learning, growth, and achievement, judgments based on observations and artifacts of professional practice and

- additional evidence relevant to one or more Standards of Effective Administrative Leadership Practice.
- *District-determined Measures: Measures of student learning, growth and achievement related to the Massachusetts Curriculum Frameworks, Massachusetts Vocational Technical Education Frameworks, or other relevant frameworks, that are comparable across grade or subject level district-wide. These measures may include, but shall not be limited to: portfolios approved commercial assessments and district-developed pre and post unit and course assessments, and capstone projects.
- *Educator(s): Inclusive term that applies to all classroom teachers and caseload educators, unless otherwise noted.
- H) *Educator Plan: The growth or improvement actions identified as part of each Educator's or Administrator's evaluation. The type of plan is determined by the Educator's or the Administrator's career stage, overall performance rating, and the rating of impact on student learning, growth and achievement. There shall be four types of Educator Plans:
 - i) Developing Educator Plan shall mean a plan developed by the Educator and the Evaluator for one school year or less for an Educator without Professional Teacher Status (PTS), and shall also mean a plan developed by the New Administrator and the Evaluator for one school year or less.
 - ii) Self-Directed Growth Plan shall mean a plan developed by the Educator for one or two school years for Educators with PTS who are rated proficient or exemplary, and shall also mean a plan developed by the Administrator for Experienced Administrators who are rated proficient or exemplary.
 - Directed Growth Plan shall mean a plan developed by the Educator and the Evaluator of one school year or less for Educators with PTS who are rated needs improvement, and shall also mean a plan developed by the Administrator and the Evaluator of one school year or less for Experienced Administrators who are rated needs improvement. There shall be a summative evaluation at the end of the period determined by the plan and if the Educator, Educator with PTS, Administrator or Experienced Administrator does not receive a proficient rating and the Educator, Educator with PTS, Administrator or Experienced Administrator may continue on a Directed Growth Plan at the discretion of the Evaluator or shall be placed on an Improvement Plan.
 - iv) Improvement Plan shall mean a plan developed by the Evaluator and Educator of at least 45 school days and no more than one school year for Educators with PTS who are rated unsatisfactory with goals specific to improving the Educator's unsatisfactory performance, and shall also mean a plan developed by the Evaluator of at least 45 school days and no more than one school year for Experienced Administrators who are rated unsatisfactory with goals specific to improving the Administrator's unsatisfactory performance. In those cases where an Administrator is rated unsatisfactory near the close of the school year, the plan many include activities during the summer preceding the next school year.
- i) *DESE: The Massachusetts Department of Elementary and Secondary Education.

- J) *Evaluation: The ongoing process of defining goals and identifying, gathering, and using information as part of a process to improve professional performance (the "formative evaluation" and "formative assessment") and to assess total job effectiveness and make personnel decisions (the "summative evaluation").
- K) *Evaluator: Any person designated by a superintendent who has primary or supervisory responsibility for observation and evaluation. The superintendent is responsible for ensuring that all Evaluators have training in the principles of supervision and evaluation. Each Educator and each Administrator will have one primary Evaluator at any one time responsible for determining performance ratings.
 - Primary Evaluator shall be the person who determines the Educator's or the Administrator's performance ratings and evaluation.
 - Supervising Evaluator shall be the person responsible for developing the Educator Plan, supervising the Educator's or the Administrator's progress through formative assessments, evaluating the Educator's or the Administrator's progress toward attaining the Educator Plan goals, and making recommendations about the evaluation ratings to the primary Evaluator at the end of the Educator Plan. The Supervising Evaluator may be the primary Evaluator or his/her designee.
 - Each Educator who is assigned to more than one building will be evaluated by the appropriate administrator where the individual is assigned most of the time. The principal of each building in which the Educator serves must review and sign the evaluation, and may add written comments. In cases where there is no predominate assignment, the superintendent will determine who the primary evaluator will be. The Superintendent or designee will determine who the primary evaluator is for each Administrator who is assigned to more than one building.
 - iv) **Notification:** The Educator or the Administrator shall be notified in writing of his/her primary Evaluator and supervising Evaluator, if any, at the outset of each new evaluation cycle. The Evaluator(s) may be changed upon notification in writing to the Educator or the Administrator.
- Evaluation Cycle: A five-component process that all Educators and all Administrators follow consisting of 1) Self-Assessment; 2) Goal-setting and Educator Plan development;
 3) Implementation of the Plan; 4) Formative Assessment/Evaluation; and 5) Summative Evaluation.
- M) *Experienced Educator: An educator with Professional Teacher Status (PTS).
- N) Experienced Administrator: An administrator who has completed three school years in the same position in the district.
- O) *Family: Includes students' parents, legal guardians, foster parents, or primary caregivers.

- P) *Formative Assessment: The process used to assess progress towards attaining goals set forth in Educator plans, performance on standards, or both. This process may take place at any time(s) during the cycle of evaluation, but typically takes place at mid-cycle.
- *Formative Evaluation: An evaluation conducted approximately mid-cycle which is used to arrive at a rating on progress towards attaining the goals set forth in the Educator Plan and performance on Standards and Indicators of Effective Teaching Practice, and an evaluation which is used to arrive at a rating on progress towards attaining the goals set forth in the Educator Plan, performance on Standards and Indicators of Effective Administrative Leadership Practice.
- *Goal: A specific, actionable, and measurable area of improvement as set forth in an Educator's plan. A goal may pertain to any or all of the following: Educator or Administrator practice in relation to Performance Standards, Educator or Administrator practice in relation to indicators, or specified improvement in student learning, growth and achievement. Goals may be developed by individual Educators or by individual Administrators, by the Evaluator, or by teams, departments, or groups of Educators or groups of Administrators who have the same role.
- S) *Measurable: That which can be classified or estimated in relation to a scale, rubric, or standards.
- T) Multiple Measures of Student Learning: Measures must include a combination of classroom, school and district assessments, student growth percentiles on state assessments, if state assessments are available, and student MEPA gain scores.
- U) **New Administrator**: An administrator who has not completed three years in the position in the district.
- *Observation: A data gathering process that includes notes and judgments made during one or more classroom, school or worksite visits(s) of any duration by the Evaluator and may include examination of artifacts of practice including student work. Classroom or worksite observations conducted pursuant to this article must result in feedback to the Educator or the Administrator. Classroom observations will be at least a minimum of ten (10) minutes in length.
- W) Parties: The parties to this agreement are the Committee and the Association.
- X) *Performance Rating: Describes the Educator's or the Administrator's performance on each performance standard and overall. There shall be four performance ratings:
 - Exemplary: the Educator's or the Administrator's performance consistently and significantly exceeds the requirements of a standard or overall. The rating of exemplary on a standard indicates that practice significantly exceeds proficient and could serve as a model of practice on that standard district-wide.
 - Proficient: the Educator's or the Administrator's performance fully and consistently meets the requirements of a standard or overall. Proficient practice is understood to be fully satisfactory.
 - Needs Improvement: the Educator's or the Administrator's performance on a standard or overall is below the requirements of a standard or overall, but is not

- considered to be unsatisfactory at this time. Improvement is necessary and expected.
- Unsatisfactory: the Educator's or the Administrator's performance on a standard or overall has not significantly improved following a rating of needs improvement, or the Educator's or the Administrator's performance is consistently below the requirements of a standard or overall and is considered inadequate, or both.
- Y) *Performance Standards: Locally developed standards and indicators pursuant to M.G.L. c. 71, § 38 and consistent with, and supplemental to 603 CMR 35.00.
- Z) *Professional Teacher Status: PTS is the status granted to an Educator pursuant to M.G.L. c. 71, § 41.
- AA) Rating of Educator or Administrator Impact on Student Learning: A rating of high, moderate or low based on trends and patterns on state assessments and district-determined measures. The parties will negotiate the process for using state and district-determined measures to arrive at an Educator's or an Administrator's rating of impact on student learning, growth and achievement, using guidance and model contract language from DESE and will start the process as soon as possible after DESE issues guidance with a goal to complete this Phase as soon as possible after issuance of said guidance.
- BB) Rating of Overall Educator Performance: The Educator's overall performance rating is based on the Evaluator's professional judgment and examination of evidence of the Educator's performance against the four Performance Standards and the Educator's attainment of goals set forth in the Educator Plan, as follows:
 - i) Standard 1: Curriculum, Planning and Assessment
 - ii) Standard 2: Teaching All Students
 - iii) Standard 3: Family and Community Engagement
 - iv) Standard 4: Professional Culture
 - v) Attainment of Professional Practice Goal(s)
 - vi) Attainment of Student Learning Goal(s)
- CC) Rating of Overall Administrative Performance: The Administrator's overall performance rating is based on the Evaluator's professional judgment and examination of evidence of the Administrator's performance against the four Performance Standards and the Administrator's attainment of goals set forth in the Educator Plan, as follows:
 - i) Standard 1: Instructional Leadership
 - ii) Standard 2: Management and Operations
 - iii) Standard 3: Family and Community Engagement
 - iv) Standard 4: Professional Culture
 - v) Attainment of Professional Practice Goal(s)
 - vi) Attainment of Student Learning Goal(s)

When the four Standards of Effective Administrative Leadership Practice are referenced, it is understood that they may be supplemented or substituted in part in the Educator Plan by appropriate Standards of Effective Teaching Practice for those administrators who also serve as teachers or caseload educators, at the discretion of the evaluator.

- *Rubric: A scoring tool that describes characteristics of practice or artifacts at different levels of performance. The rubrics for Standards and Indicators of Effective Teaching Practice are used to rate Educators on Performance Standards, and the rubrics for Standards and Indicators of Effective Administrative Leadership Practice are used to rate Administrators on Performance Standards, as are Standards and Indicators of Effective Teaching Practice in cases where the Administrator teachers. These rubrics consists of:
 - i) Standards: Describes broad categories of professional practice
 - ii) Indicators: Describes aspects of each standard
 - iii) Elements: Defines the individual components under each indicator
 - iv) Descriptors: Describes practice at four levels of performance for each element
- *Summative Evaluation: A document used to communicate a rating on each standard, an overall rating, and as a basis to make personnel decisions. The summative evaluation includes the Evaluator's judgments of the Educator's or the Administrator's performance against Performance Standards and the Educator's or the Administrator's attainment of goals set forth in the Educator's Plan.
- *Superintendent: The person employed by the school committee pursuant to M.G.L. c. 71 §59 and §59A. The superintendent is responsible for the implementation of 603 CMR 35.00.
- *Teacher: An Educator employed in a position requiring a certificate or license as described in 603 CMR 7.04(3)(a, b, and d) and in the area of vocational education as provided in 603 CMR 4.00. Teachers may include, for example, classroom teachers, librarians, guidance counselors, or school nurses.
- *Trends in student learning: At least two years of data from the district-determined measures and state assessments used in determining the Educator's or the Administrator's rating on impact on student learning as high, moderate or low will be used for required reporting to the Massachusetts Department of Elementary and Secondary Education during the 2015-2016 school year in a manner consistent with state law and regulations and Massachusetts Department of Elementary and Secondary Education reporting requirements. Thereafter, at least three years of data from the district-determined measures and state assessments used in determining the Educator's or Administrator's rating on impact on student learning as high, moderate or low, will be used for required annual reporting to the Massachusetts Department of Elementary and Secondary Education in a manner consistent with state law and regulations and Massachusetts Department of Elementary and Secondary Education reporting requirements.

3) Evidence Used In Evaluation

The following categories of evidence shall be used in evaluating each Educator and each Administrator:

- A) Multiple measures of student learning, growth, and achievement, which shall include:
 - Measures of student progress on classroom assessments that are aligned with the Massachusetts Curriculum Frameworks or other relevant frameworks and are comparable within grades or subjects in a school.;
 - ii) At least two district-determined measures of student learning related to the Massachusetts Curriculum Frameworks or the Massachusetts Vocational Technical Education Frameworks or other relevant frameworks that are comparable across grades and/or subjects district-wide. These measures may include: portfolios, approved commercial assessments and district-developed pre and post unit and course assessments, and capstone projects. One such measure shall be the MCAS Student Growth Percentile (SGP) or Massachusetts English Proficiency Assessment gain scores, if applicable, in which case at least two years of data is required.
 - iii) Measures of student progress and/or achievement toward student learning goals set between the Educator and Evaluator or the Administrator and the Evaluator for the school year or some other period of time established in the Educator Plan.
 - iv) For Educators whose primary role is not as a classroom teacher and for Administrators, the appropriate measures of the Educator's or Administrator's contribution to student learning, growth, and achievement set by the district. The measures set by the district should be based on the Educator's or the Administrator's role and responsibility.
- B) Observations and artifacts of practice including:
 - Unannounced observations of practice.
 - ii) Announced observation(s) for non-PTS Educators in their first year of practice in a school, Educators on Improvement Plans, and as determined by the Evaluator.
 - iii) Examination of Educator or Administrator work products.
 - iv) For Educators, examination of student work samples, and for Administrators, examination of student and educator work samples.
- C) Evidence relevant to one or more Performance Standards, including but not limited to:
 - Evidence compiled and presented by the Educator or the Administrator, including:
 - Evidence of fulfillment of professional responsibilities and growth such as self-assessments, peer collaboration, professional development linked to goals in the Educator plans, contributions to the school community and professional culture;
 - (b) Evidence of active outreach to and engagement with families;

- ii) Evidence of progress towards professional practice goal(s);
- iii) Evidence of progress toward student learning outcomes goal(s);
- iv) Student and Staff Feedback; and
- v) Any other relevant evidence from any source that the Evaluator shares with the Educator or the Administrator. Other relevant evidence could include information provided by other administrators such as the superintendent and/or principals.

4) Rubric

The rubrics are a scoring tool used for the Educator's or the Administrator's self-assessment, the formative assessment, the formative evaluation and the summative evaluation and are attached to this Agreement at Rubrics Appendix.

5) Evaluation Cycle: Training

- A) Prior to the implementation of the new evaluation process contained in this article, districts shall arrange training for all Educators, principals, and other Administrators and evaluators that outlines the components of the new evaluation process and provides an explanation of the evaluation cycle. The district through the superintendent, with input from the Association, shall determine the type and quality of training based on guidance provided by ESE.
- By November 1st of the first year of this agreement, all Educators and Administrators shall complete a professional learning activity about self-assessment and goal-setting satisfactory to the superintendent or principal. Any Educator or Administrator hired after the November 1st date, and who has not previously completed such an activity, shall complete such a professional learning activity about self-assessment and goal-setting within three months of the date of hire. The district through the superintendent, with input from the Association, shall determine the type and quality of the learning activity based on guidance provided by ESE.

6) Evaluation Cycle: Annual Orientation

- A) At the start of each school year, the superintendent, principal or designee shall conduct a meeting or otherwise communicate with Educators, Administrators and Evaluators regarding the educator evaluation process. The superintendent, principal or designee shall:
 - Provide an overview of the evaluation process, including goal setting and the educator plans.
 - ii) Provide all Educators and Administrators with directions for obtaining a copy of the forms used by the district. These may be electronically provided and copies of these forms are attached at Forms Appendix. Additionally, forms substantially based on model forms issued by the DESE may be added to the electronic evaluation forms library as necessary.
 - The meeting may be digitally recorded to facilitate orientation of Educators and Administrators hired after the beginning of the school year.

7) Evaluation Cycle: Self-Assessment

- A) Completing the Self-Assessment
 - The evaluation cycle begins with the Educator or the Administrator completing and submitting to the Primary or Supervising Evaluator a self-assessment by October 15th or within four weeks of the start of their employment at the school.
 - ii) The self-assessment includes:
 - (a) An analysis of evidence of student learning, growth and achievement for students under the Educator's or the Administrator's responsibility.
 - (b) An assessment of practice against each of the four Performance Standards of effective practice using the district's rubric.
 - (c) Proposed goals to pursue:
 - (1st) At least one goal directly related to improving the Educator's or the Administrator's own professional practice.
 - (2nd) At least one goal directed related to improving student learning.

B) Proposing the goals

- i) Educators must consider goals for grade-level, subject-area, department teams, or other groups of Educators who share responsibility for student learning and results, except as provided in (ii) below. Educators may meet with teams to consider establishing team goals. Evaluators may participate in such meetings. Administrators must consider goals for grade-level, subject-area, department teams, school-level teams, district-level teams or other groups of Administrators who share responsibility for student learning and results, except as provided in (ii) below. Administrators may meet with teams to consider establishing team goals. Evaluators may participate in such meetings.
- ii) For Educators in their first year of practice and for New Administrators in their first year in a position, the Evaluator or his/her designee will meet with each Educator by October 15th (or within four weeks of the Educator's or Administrator's first day of employment if the Educator or the Administrator begins employment after September 15th) to assist the Educator or the Administrator in completing the self-assessment and drafting the professional practice and student learning goals which must include induction and mentoring activities.
- Unless the Evaluator indicates that an Educator or a New Administrator in his/her second or third years of practice should continue to address induction and mentoring goals pursuant to 603 CMR 7.12, the Educator may address shared grade level or subject area team goals and the New Administrator may address appropriate shared team goals.
- iv) For Educators with PTS and ratings of proficient or exemplary and for Experienced Administrators with ratings of proficient or exemplary, the goals may be team goals. In addition, these Educators and Administrators may include

- individual professional practice goals that address enhancing skills that enable the Educator or the Administrator to share proficient practices with colleagues or develop leadership skills.
- v) For Educators with PTS and ratings of needs improvement or unsatisfactory and for Experienced Administrators with ratings of needs improvement or unsatisfactory, the professional practice goal(s) must address specific standards and indicators identified for improvement. In addition, the goals may address shared grade level or subject area team goals.

8) Evaluation Cycle: Goal Setting and Development of the Educator Plan

- A) Every Educator and every Administrator has an Educator Plan that includes, but is not limited to, one goal related to the improvement of practice; one goal for the improvement of student learning. The Plan also outlines actions the Educator or the Administrator must take to attain the goals established in the Plan and benchmarks to assess progress. Goals may be developed by individual Educators or by individual Administrators, by the Evaluator, or by teams, departments, or groups of Educators or Administrators who have the similar roles and/or responsibilities. See Sections 15-19 for more on Educator Plans.
- B) To determine the goals to be included in the Educator Plan, the Evaluator reviews the goals the Educator or the Administrator has proposed in the Self-Assessment, using evidence of Educator or Administrator performance and impact on student learning, growth and achievement based on the Educator's or the Administrator's self-assessment and other sources that Evaluator shares with the Educator or the Administrator.
- C) Educator Plan Development Meetings shall be conducted as follows:
 - Educators in the same school may meet with the Evaluator in teams and/or individually at the end of the previous evaluation cycle or by October 15th of the next academic year to develop their Educator Plan. Educators shall not be expected to meet during the summer hiatus. Administrators meet with the Evaluator at the end of the previous evaluation cycle or by October 15th to develop their Educator Plan. Administrators working on an extended year schedule may meet during the summer hiatus.
 - ii) For those Educators new to the school and for those Administrators new to the school or district, the meeting with the Evaluator to establish the Educator Plan must occur by October 15th or within six weeks of the start of their assignment in that school.
 - The Evaluator shall meet individually with Educators with PTS and Experienced Administrators with ratings of needs improvement or unsatisfactory to develop professional practice goal(s) that must address specific standards and indicators identified for improvement. In addition, the goals may address shared grade level or subject matter goals.
- D) The Evaluator completes the Educator Plan by November 1st. The Educator or the Administrator shall sign the Educator Plan within 5 school days of its receipt and may include a written response. The Educator's or the Administrator's signature indicates that the Educator or the Administrator received the plan in a timely fashion. The signature

does not indicate agreement or disagreement with its contents. The Evaluator retains final authority over the content of the Educator's Plan.

9) Evaluation Cycle: Observation of Practice and Examination of Artifacts – Educators without PTS and New Administrators

- A) In the first year of practice or first year assigned to a school:
 - The Educator shall have at least one announced observation during the school year using the protocol described in section 11B, below.
 - ii) The Educator shall have at least four unannounced observations during the school year.
- B) In their second and third years of practice or second and third years as a non-PTS Educator in the school:
 - The Educator shall have at least three unannounced observations during the school year.
- C) New Administrators in the first year in a position shall have at least four unannounced observations during the work year.
- D) In their second and third years in the position, Administrators shall have at least three unannounced observations during the work year.

10) Evaluation Cycle: Observation of Practice and Examination of Artifacts – Educators with PTS and Experienced Administrators

- A) The Educator and the Administrator whose overall rating is proficient or exemplary must have at least one unannounced observation during the evaluation cycle.
- B) The Educator and the Administrator whose overall rating is needs improvement must be observed according to the Directed Growth Plan during the period of Plan which must include at least two unannounced observations.
- C) The Educator and the Administrator whose overall rating is unsatisfactory must be observed according to the Improvement Plan which must include both unannounced and announced observations. The number and frequency of the observations shall be determined by the Evaluator, but in no case, for improvement plans of one year, shall there be fewer than one announced and four unannounced observations. For Improvement Plans of six months or fewer, there must be no fewer than one announced and two unannounced observations.

11) Observations

The Evaluator's first observation of the Educator or the Administrator should take place by November 15. Observations required by the Educator Plan should be completed by April 1st. The Evaluator may conduct additional observations after this date.

The Evaluator is not required nor expected to review all the indicators in a rubric during an observation.

A) Unannounced Observations

- For Educators, unannounced observations may be in the form of partial or full-period classroom visitations, Instructional Rounds, Walkthroughs, Learning Walks, or any other means deemed useful by the Evaluator, principal, superintendent or other administrator. For Administrators, unannounced observations may be in the form of a school site or work site visitation or any other means deemed useful by the Evaluator. Visitations may include, but are not limited to, staff meetings, team meetings, classroom visits with supervising evaluator, walkthroughs, learning walks or individual conferences with students or parents/guardians. The Educator or the Administrator will be provided with at least brief written feedback from the Evaluator within 3-5 school days of the observation. The written feedback shall be delivered to the Educator or the Administrator in person, by email or other means of electronic/digital delivery, placed in the Educator's or the Administrator's mailbox or mailed to the Educator's or the Administrator's home.
- ii) Any observation or series of observations resulting in one or more standards judged to be unsatisfactory or needs improvement for the first time must be followed by at least one observation of at least 30 minutes in duration within 30 school days.

B) Announced Observations

- i) All non-PTS Educators in their first year in the school, PTS Educators on Improvement Plans, all Experienced Administrators on Improvement Plans and other Educators and Administrators at the discretion of the evaluator shall have at least one Announced Observation.
 - (a) The Evaluator shall select the date and time of the lesson or activity to be observed and discuss with the Educator or the Administrator any specific goal(s) for the observation.
 - (b) Within 5 school days of the scheduled observation, upon request of either the Evaluator, Educator or Administrator, the Evaluator and Educator or the Evaluator and Administrator shall meet for a preobservation conference. In lieu of a meeting, the Educator or the Administrator may inform the Evaluator in writing of the nature of the lesson or activity, the student population or purpose served, the desired outcome and any other information that will assist the Evaluator to assess performance
 - (1st) The Educator shall provide the Evaluator a draft of the lesson, student conference, IEP plan or activity. The Administrator shall provide the Evaluator with a draft of the activity plan or agenda. If the actual plan or agenda is different, the Educator or the Administrator will provide the Evaluator with a copy prior to the observation.
 - (2nd) The Educator or the Administrator will be notified as soon as possible if the Evaluator will not be able to attend the scheduled

observation. The observation will be rescheduled with the Educator or the Administrator as soon as reasonably practical.

- (c) Within 5 school days of the observation, the Evaluator and Educator or the Evaluator and Administrator shall meet for a post-observation conference. This timeframe may be extended due to unavailability on the part of either the Evaluator, the Educator or the Administrator, but shall be rescheduled within 24 hours if possible.
- (d) The Evaluator shall provide the Educator or the Administrator with written feedback within 5 school days of the post-observation conference. For any standard where the Educator's or the Administrator's practice was found to be unsatisfactory or needs improvement, the feedback must:
 - (1st) Describe the basis for the Evaluator's judgment.
 - (2nd) Describe actions the Educator or the Administrator should take to improve his/her performance.
 - (3rd) Identify support and/or resources the Educator or the Administrator may use in his/her improvement.
 - (4th) State that the Educator or the Administrator is responsible for addressing the need for improvement.

12) Evaluation Cycle: Formative Assessment

- A) A specific purpose for evaluation is to promote student learning, growth and achievement by providing Educators and Administrators with feedback for improvement. Evaluators are expected to make frequent unannounced visits to classrooms. Evaluators are expected to give targeted constructive feedback to Educators and Administrators based on their observations of practice, examination of artifacts, and analysis of multiple measures of student learning, growth and achievement in relation to the Standards and Indicators of Effective Teaching Practice or Standards and Indicators of Effective Administrative Leadership Practice, as applicable.
- B) Formative Assessment may be ongoing throughout the evaluation cycle but typically takes place mid-cycle when a Formative Assessment report is completed.
- C) The Formative Assessment report provides written feedback to the Educator or the Administrator about his/her progress towards attaining the goals set forth in the Educator Plan, performance on Performance Standards and overall, or both.
- No less than two weeks before the due date for the Formative Assessment report, which due date shall be established by the Evaluator with written notice to the Educator or the Administrator, the Educator or the Administrator shall provide to the Evaluator evidence of family outreach and engagement, fulfillment of professional responsibility and growth, and progress on attaining professional practice and student learning goals. The Educator or the Administrator may provide to the Evaluator additional evidence of the Educator's or the Administrator's performances against the four Performance Standards.

- E) Upon the request of either the Evaluator, the Educator or the Administrator, the Evaluator and the Educator or the Evaluator and the Administrator will meet either before or after completion of the Formative Assessment Report.
- F) The Evaluator shall complete the Formative Assessment report and provide a copy to the Educator or the Administrator. All Formative Assessment reports must be signed by the Evaluator, with digital signature acceptable, and delivered face-to-face, by email or other means of electronic /digital delivery to the Educator's or the Administrator's school mailbox or home.
- G) The Educator or the Administrator may reply in writing to the Formative Assessment report within 5 school days of receiving the report.
- H) The Educator or the Administrator shall sign the Formative Assessment report by within 5 school days of receiving the report. The signature indicates that the Educator or the Administrator received the Formative Assessment report in a timely fashion. The signature does not indicate agreement or disagreement with its contents.
- I) As a result of the Formative Assessment Report, the Evaluator may change the activities in the Educator Plan.

13) Evaluation Cycle: Formative Evaluation

- A) At approximately mid cycle, the evaluator will determine whether the Educator or Administrator's performance may warrant a change in type of Educator Plan.
- B) The Formative Evaluation report provides written feedback and ratings to the Educator or the Administrator about his/her progress towards attaining the goals set forth in the Educator Plan and performance on each performance standard and overall.
- No less than two weeks before the due date for the Formative Evaluation report, which due date shall be established by the Evaluator with written notice provided to the Educator, the Educator or the Administrator shall provide to the Evaluator evidence of family outreach and engagement, fulfillment of professional responsibility and growth, and progress on attaining professional practice and student learning goals. The Educator or the Administrator may also provide to the Evaluator additional evidence of the Educator's or the Administrator's performance against the four Performance Standards.
- D) The Evaluator shall complete the Formative Evaluation report and provide a copy to the Educator or the Administrator. All Formative Evaluation reports must be signed by the Evaluator and delivered face-to-face, by email or to the Educator's or the Administrator's school mailbox or home.
- E) Upon the request of either the Evaluator, the Educator or the Administrator, the Evaluator and the Educator or the Evaluator and the Administrator will meet either before or after completion of the Formative Evaluation Report.
- F) The Educator or the Administrator may reply in writing to the Formative Evaluation report within 5 school days of receiving the report.
- G) The Educator or the Administrator shall sign the Formative Evaluation report by within 5 school days of receiving the report. The signature indicates that the Educator or the

- Administrator received the Formative Evaluation report in a timely fashion. The signature does not indicate agreement or disagreement with its contents.
- H) As a result of the Formative Evaluation report, the Evaluator may change the activities in the Educator Plan.
- If the rating in the Formative Evaluation report differs from the last summative rating the Educator or the Administrator received, the Evaluator may place the Educator or the Administrator on a different Educator Plan, appropriate to the new rating.

14) Evaluation Cycle: Summative Evaluation

- A) The evaluation cycle concludes with a summative evaluation report. For Educators on a one or two year Educator Plan and for Administrators, the summative report must be written and provided to the educator by April 1st.
- B) The Evaluator determines a rating on each standard and an overall rating based on the Evaluator's professional judgment, an examination of evidence against the Performance Standards and evidence of the attainment of the Educator Plan goals.
- C) The professional judgment of the primary evaluator shall determine the overall summative rating that the Educator or the Administrator receives.
- D) For an Educator or an Administrator whose overall performance rating is exemplary or proficient and whose impact on student learning is low, the Evaluator's supervisor shall discuss and review the rating with the Evaluator and the supervisor shall confirm or revise the Educator's or the Administrator's rating. In cases where the superintendent serves as the primary evaluator, the superintendent's decision on the rating shall not be subject to review.
- E) The summative evaluation rating must be based on evidence from multiple categories of evidence. To be rated proficient overall, the Educator shall, at a minimum, have been rated proficient on the Curriculum, Planning and Assessment and the Teaching All Students Standards of Effective Teaching Practice; and the Administrators shall, at a minimum, have been rated proficient on the Instructional Leadership Standard of Effective Administrative Leadership Practice.
- No less than four weeks before the due date for the Summative Evaluation report, which due date shall be established by the Evaluator with written notice provided to the Educator or the Administrator, the Educator or the Administrator will provide to the Evaluator evidence of family outreach and engagement, fulfillment of professional responsibility and growth, and progress on attaining professional practice and student learning goals. The Educator or the Administrator may also provide to the Evaluator additional evidence of the Educator's or the Administrator's performance against the four Performance Standards.
- G) The Summative Evaluation report should recognize areas of strength as well as identify recommendations for professional growth.

- H) The Evaluator shall deliver a signed copy of the Summative Evaluation report to the Educator or the Administrator face-to-face, by email or other means of electronic/digital delivery or to the Educator's or the Administrator's school mailbox or home no later than April 1st or the next following school day if April 1st occurs on a weekend, holiday or school is otherwise not in session on that day.
- The Evaluator shall meet with the Educator or the Administrator rated needs improvement or unsatisfactory to discuss the summative evaluation. The meeting shall occur by April 15th.
- J) The Evaluator may meet with the Educator or the Administrator rated proficient or exemplary to discuss the summative evaluation, if either the Educator, the Administrator or the Evaluator requests such a meeting. The meeting shall occur prior to the end of the school year at a time mutually convenient to the Educator and the Evaluator or the Administrator and the Evaluator.
- K) Upon mutual agreement, the Educator and the Evaluator or the Administrator and the Evaluator may develop the Self-Directed Growth Plan for the following two years during the meeting on the Summative Evaluation report.
- L) The Educator or the Administrator shall sign the final Summative Evaluation report within five school days of receipt. The signature indicates that the Educator or the Administrator received the Summative Evaluation report in a timely fashion. The signature does not indicate agreement or disagreement with its contents.
- M) The Educator or the Administrator shall have the right to respond in writing to the summative evaluation which shall become part of the final Summative Evaluation report.
- N) A copy of the signed final Summative Evaluation report shall be filed in the Educator's or the Administrator's personnel file, either digitally or hard copy.

15) Educator Plans – General

- A) Educator Plans shall be designed to provide Educators and Administrators with feedback for improvement, professional growth, and leadership; and to ensure Educator and Administrator effectiveness and overall system accountability. The Plan must be aligned to the standards and indicators and be consistent with district and school goals.
- B) The Educator Plan shall include, but is not limited to:
 - At least one goal related to improvement of practice tied to one or more Performance Standards;
 - ii) At least one goal for the improvement the learning, growth and achievement of the students under the Educator's or the Administrator's responsibility;
 - An outline of actions the Educator or the Administrator must take to attain the goals and benchmarks to assess progress. Actions must include specified professional development and learning activities that the Educator or the Administrator will participate in as a means of obtaining the goals, as well as other support that may be suggested by the Evaluator or provided by the school or district. Examples may include but are not limited to coursework, self-study,

action research, curriculum development, study groups with peers, and implementing new programs.

C) It is the Educator's or the Administrator's responsibility to attain the goals in the Plan and to participate in any trainings and professional development provided through the state, district, or other providers in accordance with the Educator Plan.

16) Educator Plans: Developing Educator Plan

- A) The Developing Educator Plan is for all Educators without PTS, and, at the discretion of the Evaluator, Educators with PTS in new assignments, and for all New Administrators.
- B) The Educator and the Administrator shall be evaluated at least annually.

17) Educator Plans: Self-Directed Growth Plan

- A) A Two-year Self-Directed Growth Plan is for those Educators with PTS who have an overall rating of proficient or exemplary and for those Experienced Administrators who have an overall rating of proficient or exemplary, and starting in 2015-2016 and after whose impact on student learning is moderate or high. A formative evaluation report or assessment is completed at the end of year 1 and a summative evaluation report at the end of year 2.
- B) A One-year Self-Directed Growth Plan is for those Educators with PTS who have an overall rating of proficient or exemplary and for those Experienced Administrators who have an overall rating of proficient or exemplary, and starting in 2015-2016 and after whose impact on student learning is low. In this case, the Evaluator and Educator or the Evaluator and the Administrator shall analyze the discrepancy between the summative evaluation rating and the rating for impact on student learning to seek to determine the cause(s) of the discrepancy.

18) Educator Plans: Directed Growth Plan

- A) A Directed Growth Plan is for those Educators with PTS and for those Experienced Administrators whose overall rating is needs improvement.
- B) The goals in the Plan must address areas identified as needing improvement as determined by the Evaluator.
- C) The Evaluator shall complete a summative evaluation for the Educator or the Administrator at the end of the period determined by the Plan, but at least annually, and in no case later than June 10th.
- D) For an Educator or an Administrator on a Directed Growth Plan whose overall performance rating is at least proficient, the Evaluator will place the Educator or the Administrator on a Self-Directed Growth Plan for the next Evaluation Cycle.
- E) For an Educator or an Administrator on a Directed Growth Plan whose overall performance rating is not at least proficient, the Evaluator will rate the Educator or the Administrator and shall place the Educator or the Administrator on an Improvement Plan for the next Evaluation Cycle, or may, at the discretion of the Evaluator, continue the Educator or the Administrator on a Directed Growth Plan.

19) Educator Plans: Improvement Plan

- A) An Improvement Plan is for those Educators with PTS and those Experienced Administrators whose overall rating is unsatisfactory.
- B) The parties agree that in order to provide students with the best instruction, it may be necessary from time to time to place an Educator whose practice has been rated as unsatisfactory on an Improvement Plan of no fewer than 45 school days and no more than one school year, and that in order to provide effective leadership for students, staff and the community and provide students with the best instruction, it may be necessary from time to time to place an Administrator whose practice has been rated as unsatisfactory on an Improvement Plan of no fewer than 45 school days and no more than one school year. In the case of an Educator or an Administrator receiving a rating of unsatisfactory near the close of one school year, the Improvement Plan may include activities that occur during the summer before the next school year begins.
- C) The Evaluator must complete a summative evaluation for the Educator or the Administrator at the end of the period determined by the Evaluator for the Plan.
- D) An Educator or an Administrator on an Improvement Plan shall be assigned a Supervising Evaluator (see definitions). The Supervising Evaluator is responsible for providing the Educator or the Administrator with guidance and assistance in accessing the resources and professional development outlined in the Improvement Plan. The primary evaluator may be the Supervising Evaluator.
- E) The Improvement Plan shall define the problem(s) of practice identified through the observations and evaluation and detail the improvement goals to be met, the activities the Educator or the Administrator must take to improve and the assistance to be provided to the Educator or the Administrator by the district.
- F) The Improvement Plan process shall include:
 - Within ten school days of notification to the Educator or to the Administrator that the Educator or the Administrator is being placed on an Improvement Plan, the Evaluator shall schedule a meeting with the Educator or the Administrator to discuss the Improvement Plan. The Evaluator will develop the Improvement Plan, which will include the provision of specific assistance to the Educator or the Administrator.
 - ii) The Educator or the Administrator may request that a representative of the Association attend the meeting(s).
- G) The Improvement Plan shall:
 - Define the improvement goals directly related to the performance standard(s) and/or student learning outcomes that must be improved;
 - ii) Describe the activities and work products the Educator or the Administrator must complete as a means of improving performance;
 - iii) Describe the assistance that the district will make available to the Educator or the Administrator;

- iv) Articulate the measurable outcomes that will be accepted as evidence of improvement;
- Detail the timeline for completion of each component of the Plan, including at a minimum a mid-cycle formative assessment report of the relevant standard(s) and indicator(s);
- vi) Identify the individuals assigned to assist the Educator or the Administrator which must include minimally the Supervising Evaluator; and,
- vii) Include the signatures of the Educator or the Administrator and Supervising Evaluator.
- H) A copy of the signed Plan shall be provided to the Educator or the Administrator. The Educator's or the Administrator's signature indicates that the Educator or the Administrator received the Improvement Plan in a timely fashion. The signature does not indicate agreement or disagreement with its contents.
- Decision on the Educator's or the Administrator's status at the conclusion of the Improvement Plan.
 - i) All determinations below must be made no later than June 1. One of three decisions must be made at the conclusion of the Improvement Plan:
 - (a) If the Evaluator determines that the Educator or the Administrator has improved his/her practice to the level of proficiency, the Educator or the Administrator will be placed on a Self-Directed Growth Plan.
 - (b) If the Evaluator determines that the Educator is making substantial progress toward proficiency, the Evaluator or the Administrator shall place the Educator on a Directed Growth Plan.
 - (c) If the Evaluator determines that the Educator or the Administrator is not making substantial progress toward proficiency, the Evaluator shall recommend to the superintendent that the Educator or the Administrator be dismissed.
 - (d) If the Evaluator determines that the Educator's or the Administrator's practice remains at the level of unsatisfactory, the Evaluator shall recommend to the superintendent that the Educator or the Administrator be dismissed.

20. Timelines (Dates in italics are provided as guidance)

Activity:	Completed By:
Superintendent, principal or designee meets with evaluators, educators to explain evaluation process	September 15
Evaluator meets with first-year educators to assist in self-assessment and goal setting process	October 15
Educator submits self-assessment and proposed goals	
Evaluator meets with Educators in teams or individually to establish Educator Plans (Educator Plan may be established at Summative Evaluation Report meeting in prior school year)	October 15
Evaluator completes Educator Plans	November 1
Evaluator should complete first observation of each Educator	November 15
Educator submits evidence on parent outreach, professional growth, progress on goals (and other standards, if desired)	January 5*
* or four weeks before Formative Assessment Report date established by Evaluator	
Evaluator should complete mid-cycle Formative Assessment Reports for Educators on one-year Educator Plans	January 15
Evaluator holds Formative Assessment Meetings if requested by either Evaluator or Educator	February 15
Educator submits evidence on parent outreach, professional growth, progress on goals (and other standards, if desired)	March 15*
*or 4 weeks prior to Summative Evaluation Report date established by evaluator	maior, to
Evaluator completes Summative Evaluation Report and Formative Evaluation Report for those on 2-year plans	April 1
Evaluator meets with Educators whose overall Summative Evaluation ratings are Needs Improvement or Unsatisfactory	April 15
Evaluator meets with Educators whose ratings are proficient or exemplary at request of Evaluator or Educator	Prior to end of school year
Educator signs Summative Evaluation Report and adds response, if any within 5 school days of receipt	April 20 or within 5 school days of receipt

A) Educators with PTS on Two Year Plans

Activity:	Completed By:
Evaluator completes unannounced observation(s)	Any time during the 2- year evaluation cycle
Evaluator completes Formative Evaluation Report	April 1 of Year 1
Evaluator conducts Formative Evaluation Meeting, if any	April 1 of Year 1
Evaluator completes Summative Evaluation Report	April 1 of Year 2
Evaluator conducts Summative Evaluation Meeting, if any	April 15 of Year 2
Evaluator and Educator sign Summative Evaluation Report	April 20 of Year 2 or within five days of receipt

A) Educators on Plans of Less than One Year

i) The timeline for educators on Plans of less than one year will be established in the Educator Plan.

B) Unit B Administrators

Unit B Administrators will be evaluated in accordance with the Standards of Effective Administrative Leadership

Activity:	Completed By:
Superintendent, principal or designee meets with evaluators and administrators to explain evaluation process	September 15
Evaluator meets with first-year New Administrators to assist in self-assessment and goal setting process	October 15
Administrator submits self-assessment and prepared goals	October 15
Evaluator meets with Administrator	October 15
Administrator submits evidence of effective administrative practice	March 15
Evaluator completes Summative Evaluation Report	April 1
Evaluator meets with Administrator whose overall Summative Evaluation ratings are Needs Improvement or Unsatisfactory	April 15
Evaluator meets with Administrator whose ratings are proficient or exemplary at request of Evaluator or Administrator	Prior to end of school year

Evaluator and Administrator sign Summative Evaluation Report	April 20 or within five
	days of receipt

21. Career Advancement

- A) In order to attain Professional Teacher Status, the Educator should achieve ratings of proficient or exemplary on each Performance Standard and overall. A principal or other Evaluator considering making an employment decision that would lead to PTS for any Educator who has not been rated proficient or exemplary on each performance standard and overall on the most recent evaluation shall confer with the superintendent by May 1. The principal's decision is subject to review and approval by the superintendent.
- B) In order to qualify to apply for a teacher leader position, the Educator must have had a Summative Evaluation performance rating of proficient or exemplary for at least the previous two years.

22. Rating Impact on Student Learning Growth

The parties will negotiate the process for using state and district-determined measures to arrive at an Educator's or an Administrator's rating of impact on student learning, growth and achievement, using guidance and model contract language from DESE and will start the process as soon as possible after DESE issues guidance with a goal to complete this Phase as soon as possible after issuance of said guidance.

23. Using Student feedback in Educator and Administrator Evaluation

The Association and the Committee agree to bargain with respect to the matter of using student feedback in Educator and Administrator evaluations promptly after DESE issues guidance on this issue. The goal is to complete this phase as soon as possible after DESE has provided this guidance.

24. Using Staff feedback in Administrator Evaluation

The Association and the Committee agree to bargain with respect to the matter of using staff feedback in Administrator evaluations promptly after DESE issues guidance on this issue. The goal is to complete this phase as soon as possible after DESE has provided this guidance.

25. General Provisions

- Only Educators who are licensed may serve as primary evaluators of Educators.
- B) Evaluators will treat Educator evaluations with appropriate confidentiality in accordance with relevant state and federal laws.
- C) The superintendent shall insure that Evaluators have training in supervision and evaluation, including the regulations and standards and indicators of effective teaching practice promulgated by ESE (35.03), and the evaluation Standards and Procedures established in this Agreement.
- D) Should there be a serious disagreement between the Educator and the Evaluator regarding an overall summative performance rating of unsatisfactory, the Educator may

- meet with the Evaluator's supervisor to discuss the disagreement. Should the Educator request such a meeting, the Evaluator's supervisor must meet with the Educator. The Evaluator may attend any such meeting at the discretion of the superintendent.
- E) The parties agree to establish a joint labor-management evaluation team which shall review the evaluation processes and procedures annually through the first three years of implementation and recommend adjustments to the parties.
- F) Violations of this article are subject to the grievance and arbitration procedures.

RUBRICS APPENDIX



Massachusetts Model System for Educator Evaluation

Part III: Guide to Rubrics and Model Rubrics for Superintendent, Administrator, and Teacher

Teacher Rubric

January 2012

Massachusetts Department of Elementary and Secondary Education 75 Pleasant Street, Malden, MA 02148-4906
Phone 781-338-3000 TTY: N.E.T. Relay 800-439-2370
www.doe.mass.edu

Guide to Teacher Rubric



CMR 35.02) - are a critical component of the Massachusetts educator evaluation framework and are required for every educator. Rubrics are Rubrios – defined in the regulations as "scoring tool[s] that describe characteristics of practice or artifacts at different levels of performance" (603 designed to help educators and evaluators (1) develop a consistent, shared understanding of what proficient performance looks like in practice, (2) develop a common terminology and structure to organize evidence, and (3) make informed professional judgments about formative and summative performance ratings on each Standard and overall. This appendix contains the ESE Model Teacher Rubric

Structure of the Teacher Rubric

- Standards: Standards are the broad categories of knowledge, skills, and performance of effective practice detailed in the regulations. There are four Standards for teachers: Curriculum, Planning, and Assessment, Teaching All Students; Family and Community Engagement; and Professional Culture.
- Indicators: Indicators, also detailed in the regulations, describe specific knowledge, skills, and performance for each Standard. For example, there are three Indicators in Standard I of the teacher rubric: Cuniculum and Planning; Assessment, and Analysis.
- Elements: The elements are more specific descriptions of actions and behaviors related to each Indicator. The elements further break down the Indicators into more specific aspects of educator practice and provide an opportunity for evaluators to offer detailed feedback that serves as a roadmap for improvement.
- Descriptors: Performance descriptors are observable and measurable statements of educator actions and behaviors aligned to each element and serve as the basis for identifying the level of teaching or administrative performance in one of four categories: Unsatisfactory, Needs Improvement, Proficient, or Exemplary.

Use of the Teacher Rubric

This rubric describes teaching practice. It is intended to be used throughout the 5 step evaluation cycle for all teachers, including teachers of whole classrooms, small groups, individual students, or any combination of the above. The rubric is designed to be applicable to general education teachers from pre-K through Advanced Placement, as well as teachers with specialized classes or knowledge, including teachers of English Language Leamers, and special education teachers; districts may also choose to use this rubric for educators in other roles such as specialists.

The responsibilities of teachers to whom this rubric will be applied may vary. ESE encourages educators and evaluators to use the rubric strategically by discussing and agreeing upon certain Indicators and Elements that should be high priorities according to that educator's role and responsibilities as well as his/her professional practice and student learning needs. There are a variety of ways to emphasize these components of the evaluation cycle, educators and evaluators have gathered and shared a reasonable amount of evidence on every Indicator to support a targeted during goal setting, a focus for more comprehensive evidence collection, or all of the above. However, the expectation is that by the end throughout the evaluation cycle. For example, high priority Indicators and/or elements can be analyzed in greater depth during self-assessment, ating for each Standard

Teacher Rubric At-A-Glance

Standard II: Standard IV: Teaching All Students Family and Community Engagement Professional Culture	A. Instruction Indicator A. Engagement Indicator A. Reflection Indicator 1. Quality of Effort and Work 1. Perent/Family Engagement 2. Student Engagement 2. Goal Setting 19n 3. Meeting Diverse Needs	B. Learning Environment Indicator A. Learning Environment	C. Cultural Proficiency Indicator C. Communication Indicator C. Collaboration Indicator 1. Respects Differences 1. Two-Way Communication 1. Professional Collaboration 2. Maintains Respectful Environment 2. Culturally Proficient Communication	D. Decision-Making Indicator 1. Clear Expectations 2. High Expectations 3. Access to Knowledge	E. Shared Responsibility Indicator 1. Shared Responsibility	F. Professional Responsibilities Indicator 1. Judgment 2. Reliability and Responsibility
Standard I: Curriculum, Planning, and Assessment	Curriculum and Planning Indicator A. Instant. Subject Matter Knowledge 1, C. Child and Adolescent Development 2, S. S. Rigorous Standards-Based Unit Design 3, N. Well-Structured Lessons	Assessment Indicator 1. Variety of Assessment Methods 2. Adjustments to Practice 3. 9	Analysis indicator 1. Analysis and Conclusions 2. Sharing Conclusions With Colleagues 2. Sharing Conclusions With Students	D. Exp. 1. G 2. H 3. A 3. A		

tow to reference parts of the rubric.

Indicator terminology: under the "Teaching All Students" Standard (II), the "Instruction Indicator" (A) can be referred to as Indicator II-A Element terminology: under the Instruction Indicator (A), the Student Engagement Element (2) can be referred to as Element II-A-2

January 2012



Teacher Rubric

Standard I: Curriculum, Planning, and Assessment. The teacher promotes the learning and growth of all students by providing highperformance and growth data, using this data to improve instruction, providing students with constructive feedback on an ongoing basis, quality and coherent instruction, designing and administering authentic and meaningful student assessments, analyzing student and continuously refining learning objectives. Curriculum and Planning: Knows the subject matter well, has a good grasp of child development and how students learn, and designs effective and rigorous standards-based units of instruction consisting of well-structured lessons with measurable outcomes. Indicator I-A.

-				
	Unsatisfactory	Needs Improvement	Proficient	Exemplary
emon edago edago r reso rotual tudent vills in	Demonstrates limited knowledge of the subject matter and/or its pedagogy; relies heavily on textbooks or resources for development of the factual content, Rarely engages students in learning experiences focused on complex knowledge or skills in the subject.	Demonstrates factual knowledge of subject matter and the pedagogy it requires by sometimes engaging students in learning experiences around complex knowledge and skills in the subject.	Demonstrates sound knowledge and understanding of the subject matter and the pedagogy it requires by consistently engaging students in learning experiences that enable them to acquire complex knowledge and skills in the subject.	Demonstrates expertise in subject matter and the pedagogy it requires by engaging all students in learning experiences that enable them to synthesize complex knowledge and skills in the subject, is able to model this element.
lemo evek ge or garn, xperi of en rtend	Demonstrates little or no knowledge of developmental levels of students this age or differences in how students learn. Typically develops one fearning experience for all students that does not enable most students to meet the intended outcomes.	Demonstrates knowledge of developmental levels of students this age but does not Identify developmental levels and ways of learning among the students in the class and/or develops learning experiences that enable some, but not all, students to move toward meeting intended outcomes.	Demonstrates knowledge of the developmental levels of students in the classroom and the different ways these students learn by providing differentiated learning experiences that enable all students to progress toward meeting intended outcomes.	Demonstrates expert knowledge of the developmental levels of the teacher's own students and students in this grade or subject more generally and uses this knowledge to differentiate and expand learning experiences that enable all students to make significant progress toward meeting stated outcomes. Is able to model this element.

Note: At the Exemplary level, an educator's level of expertise is such that he or she is able to model this element through training, teaching, coaching, assisting, and/or demonstrating. In this rubric, this level of expertise is denoted by "is able to model,"

Teacher Rubric

	Unsatisfactory	Needs Improvement	Proficient	Exemplary
Plans units c instruction state s measu tasks thinkir	Plans individual lessons rather than units of instruction, or designs units of instruction that are not aligned with state standards/ local curricula, lack measurable outcomes, and/or include tasks that mostly rely on lower level thinking skills.	Designs units of instruction that address some knowledge and skills defined in state standards/local curicula, but some student outcomes are poorly defined and/or tasks rarely require higher-order thinking skills.	Designs units of instruction with measurable outcomes and challenging tasks requiring higherorder thinking skills that enable students to learn the knowledge and skills defined in state standards/local curricula.	Designs integrated units of instruction with measurable, accessible outcomes and challenging tasks requiring higher-order thinking skills that enable students to learn and apply the knowledge and skills defined in state standards/local curricula, is able to model this element.
Devel studes pacing mater for the studes	Develops lessons with inappropriate student engagement strategies, pacing, sequence, activities, materials, resources, and/or grouping for the Intended outcome or for the students in the class.	Develops lessons with only some elements of appropriate student engagement strategies, pacing, sequence, activities, materials, resources, and grouping.	Develops well-structured lessons with challenging, measurable objectives and appropriate student engagement strategies, pacing, sequence, activities, materials, resources, technologies, and grouping.	Develops well-structured and highly engaging lessons with challenging, measurable objectives and appropriate student engagement strategies, pacing, sequence, activities, materials, resources, technologies, and grouping to attend to every student's needs. Is able to model this element.

'ofe: At the Exemplary level, an educator's level of expertise is such that he or she is able to model this element through training, teaching, coaching, assisting, and/or demonstrating. In this rubric, its level of expertise is denoted by "is able to model."

Standards and indicators or emective reaching Fracuce:

Teacher Rubric

ndicator I-B.	Assessment: Uses a variety of inforunderstanding to develop differential	finformal and formal methods o	rmal and formal methods of assessments to measure student learning, growth, and jated and enhanced learning experiences and improve future instruction	lent learning, growth, and	1
B. lements	Unsatisfactory	Needs Improvement	Proficient	Exemplary	T
B-1. ariety of ssessment lethods	Administers only the assessments required by the school and/or measures only point-in-time student achievement.	May administer some informal and/or formal assessments to measure student learning but rarely measures student progress toward achieving state/local standards.	Designs and administers a variety of informal and formal methods and assessments, including common interim assessments, to measure each student's learning, growth, and progress toward achieving state/local standards.	Uses an integrated, comprehensive system of informal and formal assessments, including common interim assessments, to measure student learning, growth, and progress toward achieving state/local standards. Is able to model this element.	
B-2, djustment to ractice	Makes few adjustments to practice based on formal and informal assessments.	May organize and analyze some assessment results but only occasionally adjusts practice or modifies future instruction based on the findings.	Organizes and analyzes results from a variety of assessments to determine progress toward intended outcomes and uses these findings to adjust practice and identify and/or implement appropriate differentiated interventions and enhancements for students.	Organizes and analyzes results from a comprehensive system of a comprehensive system of assessments to determine progress toward intended outcomes and frequently uses these findings to adjust practice and identify and/or implement appropriate differentleted interventions and enhancements for individuals and groups of students and appropriate modifications of lessons and units. Is able to model this element.	T

Note: At the Exemplary level, an educator's level of expertise is such that he or she is able to model this element through training, teaching, assisting, and/or demonstrating, in this rubric, this level of expertise is denoted by "is able to model."

page C-5 of C-15

Standards and Indicators of Effective Teaching Practice;

Teacher Rubric

ndicator I-C.	Analysis: Analyzes data from a	ndicator I-C. Analysis: Analyzes data from assessments, draws conclusions, and shares them appropriately.	and shares them appropriate	'
.C. Hements	Unsatisfactory	Needs Improvement	Proficient	Ехөтріагу
-C-1, snalysis and ?ondusions	Does not draw conclusions from student data beyond completing minimal requirements such as grading for report cards.	Draws conclusions from a limited analysis of student data to inform student grading and promotion decisions.	Individually and with colleagues, draws appropriate conclusions from a thorough analysis of a wide range of assessment data to improve student learning.	Individually and with colleagues, draws appropriate, actionable conclusions from a thorough analysis of a wide range of assessment data that improve short- and long-term instructional decisions. Is able to model this element.
C-2, Sharing Sondusions Vith Colleagues	Rarely shares with colleagues conclusions about student progress and/or rarely seeks feedback.	Only occasionally shares with colleagues conclusions about student progress and/or only occasionally seeks feedback from them about practices that will support improved student learning.	Regularly shares with appropriate colleagues (e.g., general education, special education, and English learner staff) conclusions about student progress and seeks feedback from them about instructional or assessment practices that will support improved student learning.	Establishes and implements a schedule and plan for regularly sharing with all appropriate colleagues conclusions and insights about student progress. Seeks and applies feedback from them about practices that will support improved student learning. Is able to model this element.
-C-3. Sharing Sonctusions Nith Students	Provides little or no feedback on student performance except through grades or report of task completion, or provides inappropriate feedback that does not support students to improve their performance.	Provides some feedback about performance beyond grades but rarely shares strategies for students to improve their performance toward objectives.	Based on assessment results, provides descriptive feedback and engages students and families in constructive conversation that focuses on how students can improve their performance.	Establishes early, constructive feedback loops with students and families that create a dialogue about performance, progress, and Improvement. Is able to model this element.

Vote: At the Exemplary level, an educator's level of expertise is such that he or she is able to model this element through training, teaching, assisting, and/or demonstrating. In this rubric, his level of expertise is denoted by "is able to model."

Teacher Rubric

Standard II: Teaching All Students. The teacher promotes the learning and growth of all students through instructional practices that establish high expectations, create a safe and effective classroom environment, and demonstrate cultural proficiency.

Instruction: Uses instructional practices that reflect high expectations regarding content and quality of effort and work; engage all students; and are personalized to accommodate diverse learning styles, needs, interests, and levels of readiness, ndicator II-A.

l-A. ∃lements	Unsatisfactory	Needs Improvement	Proficient	Exemplary
LA-1, Quality of Effort and Work	Establishes no or low expectations around quality of work and effort and/or offers few supports for students to produce quality work or effort.	May states high expectations for quality and effort, but provides few exemplars and rubrics, limited guided practice, and/or few other supports to help students know what is expected of them; may establish Inappropriately low expectations for quality and effort.	Consistently defines high expectations for the quality of student work and the perseverance and effort required to produce it; often provides exemplars, rubrics, and guided practice.	Consistently defines high expectations for quality work and effort and effectively supports students to set high expectations for each other to persevere and produce high-quality work, is able to model this element.
II-A-2. Student Engagement	Uses instructional practices that leave most students uninvolved and/or passive participants.	Uses instructional practices that motivate and engage some students but leave others uninvolved and/or passive participants.	Consistently uses instructional practices that are likely to motivate and engage most students during the lesson.	Consistently uses instructional practices that typically motivate and engage most students both during the lesson and during independent work and home work. Is able to model this element.
II-A-3. Meeting Diverse Needs	Uses limited and/or inappropriate practices to accommodate differences.	May use some appropriate practices to accommodate differences, but falls to address an adequate range of differences.	Uses appropriate practices, including tiered instruction and scaffolds, to accommodate differences in learning styles, needs, interests, and levels of readiness, including those of students with disabilities and English learners.	Uses a varied repertoire of practices to create structured opportunities for each student to meet or exceed state standards/local curriculum and behavioral expectations. Is able to model this element.

Note: At the Exemplary level, an educator's level of expertise is such that he or she is able to model this element through training, teaching, assisting, and/or demonstrating. In this rubric, this level of expertise is denoted by "Is able to model."

January 2012

Teacher Rubric

dicator II-B,	Learning Environment: Creates and take academic risks, challenge then	dicator II-B. Learning Environment: Creates and maintains a safe and colfaborative learning environment that motivates students to take academic risks, challenge themselves, and claim ownership of their learning.	aborative learning environment ship of their learning,	that motivates students to
3. ements	Unsatisfactory	Needs Improvement	Proficient	Exemplary
B-1. ife Learning wironment	Maintains a physical environment that is unsafe or does not support student learning. Uses inappropriate or ineffective rituals, routines, and/or responses to reinforce positive behavior or respond to behaviors that interfere with students' learning.	May create and maintain a safe physical environment but inconsistently maintains rituals, routines, and responses needed to prevent and/or stop behaviors that interfere with all students' learning.	Uses rituals, routines, and appropriate responses that create and maintain a safe physical and intellectual environment where students take academic risks and most behaviors that interfere with learning are prevented.	Uses rituals, routines, and proactive responses that create and maintain a safe physical and intellectual environment where students take academic risks and play an active role—individually and collectively—in preventing behaviors that interfere with learning, is able to model this element.
B-2. ollaborative saming nvironment	Makes little effort to teach interpersonal, group, and communication skills or facilitate student work in groups, or such attempts are ineffective.	Teaches some interpersonal, group, and communication skills and provides some opportunities for students to work in groups.	Develops students' interpersonal, group, and communication skills and provides opportunities for students to learn in groups with diverse peers.	Teaches and reinforces interpersonal, group, and communication skills so that students seek out their peers as resources. Is able to model this practice.
-B-3. tudent lottvation	Directs all learning experiences, providing few, if any, opportunities for students to take academic risks or challenge themselves to learn.	Creates some learning experiences that guide students to Identify needs, ask for support, and challenge themselves to take academic risks.	Consistently creates learning experiences that guide students to identify their strengths, interests, and needs; ask for support when appropriate; take academic risks; and challenge themselves to learn,	Consistently supports students to identify strengths, interests, and needs; ask for support; take risks; challenge fhemselves; set learning goals; and monitor their own progress. Models these skills for colleagues.

lote: At the Exemplary level, an educator's level of expertise is such that he or she is abie to model this element through training, teaching, assisting, and/or demonstrating. In this rubric, its level of expertise is denoted by "is able to model."

January 2012

Teacher Rubric

Cultural Proficiency: Actively creates and maintains an environment in which students' diverse backgrounds, identities, strengths, and challenges are respected, dicator II-C.

C. ements	Unsatisfactory	Needs Improvement	Proficient	Exemplary
.C-1. espects ifferences	Establishos an environment in which students demonstrate limited respect for individual differences.	Establishes an environment in which students generally demonstrate respect for individual differences	Consistently uses strategies and practices that are likely to enable students to demonstrate respect for and affirm their own and others' differences related to background, identity, language, strengths, and challenges.	Establishes an environment in which students respect and affirm their own and others' differences and are supported to share and explore differences and similarities related to background, Identity, language, strengths, and challenges. Is able to model this practice.
-C-2. Raintains espectful invironment	Minimizas or ignoras conflicts and/or responds in inappropriate ways.	Anticipates and responds appropriately to some conflicts or misunderstandings but ignores and/or minimizes others.	Anticipates and responds appropriately to conflicts or misunderstandings arising from differences in backgrounds, languages, and identities.	Anticpates and responds appropriately to conflicts or misunderstandings arising from differences in backgrounds, languages, and identities in ways fhat lead students to be able to do the same independently, is able to model this practice.

Note: At the Exemplary level, an educator's level of expertise is such that he or she is able to model this element through training, teaching, coaching, assisting, and/or demonstrating. In this rubric, this level of expertise is denoted by "is able to model." page C-8 of C-15

Shursanhuadis Deportment of BLEAGHTAIN'S BUCHEANT FIDUCATION

Teacher Rubric

Expectations: Plans and implements lessons that set clear and high expectations and also make knowledge accessible for all students. icator II-D.

Elements	Unsatisfactory	Needs Improvement	Proficient	Exemplary
1. ectations	Does not make specific academic and behavior expectations clear to students.	May announce and post classroom academic and behavior rules and consequences, but inconsistently or Ineffectively enforces them.	Clearly communicates and consistently enforces specific standards for student work, effort, and behavior	Clearly communicates and consistently enforces specific standards for student work, effort, and behavior so that most students are able to describe them and take ownership of meeting them. Is able to model this element.
.2. 1 ectations	Gives up on some students or communicates that some camot master challenging material.	May tell students that the subject or assignment is challenging and that they need to work hard but does little to counteract student misconceptions about innate ability.	Effectively models and reinforces ways that students can master challenging material through effective effort, rather than having to depend on innate ability.	Effectively models and reinforces ways that students can consistently master challenging material through effective effort. Successfully challenges students' misconceptions about innate ability. Is able to model this element.
-3, wledge	Rarely adapts instruction, materials, and assessments to make challenging material accessible to all students.	Occasionally adapts instruction, materials, and assessments to make challenging material accessible to all students.	Consistently adapts instruction, materials, and assessments to make challenging material accessible to all students, including English learners and students with disabilities.	Individually and with colleagues, consistently adapts instruction, materials, and assessments to make challenging material accessible to all students, including English learners and students with disabilities. Is able to model this element.

9; At the Exemplary level, an educator's level of expertise is such that he or she is able to model this element through training, teaching, coaching, assisting, and/or demonstrating. In this rubric, level of expertise is denoted by "is able to model."

Teacher Rubric

andard III: Family and Community Engagement. The teacher promotes the learning and growth of all students through effective irtnerships with families, caregivers, community members, and organizations. MOST SCHOOLS OF BECOMMENT EDUCATION

		_
classroom and school		
some active participants in the		•
encourages every family to become active participal		
dicator III-A. Engagement: Welcomes and encourages every family to become active participants in the classroom and school	community.	
dicator III-A.		

A. iments	Unsatisfactory	Needs Improvement	Proficient	Exemplary
A-1. rent/Family gagement	Does not welcome families to become participants in the classroom and school community or actively discourages their participation.	Makes limited attempts to involve families in school and/or classroom activities, meetings, and planning.	Uses a variety of strategles to support every family to participate actively and appropriately in the classroom and school community.	Successfully engages most families and sustains their active and appropriate participation in the classroom and school community. Is able to model this element.

jies for supporting student learning	
with families to create and implement strategies for supporting student learning	me and at school.
idicator III-B. Collaboration; Collaborates with families to create and implement strateg	and development both at home and at school.
dicator III-E	

-B. Elements	Unsatisfactory	Needs Improvement	Proficient	Exemplary
-B-1. sarning xpectations	Does not inform parents about learning or behavior expectations.	Sends home only a list of classroom rules and the learning outline or syllabus for the year.	Consistently provides parents with clear, user-friendly expectations for student learning and behavior.	Successfully conveys to most parents student learning and behavior expectations. Is able to model this element.
-B-2. urriculum upport	Rarely, if ever, communicates with parents on ways to support children at home or at school.	Sends home occasional suggestions on how parents can support children at home or at school.	Regularly updates parents on curriculum throughout the year and suggests strategies for supporting learning at school and home, including appropriate adaptation for students with disabilities or limited English proficiency.	Successfully prompts most families to use one or more of the strategies suggested for supporting learning at school and home and seeks out evidence of their impact. Is able to model this element.

'ote: At the Exemplary level, an educator's level of expertise is such that he or she is able to model this element through training, teaching, assisting, and/or demonstrating. In this rubric, its level of expertise is denoted by "is able to model."

Teacher Rubric

In regular, two-way, and culturally proficient communication with families about student	
dicator III-C. Communication: Engages in regular, two-way, and c	learning and performance.

Exemplary	Regularly uses a two-way system that supports frequent, proactive, and personalized communication with families about student performance and learning. Is able to model this element.	Always communicates respectfully with familles and demonstrates understanding and appreciation of different families' home language, culture, and values, is able to model this element.
Proficient	Regularly uses two-way communication with families about student performance and learning and responds promptly and carefully to communications from families.	Always communicates respectfully with families and demonstrates understanding of and sensitivity to different families' home language, culture, and values.
Needs Improvement	Relles primarily on newsletters and other one-way media and usually responds promptly to communications from families.	May communicate respectfully and make efforts to take into account different families' home language, culture, and values, but does so inconsistently or does not demonstrate understanding and sensitivity to the differences.
Unsatisfactory	Rarely communicates with families except through report cards, rarely solicits or responds promptly and carefully to communications from families.	Makes few attempts to respond to different family cultural norms and/or responds inappropriately or disrespectfully.
C, sments	.C-1. ro-Way mmunication	-C-2. ulturally oficient ommunication

foto: At the Exemplary level, an educator's fevel of expertise is such that he or she is able to model this element through training, teaching, assisting, and/or demonstrating. In this rubric, its level of expertise is denoted by "is able to model."

Teacher Rubric

Standard IV: Professional Culture. The teacher promotes the learning and growth of all students through ethical, culturally proficient, skilled, and collaborative practice.

well as meetings with teams and work groups to gather information, analyze data, examine Issues, set meaningful goals, Reflection: Demonstrates the capacity to reflect on and improve the educator's own practice, using informal means as and develop new approaches in order to improve teaching and learning, ndicator IV-A.

-	1	1	Ţ
	Exemplary	Regularly reflects on the effectiveness of lessons, units, and interactions with students, both individually and with colleagues; and uses and shares with colleagues, insights gained to improve practice and student learning, is able to model this element.	Individually and with colleagues builds capacity to propose and monitor challenging, measurable goals based on thorough selfassessment and analysis of student learning data. Is able to model this element.
ilu lealililg.	Proficient	Regularly reflects on the offectiveness of lessons, units, and interactions with students, both individually and with colleagues, and uses insights gained to improve practice and student learning.	Proposes challenging, measurable professional practice, team, and student learning goals that are based on thorough self-assessment and analysis of student learning data,
and exceed now approaches in other to improve teaching and featilling.	Needs Improvement	May reflect on the effectiveness of lessons/ units and interactions with students but not with colleagues and/or rarely uses insights to improve practice.	Proposes goals that are sometimes vague or easy to achieve and/or bases goals on a limited self-assessment and analysis of student learning data.
מונים מבת למים אם חוום	Unsatisfactory	Demonstrates ilmited reflection on practice and/or use of Insights gained to improve practice.	Generally, participates passively in the goal-setting process and/or proposes goals that are vague or easy to reach.
	V-A. Elements	N-A-1. Reflective Practice	IV-A-2. Goal Setting

Note: At the Exemplary level, an educator's level of expertise is such that he or she is able to model this element through training, teaching, coaching, assisting, and/or demonstrating. In this rubric, this level of expertise is denoted by "is able to model,"

Teacher Rubric

Professional Growth: Actively pursues professional development and learning opportunities to improve quality of practice or build the expertise and experience to assume different instructional and leadership roles. Montements of the Department of Edimental ATION EDUCATION dicator IV-B.

-B. Elements	Unsatisfactory	Needs Improvement	Proficient	Exemplary
-B-1, ofesslonal saming and rowth	Participates in few, if any, professional development and learning opportunities to improve practice and/or applies little new learning to practice.	Participates only in required professional development activities and/or inconsistently or inappropriately applies new learning to improve practice.	Consistently seeks out and applies, when appropriate, ideas for improving practice from supervisors, colleagues, professional development activities, and other resources to gain expertise and/or assume different instruction and leadership responsibilities.	Consistently seeks out professional development and learning opportunities that improve practice and build expertise of self and other educators in instruction and leadership. Is able to model this element.

		e in ds- ork, nd ls
	Exemplary	Supports colleagues to collaborate in areas such as developing standards-based units, examining student work, analyzing student performance, and planning appropriate intervention. Is able to model this element.
wide range of tasks.	Proficient	Consistently and effectively collaborates with colleagues in such work as developing standards-based units, examining student work, analyzing student performance, and planning appropriate intervention.
dicator IV-C. Collaboration: Collaborates effectively with colleagues on a wide range of tasks.	Needs Improvement	Does not consistently collaborate with collaborates with colleagues in ways that support productive team effort. such work as developing standards-based units, example student work, analyzing student work with the student work as developing appropriate intervention.
Collaboration: Collaborates e	Unsatisfactory	Rarety and/or ineffectively collaborates with colleagues; conversations often lack focus on improving student learning.
adicator IV-C.	/-C, Elements	/-C-1, rofessional iollaboration

Interior of the Exemplary level, an educator's level of expertise is such that he or she is able to model this element through training, teaching, coaching, assisting, and/or demonstrating. In this rubric, als level of expertise is denoted by "is able to model."

January 2012

Teacher Rubric

Decision-Making: Becomes involved in schoolwide decision making, and takes an active role in school improvement planning. idicator IV-D.

'-D. Elements	Unsatisfactory	Needs Improvement	Proficient	Exemplary
/-D-1, eclsion-Making	Participates in planning and decision making at the school, department, and/or grade level only when asked and rarely contributes relevant ideas or expertise.	May participate in planning and decision making at the school, department, and/or grade level but rarely contributes relevant ideas or expertise.	Consistently contributes relevant ideas and expertise to planning and decision making at the school, department, and/or grade level.	In planning and decision-making at the school, department, and/or grade level, consistently contributes ideas and expertise that are critical to school improvement efforts, is able to model this element.

Note: At the Exemplary level, an educator's level of expertise is such that he or she is able to model this element through training, teaching, assisting, and/or demonstrating. In this rubric, his level of expertise is denoted by "Is able to model."

page C-14 of C-15

REMEMBER & SECONDARY EDUCATION

Teacher Rubric

licator IV-F.	Professional Responsibilities	: Is ethical and reliable, and me	icator IV-F. Professional Responsibilities: Is ethical and reliable, and meets routine responsibilities consistently.	sistently.
: Elements	Unsatisfactory	Needs Improvement	Proficient	Exemplary
gment	Demonstrates poor judgment and/or discloses confidential student information inappropriately.	Sometimes demonstrates questionable judgment and/or inadvertently shares confidential information.	Demonstrates sound judgment reflecting integrity, honesty, fairness, and frustworthiness and protects student confidentiality appropriately.	Demonstrates sound judgment and acts appropriately to protect student confidentiality, rights and safety. Is able to model this element.
2. lability & sponsibility	Frequently misses or is late to assignments, makes errors in records, and/or misses paperwork deadlines; frequently late or absent.	Occasionally misses or is late to assignments, compietes work late, and/or makes errors in records.	Consistently fulfills professional responsibilities; is consistently punctual and reliable with paperwork, duties, and assignments; and is rarely late or absent from school.	Consistently fulfills all professional responsibilities to high standards, is able to model this element.

te: At the Examplary level, an educator's level of expertise is such that he or she is able to model this element through training, teaching, assisting, and/or demonstrating. In this rubric, s level of expertise is denoted by "is able to model."



Massachusetts Model System for Educator Evaluation

Part III: Guide to Rubrics and Model Rubrics for Superintendent, Administrator, and Teacher

Specialized Instructional Support Personnel Rubric

March 2012

Massachusetts Department of Elementary and Secondary Education 75 Pleasant Street, Malden, MA 02148-4906 Phone 761-338-3000 TTY: N.E.T. Relay 800-439-2370 www.doe.mass.edu

Guide to Specialized Instructional Support Personnel (SISP) Rubric

CMR 35.02) - are a critical component of the Massachusetts educator evaluation framework and are required for every educator. Rubrics are develop a common terminology and structure to organize evidence, and (3) make informed professional judgments about formative and Rubrics – defined in the regulations as "scoring tool[s] that describe characteristics of practice or artifacts at different levels of performance" (603 designed to help educators and evaluators (1) develop a consistent, shared understanding of what proficient performance looks like in practice, (2) summative performance ratings on each Standard and overall. This appendix contains the ESE Model "SISP" Rubric.

Structure of the Specialized Instructional Support Personnel (SISP) Rubric

- There are four Standards for teachers: Curriculum, Planning, and Assessment; Teaching All Students; Family and Community Standards: Standards are the broad categories of knowledge, skills, and performance of effective practice detailed in the regulations. Engagement; and Professional Culture.
- indicators: Indicators, also detailed in the regulations, describe specific knowledge, skilis, and performance for each Standard. For example, there are three Indicators in Standard I of the SISP rubric: Curriculum and Planning, Assessment, and Analysis
- Elements: The elements are more specific descriptions of actions and behaviors related to each Indicator. The elements further break down the indicators into more specific aspects of educator practice and provide an opportunity for evaluators to offer detailed feedback that serves as a roadmap for improvement.
- Descriptors: Performance descriptors are observable and measurable statements of educator actions and behaviors aligned to each element and serve as the basis for identifying the level of teaching or administrative performance in one of four categories; Unsatisfactory, Needs Improvement, Proficient, or Exemplary.

Use of the Specialized Instructional Support Personnel (SISP) Rubric

school nurses, and others defined in the recognition clause of the appropriate collective bargaining agreement. It is intended to be used This rubric describes practice that is common across educators in professional support roles such as school counselors, school psychologists, diagnosis to a caseload of students; as well as educators who may provide indirect support to students through consultation to and collaboration throughout the 5 step evaluation cycle for educators who provide direct services such as education, therapy, counseling, assessment, with teachers, administrators, and other colleagues.

The roles and responsibilities of educators to whom this rubric will be applied will vary. ESE encourages educators and evaluators to use the rubric strategically by discussing and agreeing upon certain Indicators and Elements that should be high priorities according to that educator's role and responsibilities as well as his/her professional practice and student learning needs. There are a variety of ways to emphasize these assessment, targeted during goal setting, a focus for more comprehensive evidence collection, or all of the above. However, the expectation is components throughout the evaluation cycle. For example, high priority Indicators and/or elements can be analyzed in greater depth during selfthat by the end of the evaluation cycle, educators and evaluators have gathered and shared a reasonable amount of evidence on every Indicator to support a rating for each Standard.

March 2012



Specialized Instructional Support Personnel (SISP) Rubric At-A-Glance

Standard I: Curriculum, Planning, and Assessment	Standard II: Teaching All Students	Standard III: Family and Community Engagement	Standard IV: Professional Culture
Curriculum and Pianning Indicator 1. Professional Knowledge 2. Child and Adolescent Development 3. Plan Development 4. Well-Structured Lessons	A. Instruction Indicator 1. Quality of Effort and Work 2. Student Engagement 3. Meeting Diverse Needs	A. Engagement Indicator 1. Parent/Family Engagement	A, Reflection Indicator 1. Reflective Practice 2. Goal Setting
Assessment Indicator Variety of Assessment Methods Adjustments to Practice .	E. Learning Environment Indicator1. Safe Learning Environment2. Collaborative Learning Environment3. Stydent Motivation	B. Collaboration Indicator 1. Learning Expectations 2. Student Support	B. Professional Growth Indicator 1. Professional Learning and Growth
2. Analysis indicator 1. Analysis and Conclusions 2. Sharing Conclusions With Colleagues 3. Sharing Conclusions With Students and Families	C. Cultural Proficiency Indicator1. Respects Differences2. Maintains Respectful Environment	C. Communication Indicator 1. Two-Way Communication 2. Culturally Proficient Communication	C. Collaboration Indicator 1. Professional Collaboration 2. Consultation
	D. Expectations Indicator 1, Clear Expectations 2. High Expectations 3. Access to Knowledge		D. Decision-Making Indicator 1. Decision-making
			E, Shared Responsibility Indicator 1, Shared Responsibility
			F. Professional Responsibilities Indicator 1. Judgment 2. Reliability and Responsibility

addressing "Role-Specific Indicators" for additional guidance and samples of how to strategically supplement this rubric to further differentiate by role. Note:

How to reference parts of the rubric:

Indicator terminology; under the "Teaching All Students" Standard (II), the Instruction Indicator" (A) can be referred to as Indicator II-A Element terminology: under the Instruction Indicator (A), the Student Engagement Element (2) can be referred to as Element II-A-2

ESE Model Rubric for Specialized Instructional Support



Specialized Instructional Support Personnel Rubric

Standard I: Curriculum, Planning, and Assessment. promotes the learning and growth of all students by providing high-quality and coherent instruction, designing and administering authentic and meaningful student assessments, analyzing student performance and growth data, using this data to improve instruction, providing students with constructive feedback on an ongoing basis, and continuously refining learning objectives. Curriculum and Planning: Has strong knowledge specific to subject matter and/or professional responsibility, has a good grasp of child development and how students learn, and designs effective and rigorous plans for Indicator I-A.

		T	
ns tor support consisting of	Exemplary	Demonstrates mastery of professional content and its delivery by engaging all students in academic, behavioral, and social/emotional fearning experiences, through the use of educational and/or clinical practices, that enable students to synthesize knowledge and sidils, is able to model this element.	Demonstrates expert knowledge of the developmental levels of individual students and students in the grade or subject more generally and uses this knowledge to differentiate and expand learning experiences, supports, and/or types of assistance, enabling all students to make significant progress toward meeting stated outcomes, is able to model this element.
igns effective and rigorous plai	Proficient	Demonstrates sound knowledge and understanding of professional content and delivery by consistently engaging students in academic, behavioral, and social/emotional learning experiences through the use of educational and/or clinical practices that enable students to acquire knowledge and skills.	Demonstrates knowledge of students' developmental levels and the different ways these students learn or behave by providing differentiated fearning experiences, support, and/or assistance that enable all students to progress toward meeting intended outcomes.
grass of chira development and now students learn, and designs effective and rigorous plans for support consisting of Well-structured lessons with measurable outcomes,	Needs Improvement	Demonstrates factual knowledge of the professional content and delivery and sometimes applies it to engage students in academic, behavioral, and social/emotional learning experiences through the use of educational and/or clinical practices.	Demonstrates general knowledge of child and adolescent development but does not apply this knowledge when providing differentiated learning experiences, support, and/or assistance that would enable all students—as opposed to just some—to move toward meeting intended outcomes.
well-structured lessons with measurable outcomes.	Unsatisfactory	Demonstrates limited professional knowledge; relies heavily on outdated practices as opposed to current practices supported by research. Rarely engages students in academic, behavioral, and social/emotional learning experiences through the use of educational and/or clinical practices.	Demonstrates little or no knowledge of child and adolescent development, typically develops one learning experience, and/or type of support or assistance for all students that does not adequately address intended outcomes.
	I-A, Elements	I-A-1, Professional Knowledge	FA-2. Child and Adolescent Development

Note: At the Exemplary level, an educator's level of expertise is such that he or she is able to model this element through training, teaching, assisting, and/or demonstrating. In this rubric, fils level of expertise is denoted by "is able to model."

Specialized Instructional Support Personnel Rubric

A. Elements	Unsatisfactory	Needs Improvement	Proficient	Exemplary
-A-3 Plan Jevelopment ¹	Develops or contributes to the development of plans that are not timely and/or not tailored to the needs of individual students; or, plans do not include appropriate supports or measurable outcomes that would enable students to meet the goals and objectives of the plan.	Develops or contributes to the timely development of plans that respond to some but not all relevant Individual student needs, and/or plans that lack sufficient measurable outcomes or supports that enable students to meet all goals and objectives of the plan.	Develops or contributes to the timely development of well-structured plans with measurable outcomes that respond to all relevant individual student needs, and include supports that enable students to meet the goals or objectives of the plan,	Develops or contributes to the timely development of comprehensive, well-structured plans with measurable outcomes that respond to all relevant individual student needs, are coordinated with other plans relevant to those students, and include supports that enable students to meet all goals or objectives of the plan. Is able to model this element.
-A-4. Neil- Structured Lessons	Develops lessons (which may include individual and group activities or sessions) with inappropriate student engagement strategies, pacing, sequence, activities, materials, resources, and/or grouping.	Develops lessons (which may include individual and group activities or sessions) with only some elements of appropriate student engagement strategies, pacing, sequence, activities, materials, resources, and grouping.	Develops well-structured lessons (which may include individual and group activities or sessions) with challenging, measurable objectives and appropriate student engagement strategles, pacing, sequence, activities, materials, resources, technologies, and grouping.	Develops well-structured and highly engaging lessons (which may include individual and group activities and sessions) with challenging, measurable objectives and appropriate student engagement strategies, pacing, sequence, activities, materials, resources, technologies, and grouping to attend to every student's needs, is able to model this element.

"Plan" is used throughout this document to refer to a variety of plans, including but not limited to: lesson plans, unit plans, Individualized Education Programs (IEPs), Individualized Health Care Plans (IHCPs), Career Plans, and 504 Plans. The type of plan that an educator is responsible for depends on the educator being evaluated; both the educator and evaluator should understand and agree upon the definition relevant to the educator's role.

Note: At the Exemplary level, an educator's level of expertise is such that he or she is able to model this element through training, teaching, coaching, assisting, and/or demonstrating. In this rubits, This level of expertise is denoted by "is able to model."

Specialized Instructional Support Personnel Rubric

dicator I-B.	Assessment: Uses a variety of	Assessment: Uses a variety of informal and formal methods of assessments to measure student learning, growth, and	f assessments to measure stud q experiences and improve futt	ent learning, growth, and tre instruction.
B. lements	Unsatisfactory	Needs improvement	Proficient	Ехөтріагу
B-1, ariety of assessment lethods	Administers assessments and/or collects only the data required by the school and/or measures only point-intime student achievement or development.	May design and administer assessments and/or collect some data to measure student learning, growth, or development, but uses a limited range of methods.	Designs and administers assessments and/or collects data to measure student learning, growth, and/or development through a variety of methods, including informal and formal assessments and common interim assessments where applicable.	Uses an integrated, comprehensive assessment system, including informal and formal assessment methods and common interim assessments where applicable, to measure student learning, growth, and development. Is able to model this element.
B-2. vdjustment to 'racilce	Makes few adjustments to practice by identifying and/or implementing appropriate differentiated interventions, supports, and programs based on formal and informal assessments.	May organize and analyze some assessment results but only occasionally adjusts practice and identifies and/or implements appropriate differentiated interventions, supports, and programs for students.	Organizes and analyzes results from a variety of assessments to determine progress toward intended outcomes and uses these findings to adjust practice and identify and/or implement appropriate differentiated interventions, supports, and programs for students.	Organizes and analyzes results from a comprehensive system of assessments to determine progress toward intended outcomes and frequently uses these findings to adjust practice and identify and/or implement appropriate differentiated interventions, supports, or programs for individuals and groups of students and appropriate modifications of plens. Is able to model this element.

Note: At the Exemplary level, an educator's level of expertise is such that he or she is able to model this element through training, teaching, assisting, and/or demonstrating. In this rubric, this level of expertise is denoted by "is able to model."

Specialized Instructional Support Personnel Rubric

them appropriately.	Proficient	draws appropriate conclusions about programs, plans, and practices from a thorough analysis of a wide range of data to improve student learning, growth, and development.	Regularly shares with appropriate colleagues (e.g., classroom teachers, administrators, and professional support personnel) conclusions about student progress and seeks feedback from about practices that will support improved student learning and/or development. Regularly shares with appropriate schedule and plan for regularly sharing with all appropriate colleagues (e.g., classroom teachers, administrators, and professional support student learning and learning and lor development. Is able to model this element.	Based on assessment results and/or other data, provides descriptive feedback and engages students and families in students and families in constructive conversation that focuses on student growth and improvement.
Il abocentoria.	Needs Improvement	Draws conclusions from a limited draws appropanally single growth, and development. I practices from student parameters and development.	Only occasionally shares with colleagues (e.g., class progress and/or seeks feedback from them about practices that will support improved student learning and/or development. Regularly shares with colleagues (e.g., class progress and seeks development.	Provides some feedback about and/or other casts student growth or progress beyond required reports but rarely shares strategies for students to grow and improve.
and what overstond with the	Indivisis; Analytes udia iron as Uneatisfactory	Does not analyze data and/or draw conclusions from data beyond completing minimal requirements.	Rarely shares with colleagues conclusions about student progress and/or rarely seeks feedback from them about practices that will support improved student learning and/or development.	Provides little or no feedback on student growth or progress except through minimally required reporting or provides inappropriate feedback that does not support students to grow and improve.
I EDUCCELIOTE	ndicator I-C. ACIements	-C-1. Analysis and Sonclusions	F.C2. Sharing Conclusions With Colleagues	I-C-3. Sharing Conclusions With Students and Families

Note: At the Exemplary level, an educator's level of expertise is such that he or she is able to model this element through training, teaching, coaching, assisting, and/or demonstrating. In this rubric, this level of expertise is denoted by "is able to model."

Specialized Instructional Support Personnel Rubric

EDUCATION

andard II. Teaching All Students. Promotes the learning and growth of all students through instructional practices that establish th expectations, create a safe and effective classroom environment, and demonstrate cultural proficiency.

and work; engage all students; and are personalized to accommodate diverse learning styles, needs, interests, and levels Instruction: Uses instructional and clinical practices that reflect high expectations regarding content and quality of effort of readiness, dicator II-A.

A. aments	Unsatisfactory	Needs Improvement	Proficient	Exemplary
۹-1. Jailty of Effort d Work	Establishes no or low expectations for student work and behavior and/or offers few supports to help students know what is expected of them.	May state high expectations for student work and behavior, but provides few exemplars and rubrics, or limited guided practice, and/or few other supports to help students know what is expected of them.	Consistently defines high expectations for student work and behavior, and the perseverance and effort required to produce it; often provides exemplars, rubrics, or guided practice, and/or models appropriate behaviors.	Consistently defines high expectations for student work and behavior and effectively supports students to set high expectations for each other to persevere and produce high-quality work. Is able to model this element.
A-2. udent igagement	Uses instructional and/or clinical practices that leave most students uninvolved and/or passive.	Uses instructional and/or clinical practices that motivate and engage some students but leave others uninvolved and/or passive.	Consistently uses instructional and clinical practices that are likely to motivate and engage most students during the lesson, activity, or session.	Consistently uses instructional and clinical practices that typically motivate and engage most students during the lesson, activity, or session, and during Independent work, is able to model this element.
A-3. eeting Diverse eeds	Uses limited and/or inappropriate practices and/or supports to accommodate differences.	May use some appropriate practices and/or supports to accommodate differences, but falls to address an adequate range of differences.	Uses appropriate practices, including tiered instruction, scaffolds, and other supports, to accommodate differences in learning styles, needs, interests, and levels of readiness, including those of students with disabilities and English learners.	Uses a varied repertoire of practices and/or supports to create structured opportunities for each student to meet or exceed expectations for growth and development. Is able to model this element.

lote: At the Exemplary level, an educator's level of expertise is such that he or she is able to model this element through training, teaching, assisting, and/or demonstrating. In this rubric, its level of expertise is denoted by "its able to model."

Specialized Instructional Support Personnel Rubric

Learning Environment: Creates and maintains a safe and collaborative learning environment that motivates students to take academic risks, challenge themselves, and claim ownership of their learning. Indicator II-B.

Exemplary	Uses rituals, routines, and proactive responses that create and maintain a safe physical and intellectual environment where students take academic risks and play an active role—Individually and collectively—in preventing behaviors that interfere with learning, is able to model this element.	Teaches and retnforces Interpersonal, group, and communication skills so that students seek out their peers as resources. Is able to model this practice.	Consistently supports students to identify their strengths, interests, and needs; ask for support; take risks; challenge themselves; set learning goals; and monitor their own progress. Is able to model this element.
Proficient	Uses rituals, routines, and appropriate responses that create and maintain a safe physical and intellectual environment where students take academic risks and most behaviors that interfere with learning are prevented,	Develops students' interpersonal, group, and communication skills and provides opportunities for students to learn in groups with diverse peers.	Consistently creates learning experiences that guide students to identify their strengths, interests, and needs; ask for support when appropriate; take risks; and challenge themselves to succeed.
Needs Improvement	May create and maintain a safe physical environment but inconsistently maintains rituals, routines, and responses needed to prevent and/or stop behaviors that interfere with all students' learning.	Teaches some interpersonal, group, and communication skills and provides some opportunities for students to work in groups.	Creates some learning experiences that guide students to identify needs, ask for support, and challenge themselves to take risks.
Unsatisfactory	Maintains a physical environment that Is unsafe or does not support student learning. Uses inappropriate or ineffective rituals, routines, and/or responses to reinforce positive behavior or respond to behaviors that interfere with students' learning.	Makes little effort to teach interpersonal, group, and communication skills or facilitate student work in groups, or such attempts are ineffective.	Directs all fearning experiences, providing few, if any, opportunities for students to take risks or challenge themselves.
II-B. Elements	Il-B-1. Safe Learning Environment	Il-B-2. Collaborative Collaborative Evaruing	Il-B-2. Student Motivation

Note: At the Exemplary level, an educator's level of expertise is such that he or she is able to model this element through training, teaching, coaching, assisting, and/or demonstrating, in this rubric, this level of expertise is denoted by "is able to model."

Specialized Instructional Support Personnel Rubric

Cultural Proficiency: Actively creates and maintains an environment in which students' diverse backgrounds, identities, strengths, and challenges are respected. dicator II-C.

		····
Exemplary	Establishes an environment in which students respect and affirm their own and others' differences and are supported to share and explore differences and similarities related to background, identity, language, strengths, and challenges. Is able to model this element.	Anticipates and responds appropriately to conflicts or misunderstandings arising from differences in backgrounds, languages, and identities in ways that lead students to be able to do the same independently: Is able to model this element.
Proficient	Consistently uses strategies and practices that are likely to enable students to demonstrate respect for and affirm their own and others' differences related to background, identity, language, strengths, and challenges.	Anticipates and responds appropriately to conflicts or misunderstandings arising from differences in backgrounds, languages, and identities.
Needs Improvement	Establishes an environment in which students generally demonstrate respect for Individual differences.	Anticipates and responds appropriately to some conflicts or misunderstandings but Ignores and/or minimizes others.
Unsatisfactory	Establishes an environment in which students demonstrate limited respect for individual differences.	Minimizes or ignores conflicts and/or responds in inappropriate ways.
C. ements	C-1. 3spects fferences	C-2. aintains sepectful vironment

ote: At the Exemplary level, an educator's level of expertise is such that he or she is able to model this element through training, teaching, coaching, assisting, and/or demonstrating. In this rubric, is level of expertise is denoted by "is able to model."

Specialized Instructional Support Personnel Rubric

ndicator II-D. Expectations: Plans and implements lessons and/or supports that set clear and high expectations and also make knowledge, information, and/or supports accessible for all students.

		montage, montage, and a copy of the copy o		
-D. Elements	Unsatisfactory	Needs Improvement	Proficient	Exemplary
-D-1. Near Expectations	Does not make specific standards for student work, effort, interactions, and behavior clear to students.	May communicate specific standards for student work, effort, interactions, and behavior, but inconsistently or ineffectively enforces them.	Clearly communicates and consistently enforces specific standards for student work, effort, and behavior.	Clearly communicates and consistently enforces specific standards for student work, effort, interactions, and behavior so that most students are able to describe them and take ownership of meeting them, is able to model this element.
I-D-2. -tigh Expectations	Gives up on some students or communicates that some cannot accomplish challenging goals.	May tell students that a goal Is challenging and that they need to work hard but does not model ways students can accomplish the goal through effective effort.	Effectively models and reinforces ways that students can set and accomplish challenging goals through effective effort, rather than having to depend on innate ability.	Effectively models and reinforces ways that students can consistently accomplish challenging goals through effective effort. Successfully challenges students' misconceptions about innate ability. Is able to model this element.
II-D-3. Access to Knowledge	Rarely adapts instruction, services, plans, communication, and/or assessments to make curriculum/supports accessible to all students for whom the educator has responsibility.	Occasionally adapts instruction, services, plans, communication, and/or assessments to make curiculum/supports accessible to all students for whom the educator has responsibility.	Consistently adapts instruction, services, plans, communication, and/or assessments to make curriculum/ supports accessible to all students for whom the educator has responsibility, including English, learners and students with disabilities.	Individually and with colleagues, consistently adapts instruction, services, plans, communication, and/or assessments to make curriculum/supports accessible to all students for whom the educator has responsibility, including English learners and students with disabilities. Is able to model this element.

Note: At the Exemplary level, an educator's level of expertise is such that he or she is able to model this element through training, teaching, coaching, assisting, and/or demonstrating. In this rubric, this fevel of expertise is denoted by "Is able to model,"

HAMPINE OF PRECIOUS OF SECONDARY SECONDARY EDUCATION

Standards and Indicators of Effective Teaching Practice:

Specialized Instructional Support Personnel Rubric

Standard III: Family and Community Engagement. Promotes the learning and growth of all students through effective partnerships vith families, caregivers, community members, and organizations.

Engagement: Welcomes and encourages every family to become active participants in the classroom and school community, ndicator III-A.

_		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
	Exemplary	Successfully engages most families and sustains their active and appropriate participation in the classroom and school community. Is able to model this element.
	Proficient	Uses a variety of strategies to support families to participate actively and appropriately in the classroom and school community.
	Needs Improvement	Makes limited attempts to involve families in school and/or classroom activities, meetings, and planning.
	Unsatisfactory	Does not welcome families to become participants in the classroom and school community or actively discourages their participation.
	II-A. Elements	ll-A-1. ⊃arent/Family ≣ngagement

indicator III-B. Collaboration: Collaborates with families to create and implement strategies for supporting student learning and development both at home and at school,

II-B. Elements	Unsatisfactory	Needs Improvement	The second secon	
		Homorous moan	Lioliciell	Exemplary
II-B-1. _earning Expectations	Does not Inform parents about learning, behavior, and/or wellness expectations.	Sends home only a list of rules/expectations and an outline of the student learning, behavior, or wellness plan for the year.	Consistently provides parents with clear, user-friendly expectations for student learning, behavior, and/or wellness,	Successfully conveys to most parents clear, user-friendly student learning, behavior, and wellness expectations. Is able to model this element.
II-B-2. Student Support	Rarely, If ever, communicates with parents on ways to support learning and development at home or at school.	Sends home occasional suggestions on how parents can support learning and development at home or at school.	Regularly communicates with parents to create, share, and/or identify strategies for supporting learning and development at school and home.	Regularly communicates with parents to share and/or identify strategies for supporting learning and development at school and home, successfully encourages most families to use at least one of these strategies, and seeks out evidence of their impact, is able to model this element.

Vote: At the Exemplary level, an educator's level of expertise is such that he or she is able to model this element through training, teaching, essisting, and/or demonstrating, in this rubric, his level of expertise is denoted by "is able to model."

Specialized Instructional Support Personnel Rubric

ndicator III-C. Communication: Engages in regular, two-way, and culturally proficient communication with families about student learning, behavior and wellness,

II-C. Elements	. Unsatisfactory	Needs Improvement	Proficient	Exemplary
III-C-1. Two-Way Communication	Rarely communicates with families except through required reports; rarely solicits or responds promptly to communications from families.	Relies primarily on sharing general information and announcements with families through one-way media and usually responds promptly to communications from families.	Regularly uses two-way communication with families about student learning, behavior, and wellness; responds promptly and carefully to communications from families.	Regularly uses a two-way system that supports frequent, proactive, and personalized communication with families about individual student learning, behavior, and wellness. Is able to model this element.
III-C-2, Culturally Proficient Communication	Makes few attempts to respond to different family cultural norms and/or responds inappropriately or disrespectfully.	May communicate respectfully and make efforts to take into account different families' home language, culture, and values, but does so inconsistently or does not demonstrate understanding and sensitivity to the differences.	Always communicates respectfully with families and demonstrates understanding of and sensitivity to different families' home language, culture, and values.	Always communicates respectfully with families and demonstrates understanding and appreciation of different families' home language, culture, and values, is able to model this element.

Note: At the Exemplary level, an educator's level of expertise is such that he or she is able to model this element through training, teaching, assisting, and/or demonstrating. In this rubric, this level of expertise is denoted by "Is able to model."

page D-11 of D-15

Specialized Instructional Support Personnel Rubric

standard IV: Professional Culture. Promotes the learning and growth of all students through ethical, culturally proficient, skilled, and collaborative practice.

well as meetings with teams and work groups to gather information, analyze data, examine issues, set meaningful goals, Reflection: Demonstrates the capacity to reflect on and improve the educator's own practice, using informal means as ndicator IV-A.

-			
,	Exemplary	Regularly reflects on the effectiveness of instruction, supports, and interactions with students, both individually and with colleagues; and uses and shares with colleagues insights galned to improve practice and student outcomes. Is able to model this element.	Individually and with colleagues builds capacity to propose and monitor challenging, measurable goals based on thorough self-assesment and analysis of student data. Is able to model this element.
ng learning.	Proficient	Regularly reflects on the effectiveness of instruction, supports, and interactions with students, both individually and with colleagues, and uses insights gained to improve practice and student outcomes.	Proposes challenging, measurable professional practice, team, and student learning goals that are based on thorough self-assessment and analysis of student data.
and develop new approaches in order to improve teaching and learning.	Needs Improvement	May reflect on the effectiveness of instruction, supports, and interactions with students but not with colleagues and/or rarely uses insights gained to improve practice.	Proposes one goal that is vague or easy to achieve and/or bases goals on a limited self-assessment and analysis of student data.
and develop new approaches	Unsatisfactory	Demonstrates flruited reflection on practice and/or use of insights gained to improve practice.	Participates passively in the goal-setting process and/or proposes goals that are vague or easy to reach,
	V.A. Elements	V.A.1. Reflective Practice	V-A-2. 3oal Setting

Note: At the Exemplary level, an educator's level of expertise is such that he or she is able to model this element through training, teaching, exaching, assisting, and/or demonstrating. In this rubric, this fevel of expertise is denoted by "is able to model."

Monaction is Department of REMINING BECKENING

Standards and Indicators of Effective Teaching Practice:

Specialized Instructional Support Personnel Rubric

Professional Growth; Actively pursues professional development and learning opportunities to improve quality of practice or build the expertise and experience to assume different instructional and leadership roles. Indicator IV-B.

W-B. Elements	Unsatisfactory	Needs Improvement	Proficient	Exemplary
IV-B-1. Particip Professional profess Learning and learning Growth practice	Participates in few, if any, professional development and learning opportunities to improve practice and/or applies little new learning to practice.	Participates only in required professional development and learning activities and/or inconsistently or inappropriately applies new learning to improve practice.	Consistently seeks out and applies, when appropriate, ideas for Improving practice from supervisors, colleagues, professional development activities, and other resources to gain expertise and/or assume different instruction and leadership responsibilities.	Consistently seeks out professional development and learning opportunities that improve practice and build expertise of self and other educators in Instruction, academic support, and leadership. Is able to model this element.

Indicator IV-C.	Collaboration; Collaborates	Indicator IV-C. Collaboration: Collaborates effectively with colleagues on a wide range of tasks.	wide range of tasks.	
IV-C. Elements	· Unsatisfactory	Needs Improvement	Proficient	Ехетріагу
W-C-1. Professional Collaboration	Rarely and/or ineffectively collaborates with colleagues; conversations often lack focus on student performance and/or development.	Does not consistently collaborate with colleagues in ways that support productive team effort.	Consistently and effectively collaborates with colleagues through shared planning and/or informal conversation in such work as: analyzing student performance and development and planning appropriate interventions at the classroom or school level.	Facilitates effective collaboration among colleagues through shared planning and/or Informal conversation in such work as analyzing student performance and development and planning appropriate, comprehensive interventions at the classroom and school level. Is abie to model this element.
IV-c-2. Consultation	Regularly provides inappropriate advice; does not provide advice and expertise to general education teachers or other colleagues unless prompted to do so; and/or fails to offer advice when appropriate.	Provides advice and expertise to support general education feachers and other colleagues to create appropriate and effective academic, behavioral, and social/emotional learning experiences for only some students for whom responsibility is shared, or sometimes provides advice that is inappropriate or poorly customized.	Regularly provides appropriate advice and expertise that is customized to support general education teachers and other colleagues to create appropriate and effective academic, behavioral, and social/emotional learning experiences for students for whom responsibility is shared.	Utilizes a variety of means to regularly provide advice and expertise that is customized to support general education teachers and other colleagues to successfully create appropriate and effective academic, behavloral, and social/emotional learning experiences for students. Is abie to model this element.

Note: At the Exemplary level, an educator's level of expertise is such that he or she is able to model this element through training, teaching, coaching, assisting, and/or demonstrating. In this rubric, this level of expertise is denoted by "is able to model."

Specialized Instructional Support Personnel Rubric

school improvement efforts. Is able to model this element. the school, department, and/or grade level, consistently contributes ideas In planning and decision-making at Decision-Making: Becomes involved in schoolwide decision making, and takes an active role in school improvement and expertise that are critical to Exemplary and decision making at the school, department, and/or grade level. Consistently contributes relevant ideas and expertise to planning Proficient department, and/or grade level but rarely contributes relevant ideas or May participate in planning and Needs Improvement decision making at the school, expertise. Participates in planning and decision and rarely contributes relevant ideas and/or grade level only when asked making at the school, department, Unsatisfactory planning. or expertise. ndicator IV-D, Jecision-Making V-D. Elements V-D-1.

school,	Exemplary	Individually and with colleagues; develops strategies and actions that contribute to the learning and productive behavior of all students at the school, is able to model this element.
ance of all students within the	Proficient	Within and beyond the classroom, consistently reinforces school-wide behavior and learning expectations for all students, and contributes to their learning by sharing responsibility for meeting their needs.
s responsibility for the perform	Needs Improvement	Within and beyond the classroom, inconsistently reinforces schoolwide behavior and learning expectations for all students, and/or makes a limited contribution to their learning by inconsistently sharing responsibility for meeting their needs.
ndicator IV-E. Shared Responsibility; Shares responsibility for the performance of all students within the school.	Unsatisfactory	Rarely reinforces schoolwide behavior and learning expectations for all students and/or makes a limited contribution to their learning by rarely sharing responsibility for meeting their needs.
Indicator IV-E.	IV-E. Elements	N-E-1. Shared Responsibility

Vote: At the Exemplary level, an educator's level of expertise is such that he or she is able to model this element through training, teaching, assisting, and/or demonstrating. In this rubric, this level of expertise is denoted by "is able to model."

Minneadure dis Department of ELDUCATION

Specialized Instructional Support Personnel Rubric

Indicator IV-F.	Professional Responsibilities	Indicator IV-F. Professional Responsibilities: Is ethical and reliable, and meets routine responsibilities consistently.	ets routine responsibilities con	sistently.
IV-F. Elements	Unsatisfactory	Needs Improvement	Proficient .	Exemplary
IV-F-1. Judgment	Demonstrates poor judgment and/or discloses confidential student information inappropriately.	Sometimes demonstrates questionable judgment and/or inadvertently shares confidential information.	Demonstrates sound judgment reflecting integrity, honesty, fairness, and trustworthiness and protects student confidentiality appropriately.	Demonstrates sound judgment and acts appropriately to protect student confidentiality, rights and safety. Is able to model this element.
IV-F-2. Reliability & Responsibility	Frequently misses or is late to assignments, makes errors in records, and/or misses paperwork deadlines; frequently late or absent.	Occastonally misses or is late to assignments, completes work late, and/or makes errors in records.	Consistently fulfills professional responsibilities; is consistently punctual and reliable with paperwork, duties, and assignments; and is rarely late or absent from school.	Consistently fulfills all professional responsibilities to high standards, is able to model this element.

Note: At the Exemplary level, an educator's level of expertise is such that he or she is able to model this element through training, teaching, assisting, and/or demonstrating. In this rubito, this level of expertise is denoted by "is able to model."

page D-15 of D-15

Guide to School-Level Administrator Rubric

CMR 35,021 - are a critical component of the Massachusetts educator evaluation framework and are required for every educator. Rubrics are Rubrics -- defined in the regulations as "scoring tool[s] that describe characteristics of practice or artifacts at different levels of performance" (603 develop a common terminology, and structure to organize evidence, and (3) make informed professional judgments about formative and designed to help educators and evaluators (1) develop a consistent, shared understanding of what proficient performance looks like in practice, (2) summative performance ratings on each Standard and overall. This appendix contains the ESE Model School-Level Administrator Rubric.

Structure of the School-Level Administrator Rubric

- Standards: Standards are the broad categories of knowledge, skills, and performance of effective practice detailed in the regulations. There are four Standards for administrators: Instructional Leadership; Management and Operations; Family and Community Engagement; and Professional Culture.
- indicators: Indicators, also detailed in the regulations, describe specific knowledge, skills, and performance for each Standard. For example, there are five Indicators in Standard I of the School Administrator rubric, including Curriculum, Instruction, and Evaluation.
- Elements: The elements are more specific descriptions of actions and behaviors related to each Indicator. The elements further break down the Indicators into more specific aspects of educator practice and provide an opportunity for evaluators to offer detailed feedback hat serves as a roadmap for improvement.
- Descriptors: Performance descriptors are observable and measurable statements of educator actions and behaviors aligned to each element and serve as the basis for identifying the level of teaching or administrative performance in one of four categories. Unsatisfactory, Needs Improvement, Proficient, or Exemplary.

Use of the School-Level Administrator Rubric

This rubric describes administrative leadership practice at the school level. It is intended to be used throughout the 5 step evaluation cycle for the evaluation of principals by the superintendent (or the superintendent's designee). The rubric can also be used in the evaluation of other school based leaders (such as assistant principals, department heads, deans, etc.) by the principal or other district administrator. The responsibilities of administrators to whom this rubric will be applied may vary. ESE encourages administrators and evaluators to use the rubric strategically by discussing and agreeing upon certain indicators and elements that should be high priorities according to that administrator's role and responsibilities as well as his/her professional practice, student learning, and school improvement goals. There are a variety of ways to emphasize these components throughout the evaluation cycle. For example, high priority indicators and/or elements can be analyzed in greater depth during self-assessment, targeted during goal setting, a focus for more comprehensive evidence collection, or all of the above. However, the expectation is that by the end of the evaluation cycle, administrators and evaluators have gathered and shared a reasonable amount of evidence on every Indicator to support a rating for each Standard.



Massachusetts Model System for Educator Evaluation

Part III: Guide to Rubrics and Model Rubrics for Superintendent, Administrator, and Teacher

School-Level Administrator Rubric

January 2012

Massachusette Department of Elementary and Secondary Education 75 Pleasant Street, Malden, MA 02148-4906 Phone 781-338-3000 TTY: N.E.T. Relay 800-439-2370 www.doe.maes.edu

Guide to School-Level Administrator Rubric

CMR 35,02) – are a critical component of the Massachusetts educator evaluation framework and are required for every educator. Rubrics are Rubrics – defined in the regulations as "scoring tool[s] that describe characteristics of practice or artifacts at different levels of performance" (603 designed to help educators and evaluators (1) develop a consistent, shared understanding of what proficient performance looks like in practice, (2) develop a common terminology, and structure to organize evidence, and (3) make informed professional judgments about formative and summative performance ratings on each Standard and overall. This appendix contains the ESE Model School-Level Administrator Rubric.

Structure of the School-Level Administrator Rubric

- Standards: Standards are the broad categories of knowledge, skills, and performance of effective practice detalled in the regulations. There are four Standards for administrators: Instructional Leadership; Management and Operations; Family and Community Engagement; and Professional Culture.
- ndicators: Indicators, also detalled in the regulations, desoribe specific knowledge, skills, and performance for each Standard. For example, there are five Indicators in Standard I of the School Administrator rubric, including Curriculum, Instruction, and Evaluation.
- Elements: The elements are more specific descriptions of actions and behaviors related to each indicator. The elements further break down the Indicators into more specific aspects of educator practice and provide an opportunity for evaluators to offer detailed feedback that serves as a roadmap for Improvement.
- Descriptors: Performance descriptors are observable and measurable statements of educator actions and behaviors aligned to each element and serve as the basis for identifying the level of teaching or administrative performance in one of four categories. *Unsatisfactory*, Veeds Improvement, Proficient, or Exemplary.

Use of the School-Level Administrator Rubric

This rubric describes administrative leadership practice at the school level. It is intended to be used throughout the 5 step evaluation cycle for the evaluation of principals by the superintendent (or the superintendent's designee). The rubric can also be used in the evaluation of other school based leaders (such as assistant principals, department heads, deans, etc.) by the principal or other district administrator. The responsibilities of administrators to whom this rubric will be applied may vary. ESE encourages administrators and evaluators to use the rubric strategically by discussing and agreeing upon certain indicators and elements that should be high priorities according to that administrator's role and responsibilities as well as his/her professional practice, student learning, and school improvement goals. There are a variety of ways to emphasize these components throughout the evaluation cycle. For example, high priority indicators and/or elements can be analyzed in greater depth during self-assessment, fargeted during goal setting, a focus for more comprehensive evidence collection, or all of the above. However, the expectation is that by the end of the evaluation cycle, administrators and evaluators have gathered and shared a reasonable amount of evidence on every Indicator to support a rating for each Standard.

-Glance
•
÷
∢
O
<u></u>
2
3
\propto
Administrator
(T)
>
Ú
4
$\dot{=}$
2
<u>Б</u>
Ü
S

1 42 7 7 5 5 7 5 1				
Standard I: Instructional Leadership	Standard II: Management & Operations	Standard III: Family and Community Engagement	Standard IV: Professional Cuffure	
A. Curriculum Indicator 1, Standards-Based Unit Design 2, Lesson Devalopment Support	A. Environment indicator 1. Plans; Procedures, and Routines 2. Operational Systems 3. Student Safety, Health, and Social and Emotional Needs	A. Engagement Indicator 1. Family Engagement 2. Community and Business Engagement	A. Commitment to High Standards Indicator 1. Commitment to High Standards 2. Mission and Core Values 3. Meetings	
B. Instruction indicator 1. Instructional Practices 2. Quality of Effort & Work 3. Diverse Learners' Needs	B. Human Resources Management & Development Indicator 1. Recultment & Hiring Strategies 2. Induction, Professional Development, and Career Growth Strategies	B. Sharing Responsibility indicator 1. Student Support 2. Family Collaboration	B. Cuttural Proficiency Indicator 1, Policies and Practices	
C. Assessment Indicator 1, Variety of Assessments 2. Adjustment to Praotice	C. Scheduling & Management information Systems Indicator 1. Time for Teaching and Learning 2. Time for Collaboration	6, Communication Indicator 1. Two-Way Communication 2, Culturally Proficient Communication	C. Communications indicator 1. Communication Skills	
D. Evaluation Indicator 1. Educator Goals 2. Observation s & Feedback 3. Ratings 4. Alignment Review	D. Law, Ethics & Policles Indicator 1. Laws and Policles 2. Ethical Behavlor	D, Family Concerns Indicator 1. Family Concerns	D. Continuous Learning Indicator 1. Continuous Learning of Staff 2. Continuous Learning of Administrator	
E. Data-Informed Decision Making Indicator 1. Knowledge & Use of Data 2. Solvol and District Gosis 3, Improvement of Performance, Effectiveness, and Learning	E, Fiscal Systems indicator 1. Fiscal Systems		E. Shared Vision Indicator 1. Shared Vision Development	
			E. Managing Conflict Indicator 1. Response to Disagreement 2. Conflict Resolution 3, Consensus Building	•



Standards and Indicators of Effective Administrative Leagership

School-Level Administrator Rubric

Standard I: Instructional Leadership. The education leader promotes the learning and growth of all students and the success of all staff by cultivating a shared vision that makes powerful teaching and learning the central focus of schooling. Indicator I-A. Curriculum: Ensures that all teachers design effective and rigorous standards-based units of instruction consisting of wellstructured lessons with measurable outcomes.

		ant s	on les
and and the state of the state	Exemplary	Empowers staff to create with a backward design approach rigorous standards-based units of instruction that are aligned across grade levels and content areas. Continually monitors and assesses progress, provides feedback, and connects educators to additional supports as needed, is able to model this element.	Supports educators to collaborate on developing a series of interconnected, well-structured lessons with challenging objectives and appropriate student engagement strategies, pacing, sequence, materials, and grouping and identifies specific exemplars and resources in each area. Is able to model this element.
	Proficient	Provides support and assistance for educators and teams to use a backward design approach to plan standards-based units with measurable outcomes and challenging tasks requiring higherorder thinking. Frequently monitors and assesses progress, providing feedback as necessary.	Supports educators to develop well-structured lessons with challenging, measurable objectives and appropriate student engagement strategies, pacing, sequence, activities, materials, technologies, and grouping.
	Needs Improvement	Gives educators resources on how to use a backward design approach to planning standards-based units and checks that teachers engage in instructional planning. Sometimes monitors and assesses progress and provides feedback.	Provides limited training to educators on how to develop well-structured lessons and/or does not consistently address patterns of weak lesson development practices.
	Unsatisfactory	Does not set the expectation that educators plan standards-based units of instruction, provide adequate resources or support for this activity, and/or monitor or assess progress.	Does not state expectations for the development of well-structured lessons, provide support to educators, and/or discriminate between strong and weak lesson-planning practices.
	I.A. Elements	FA-1. Standards- Bared Unit Design	LA-2. Lesson Development Support

Standards and Indicators of Effective Administrative Leadership

School-Level Administrator Rubric

effort and work, engage all students, and are personalized to accommodate diverse learning styles, needs, interests, and levels of readiness. Instruction: Ensures that instructional practices in all settings reflect high expectations regarding content and quality of Indicator I-B.

I-B. Elements	Unsatisfactory	Needs Improvement	Proficient	Exemplary
I-B-1. Instructional Practices	Does not look for evidence of and/or cannot accurately identify more than a few effective teaching strategies and practices,	While observing practice and reviewing unit plans, occasionally looks for evidence of or accurately identifies appropriate teaching strategies and practices.	While observing practice and reviewing unit plans, looks for and identifies a variety of effective teaching strategies and practices.	Ensures, through observation and review of unit plans, that teachers know and employ effective teaching strategies and practices while teaching their content, is able to model this element.
J-B-2, Quality of Effort and Work	Does not eat high expectations for the quality of content, student effort, and/or student work schoolwide, or expectations are inappropriate.	May set high expectations for the quality of content, student effort, and student work schoolwide but allows expectations to be inconsistently applied across the school.	Sets and models high expectations for the quality of content, student effort, and student work schoolwide and supports educators to uphoid these expectations consistently.	Sets and models high expectations for the quality of content, student effort, and student work schoolwide and empowers educators and students to uphold these expectations consistently. Is able to model this element.
I-B-3. Diverse Learnere' Needs	Does not look for evidence of and/or cannot accurately identify more than a few effective teaching strategies and practices.	While observing practice and reviewing unit plans, occasionally looks for evidence of or accurately identifies teaching strategies and practices that are appropriate for diverse learners.	While observing practice and reviewing unit plans, looks for and identifies a variety of teaching strategies and practices that are effective with giverse learners.	Ensures, through observation and review of unit plans, that teachers know and employ teaching strategies and practices that are effective with diverse learners while teaching their content. Is able to model this element.

page B-3 of B-20

FORMS APPENDIX

Instructional Practices Used to Help Stingents Int	eract with	a Conter	LE					
[] Identifying Similarities and Differences						•		
[] Summarizing and Note Taking							,	
[] Homework and Review		•						
[] Nonlinguistic Representations. Visual Cues/ Manipulative	న							
[] Cooperative Learning/Interpersonal Work								
[] Hypothesis/ Predictions			٠.				1	•
[] Activating Background Knowledge	,							
[] Technology Infusion [] Mentifying Critical Information								
[] Examining Errors in Reasoning				-				
[] Using Academic Games								
[] Debate/Friendly Controversy					-			
[] Setting Objectives/ Providing Feedback		_						
[] Academic Writing	-				,	-		
[] Higher Order Thinking and Questioning								
[] Use of Questions, Prompts, and Cues to Scaffold Learning	ŗ							
[] Inquiry, Role-Playing, and Experiential Learning Activitie	%	•					•	
[] Educational Organizers								
Differentiation to Meet Student Needs							i	
I] Practice					•			
Modeling Thinking								
[] Other .		•						
					•		•	
Frequency of "Checks for Understanding" (forma	ative asse	ssment)						
[] No Checks for Understanding Observed							. •	
1 1-2 Checks for Understanding Observed								
[] Multiple Checks for Understanding Observed			•					
Comments on the use of Instructional Practices								
,								
Student Instructional Mode								
•								
How are students engaging in instruction?			•			,		
[] Individually	-							
[] ln a small group				÷				
As a whole class								
[] In partners		*		-				
•								
Teacher Instructional Mode								
What is the teacher doing to deliver instruction?								
· ·								
[] Whole Class Direct Instruction		•						
[] Small Group Direct Instruction	•							
[] Individual Instruction								
[] Lecture								
Fracilitating/Providing Feedback Lading Discussion								
Video	•					-		
[] Video [] Test/ Quiz	-						-	-
[] Video [] Test/ Quiz [] At Desk/ Computer		·			**			
[] Video [] Test/ Quiz [] At Desk/ Computer [] Attending to Misc. Needs	-	•			**			
[] Video [] Test/ Quiz [] At Desk/ Computer [] Attending to Misc. Needs [] Monitoring Student Transions	-	,						
[] Video [] Test/ Quiz [] At Deak/ Computer [] Attending to Misc. Needs [] Monitoring Student Transfions [] Circulating	-							
[] Video [] Test/ Quiz [] At Deak/ Computer [] Attending to Misc. Needs [] Monitoring Student Transfions [] Circulating	-							
[] Video [] Test/ Quiz [] At Desk/ Computer [] Attending to Misc. Needs [] Monitoring Student Transforms [] Circulating [] Not in Room								į
[] Video [] Test/ Quiz [] At Desk/ Computer [] Attending to Misc. Needs [] Monitoring Student Transions		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·						
[] Video [] Test/ Quiz [] At Desk/ Computer [] Attending to Misc. Needs [] Monitoring Student Transforms [] Circulating [] Not in Room			•					

- Strating of the strategy of	MA DESE -	1. Self-Assessment	
Name:	•	Evaluator:	
School	,	Date:	
		Shæđi	
	NAME OF THE PERSON OF THE PERS	and the first section in the section of the section	
Primary Evaluator (Name/T	iffe)		
		,	
Supervising Evaluator (Nam	e/Title/Role)	•	
Part 1: Analysis of Student L	earning, Growth, and A	Chievement	
•	- -	r students under your responsibility for th	e uncoming school vear. Cite
	ble assessments. This form sh	ould be individually submitted by educate	
-	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
		Control Wildlife 200 - 1	
Team (if applicable)			-
-			
List Team Members (if applie	cable)		-
Part 2: Assessment of Practic	e Against Performance	Standards	
	x span umitiple Indicators or 1	of strength and high-priority areas for gro Elements within or across Standards. The paration for proposing team goals.	
*			
Team (if applicable)	,		
List Team Members (if applic	able)		
Signature of Educator		, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	
- no signature -	•	•	•
Signature of Evaluator			•
The evaluator's signature indicates the goals. It does not denote approval of		py of the self-assessment form and the gor	al setting form with proposed
no signature -		•	•

· ·	Classroom Walkthrough	
Name:	Evaluator:	
School:	Date:	
et austria	Elapsed;	
	Share'	
Lesson/Activity Objective		
What is the "easily discemable" topic, skill,	or concept that is the learning goal of the lesson or activi	fy?
Student Engagement Level		
_ ~	to the instructional activities occurring in class."	4.
[] All [] All-1 [] Most (90%-99%) [] Some (50%-89%) [] Few (49% or less) [] None		
Strategies Used to Ensure Engagem	ent	
What is the teacher doing to ensure that all st	todents are engaged in meaningful learning activities?	٠
[] Noticing and Reacting when Students are [] Equitable Distribution of Questions and I [] Proactive Student Grouping [] Managing Response Rates [] Using Physical Movement [] Effectively Addressing Problem Behavio [] Appropriate Pacing [] Setting Classroom Expectations	e not Engaged Responses	· ·
[] Building/Reinforcing Student-Adult Rela [] Using Praise/Recognition [] Withiness/Proximity Awareness [] Lesson Planned and Structured in Suppor	•	•
[] Other Comments on Engagement Strategie	es ·	

SMART: S=Specific and Strategic; M=Measurable; A=Action Oriented; R=Rigorous, Realistic, and Results-Focused; T=Timed and Tracked

Evalu	ztor	Signature

- no signature -

Teacher Reflection

Please enter your comments on the evaluation.

Teacher Signature (indicates receipt)

- no signature -

Classroom Walkilmough Provided courtesy of: Franklin Northeast Supervisory Union, Richford; VT For more information visit: finesa net

Signature of Educator

As the evaluator retains final anthonity over goals to be included in an educator's plan (see 603 CMR 35.06(3)(c)), the signature of the educator indicates that he or she has received the Goal Setting Form with the Final Goal box checked, indicating the evaluator's approval of the goals. The educator's signature does not necessarily denote agreement with the goals. Regardless of agreement with the final goals, signature indicates recognition that "It is the educator's responsibility to attain the goals in the plan and to participate in any trainings and professional development provided through the state, district, or other providers in accordance with the Educator Plan." (see 603 CMR 35.06(4))

- no signature -

	MADESE - 2	1. Goal Setting	Form		
Name:		Evaluato	.		
School		Dat	: ,	•	
-		Share	İ.		-
Primary Evaluator (Name/T	litle)				
		-			
Supervising Evaluator (Nav	re/Title/Role)				
A CONTRACTOR OF THE PROPERTY O			-	*	
A minimum of one student learning 35.06(3)(b). Attach pages as needed	l for additional goals or revisio	zice goal are required. To us made to proposed goa	cam goals must be con is during the develop:	nsidered per 603 nexit of the Educ	CMR ator Plan.
Student Learning SN			-	•	
Student Learning Goal Type					•
Check whether goal is individual or write team name if applicable.	team;				
] Individual] Team					
Student Learning Team Nan	ne (if applicable)				
Student Learning Goal	•				
	,				
Professional Practice	e SMART Goal	-			
Professional Practice Goal T	уре				
Check whether goal is individual or write team name if applicable.	team;				
Individual	•				
[] Team			•		
Professional Practice Team]	Name (if applicable)				
Professional Practice Goal		-	•		
E I UICOBIDITAL E L'ECCEPT COM			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
Final Goal (Approval)			····		······································

MA DESE - 3B. Educat	or Collection of Evidence	
Name	Evaluator:	
Schoo ¹	Date.	
	Shared	
Primary Evaluator (Name/Title)		
A AMMEN J ANT PARAMETER DE TENANTS ASSESSED	•	1
Supervising Evaluator (Name/Title/Role)		
The January of the	-	
Evidence perfains to	Admosfer in child [20] 1 Wridence of fallille of	rofessionel
Per 603 CMR 35.07(1)(c)1, "Evidence compiled and presented by the responsibilities and growin, such as: self-assessments; peer collaboratic contributions to the school community and professional culture; 2. Evi However, educator collection of evidence is not limited to these areas.	ion; professional development linked to goals and or idence of active outreach to and ongoing engagemen	r educator plans;
[] Fulfillment of professional responsibilities and growth		
I I Evidence of outreach to and ongoing engagement with families I I Progress toward attaining student learning goal(s)	•	
[] Progress toward attaining professional practice goal(s)		-
Evidence pertains to (Other)		
		-
Summary of Evidence		
Summarize the evidence compiled to be presented to evaluator with a	brief analysis. Attach additional pages as needed.	
Attachments (if any)		
List attached or upload documents that support this evidence form.		
, i		
S S		
Signature of Educator		
-no signature -		
Signature of Evaluator		
- no signature -		

IV.	IA DESE - 2F	3. Educator Plan Form	
Name:	• *	Evaluator:	•
School:		Date:	₩
•		Shared:	·
Supervising Evaluator, if any (Na	nne/Tifle/Role)		·
ACA	-		
Educator Plan	O . 4.1		
Additional details may be noted below it	rneeded.		
] Self-Directed Growth Plan] Directed Growth Plan	-		
Developing Educator Plan		-	
] Improvement Plan*			
Plan Duration	*		
1 2-Year	•		
] One-Year	•	•	
[] Less than a year		•	
Start Date			•
		The state of the s	=
End Dafe		•	
,		-	
***************************************		-	
Final Goal Status	7	,	
Some activities may apply to the pursuit	of multiple goals or typ	es of goals (student learning or professional pr	actice).
[] Goal Setting Forms with final goals a	are completed		•
Contract Diamen	A Activitian	•	
Student Learning Goals - Planne		ning goals. Activities may apply to individual a	ndlor team. For each action. H
Describe actions the emicator will take to supports/resources from the school/distric	of, and the timeline/free	ning goals. Activities may apply to thin violated quency. List as may actions as may be required	- -
Professional Practice Goals - Pla	nned Activities		•
Describe actions the educator will take to	attain the professional	l practice goals. Activities may apply to individ	nal and/or team. For each
action, list supports/resources from the so	chool/district, and the t	imeline/frequency. List as may actions as may	be required.
		-	
l i			

Signature of Evaluator

(sice 603 CMR 35.06 (3)(d) and 603 CMR 35.06(3)(f).)

- no signature -

Signature of Evaluator

- no signature -

Signature of Educator

Signature of the educator indicates acknowledgement of this report; it does not necessarily denote agreement with the contents of the report. Bducators have the opportunity to respond to this report in writing and may use the Educator Report Form.

– no signature -

MÁ	DESE - 3A. Ev.	aluator Record o	f Evidence
Name: ¹		Evaluator:	
School.	•	Date:	x.
		Shared:	
Source of Evidence		•	
For example, unit plans, benchmark	data, parent conference, obs	ervation. Note if classroom o	bservations are announced or mannounced.
Standard / Indicator			
Note Standard and Indicator to which	i evidence is tied. For examp	ple, "T-B".	
	1	1	
Analysis of Evidence		·	
Record notes based on observations other forms of evidence to support demodified after analysis of beachmark	etermining ratings on Standa	ards as per 603 CMR 35.07. F	nced observations of practice of any duration or for example, "noit plans were appropriately of semester".
Feedback Provided	,		
Briefly record feedback given to edu adjustment to practice, suggested tea			anent). For example, "recognized strong ping".

ne complement the complement of the complement o

.....

II: Teaching All Students			
Rationale, evidence, and feedback for	r improvement	•	•
			-
III: Family/Community Enga	gement		
Exemplary .	Proficient	Needs Improvement	Unsatisfactory
III: Family and Community Engagement	(Formative)		!
III: Family/Community Enga	oement	,	
Retionale, evidence, and feedback for	=		•
Kalenaie, evidence, and indicate in	. пираочения	-	
,		-	
	VII		
IV: Professional Culture			
Fasmplary	Proficient .	Needs Emprovement	Upsatisfactory
IV: Professional-Culture (Formative)			
IV: Professional Culture		.	
Rationale, evidence, and feedback for	improvement		
	<u> </u>		
Overall Performance Rating			
Bxemplay	Proficient	Needs Improvement	Unsatisfactory
Overall Performance (Formative)			Changaanury
	,	·	J.
Overall Performance Rating	,		
Rationale, evidence, and feedback for	improvement		
	-	-	
Plan Moving Forward			
Self-Directed Growth Plan	• ,		
[] Directed Growth Plan	· .		
[] Improvement Flan			
[] Developing Educator Plan	,		•
The educator shall have the opportunit	v to resoond in writing to the	farmative evaluation as per 602 CMP 3	35 06(5)(a) on the Edmonton
Response Form.	2	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	STOOLS ALL THE EXHICATOR
	<i>:</i>	•	•
Signature of Evaluator	*		
-no signature -	•	-	v
-	·		
Signature of Educator			

Signature of the educator indicates acknowledgement of this report, it does not necessarily denote agreement with the contents of the report. Educators have the opportunity to respond to this report in writing and may use the Educator Report Form.

MA DESE - 4B. Formative Evaluation Report - Thu Sep 20 12:10:24 EDT 2012

- no signature -

MA DESE - 4A. Fo	ormative Assessment R	eport
Name:	Evaluator.	
School:	Date:	
	Shared	
	TIP MILO	
As per 603 CMR 35.02 and 603 CMR 35.06(5), formative assess set forth in educator plans, performance on performance standar	ssment shall mean the process used to as ds, or both.	ssess progress towards attaining goals
Supervising Evaluator, if any (Name/Title/Role)		
Assessing		
[] Progress toward attaining goals [] Performance on Standards		
Progress Toward Student Learning Goal(s)	: .	
Describe current level of progress and feedback for improvemen	at. Attach additional pages as needed.	
Progress Toward Professional Practice Goal(s)	÷ +,	
Describe current level of progress. Attach additional pages as ne	eded.	*
Performance on Each Standard		
I: Curriculum, Planning, & Assessment		
Describe performance and feedback for improvement.	·.	
:		and the same of th
II: Teaching All Students		
Describe performance and feedback for improvement.		•
	The state of the s	
		4.
III: Family & Community Engagement		_
Describe performance and feedback for improvement.		
IV: Professional Culture		
Describe performance and feedback for improvement	•	
moreon Torramento and recomper the mile of senses	-	
,		

The educator shall have the opportunity to respond in writing to the formative assessment as per 603 CMR 35.06(5)(c) on the Educator Response Form.

F		,	•
· M	A DESE - 4B. Form	ative Evaluation Rep	ort
Name:		. Evaluator:	•
School:	,	Date:	•
		`Shared:	
Supervising Evaluator, if an	y (Name/Tifle/Role)		
Assessing [] Progress toward attaining goals [] Performance on Standards			·
Progress Toward Str	ident Learning Goa	s	•
Student Learning Goals - Prof. [] Exceeded [] Met [] Significant Progress [] Some progress [] Did not meet	ogress Rating		
Student Learning Goals - Ra	fionale, evidence, and feedb	ack	
Progress Toward Pro	ofessional Practice C	Foals	
Professional Practice Goals -	Progress Rating	. ,	
[] Exceeded [] Met [] Significant Progress [] Some progress [] Did not meet			
Professional Practice Goals -	Rationale, evidence, and fe	edback	· -
			•
Performance on Each Stands Bysinsfor must add comments (ratio		ngs differ from prior Summative Ev	aination.
I: Curriculum, Planning, & 2	4 esecement		
Exemplary	Proficient	Needs Improvement	Unsatisfactory
I: Curriculum, Planning, and Assessme			
L: Curriculum, Planning, & A	·		
Rationale, evidence, and feedback for	or improvement		
,		*	-
II: Teaching All Students			
Exemplary II: Teaching All Students (For mative)	Proficient	Needs Improvement	. Unsatisfactory

II: Teaching All Students	•		•
Rationale, evidence, and feedback i	or improvement		- ,
III: Family/Community Eng	agement		
Exemplary	Proficient	Needs Improvement	Unsatisfactory
III: Family and Community Engagemen	st (Summative)		
III: Family/Community Eng	apement	,	•
Rationale, evidence, and feedback f			,
Rammarc, Sylichte, and Islander I	or manto volicia.		
		•	
	:		
IV: Professional Culture			
Exemplary	Proficient	Needs Improvement	Unsatisfactory
IV: Professional Culture (Summative)		•	
IV: Professional Culture			•
Rationale, evidence, and feedback for	n mino venicar	7 .	
•			
		-	
Overall Performance Rating			•
Exemplary	Proficient	Needs Improvement	Unsatisfactory
Overall Performance (Summutive)		-	
Overall Performance Rating	i		
		•	
Rationale, evidence, and feedback fo	n naprovenican		•
	<u>.</u>		
,			
Plan Moving Forward			
[] Self-Directed Growth Plan			•
Directed Growth Plan			
Developing Educator Plan			
		_	-
	nity to respond in writing to the for	mative evaluation as per 603 CMR 35.	06(5)(c) on the Educator
Response Form.	,	•	
Signature of Evaluator	•		• •
-			
no signature -			
Signature of Educator			
Signature of the educator indicates a Educators have the opportunity to re	knowledgement of this report; it d spoud to this report in writing and r	loes not necessarily denote agreement may use the Educator Report Form.	with the contents of the report.
was an analysis professors		•	

MA DESE - 5. Summative Evaluation Report			
Name:		Evaluator	
School:		Date	 ,
		Shared:	
Supervising Evaluator, if any	y (Name/Title/Role)		
Assessing		• .	•
I] Progress toward attaining goals [] Performance on Standards			1
Progress Toward Str	ident Learning Goa	ls	<i>*</i>
Student Learning Goals - Pro	ogress Rating		•
[] Exceeded			
[] Met [] Significant Progress	,		•
[] Some progress	. ,		
[] Did not meet			•
Student Learning Goals - Ra	tionale, evidence, and feed!	pack ;	
Progress Toward Professional Practice Goals			
Professional Practice Goals -	Promoce Dating		
[] Exceeded	1 I ogi coo Kating	•	
[] Met			•
[] Significant Progress [] Some progress			÷
[] Did not meet	•		•
Professional Practice Goals -	Rationale, evidence, and fe	edback	
	-		
	•		,
Performance on Each Stands			
Byaluator must add comments (rationale, evidence, or feedback) if ratings differ from prior Summative Byaluation.			
I: Curriculum, Planning, & A	Assessment '		,
Exemplary	Proficient	Needs Inaprovement	Unsatisfactory
I: Curriculum, Planning, and Assessmen	a (Sumative)	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
I: Curriculum, Planning, & Assessment			
Rationale, evidence, and feedback for improvement			
	White the second		
II: Teaching All Students			
Exemplary	Profici en t	Needs Improvement	Unsetisfactory
II: Teaching All Students (Summative)		the commence of the state of th	Outside Control of the Control of th

MA Simple - 2. Teacher Goals and Action Plan Evaluator: Data. Shared:

The teacher creates this form and fills in the student learning and professional practice goals (green highlight), then shares the form. The evaluator may approve the goals, then fills in the action plans for each goal. When complete, both the educator and evaluator sign the form

Student Learning Goals
Teacher defines goals, which must be approved by the evaluator. Indicate team name for team goals.
Professional Practice Goals
Teacher defines goals, which must be approved by the evaluator. Indicate team name for team goals.
Goal Approval
Evaluator indicate approval of goal by writing "APPROVE". If goal(s) need refinement, evaluator may indicate changes required here.
Trans F DY con
Type of Plan Indicate type as: Self-Directed Growth, Directed Growth, Developing Educator, or Improvement Plan
Plan Duration
Indicate duration of the plan as: 2-Year, 1-Year, or less than one year. List start and end dates if different than current academic year.
Student Learning Goals - Planned Activities
Describe actions the educator must take to attain the student learning goals. List resources and timelines where necessary.
Professional Practice Goals - Planned Activites
Describe actions the educator must take to attain the professional practice goals. List resources and timelines where necessary.
Secretary of Vidwoofny
Signature of Educator Signature of the educator indicates receipt of COMPLETED form, and does not necessarily denote agreement with the contents.
- no signature -

Signature of Evaluator

Name:

School:

Signature of the evaluator indicates approval of goals and plan.

– no signature –

MA DESE - 6. Educator Response				
Name: ¹ School:		••	Evaluator; : Date Shared:	ç
Primary Evaluator (Name/Ti	le)			 T
Supervising Evaluator (Name	/Title/Role)		,	* .
				,
Response to [] Educator Plam, including goals an [] Evaluator collection and/or analy [] Formative Assessment or Evaluat [] Summative Evaluation Report Response to (Other)	sis of evidence		1	
Educator Response				-
Attachments (if any)				
List attached or upload documents the	i support this response i	OFFIL.	-	
Signature of Educator - no signature - Signature of Evaluator			,	

- no signature -

Educator Improvement Plan			
Name:	Evaluator:		
School:	Date:		
Subject:			
Grade:	Share: Off		
Problem of Practice #1:			
Goal #1:			
Activities and work products the Ed	lucator must complete:		
	,		
Assistance that the district will make	e available:		
	:		
Measurable outcomes that will be	accepted as evidence of improvement:		
Timeline for completion of each co	mponent of the Plan:		
,			
Individuals assigned to assist the E	ducator:		
	•		

Problem of Practice #2:				
Goal #2:				
Activities and work products the Educator must complete:				
Assistance that the district will make available:				
Assistance that the district will make available:				
Measurable outcomes that will be accepted as evidence of improvement:				
Timeline for completion of each component of the Plan:				
Individuals assigned to assist the Educator:				
Problem of Practice #3:				

Goal #3:	
·	
Activities and work products the Educator must complete:	
cuviles and work products the Educator must complete;	
ssistance that the district will make available:	
leasurable outcomes that will be accepted as evidence of improvement:	
imeline for completion of each component of the Plan:	
	-
ndividuals assigned to assist the Educator:	
ate plan was presented to Educator:	
ignature of Educator: Ignifying that Educator and Evaluator met, the plan was explained, a copy of the pla ducator	an was received by the



Signature of Evaluator:
Signifying that Evaluator met with Educator, explained the plan, and gave Educator a copy of the plan

्री**श**्च

APPENDIX E Independent Medical Examination Agreement

Agreement between the Cambridge School Committee and the Cambridge Teachers Association

This Agreement is entered into between the Cambridge Teachers Association and the Cambridge School Committee as of the Span of 29 2005.

WHEREAS, concerns have arisen regarding the fitness of employees to return to work after having been incapacitated due to illness or injury;

WHEREAS, the Cambridge Teachers Association Units A through E and the Cambridge School Committee have met in an effort to resolve these concerns;

NOW THEREFORE, in consideration of mutual promises and covenants, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the Association and the Committee hereby agree as follows:

- In accordance with past practice, the Cambridge School Department ("Department") reserves the right to require appropriate documentation after an employee who is a member of Units A, B, C or E of the Cambridge Teachers Association has been absent for ten (10) consecutive days or if a pattern of attendance or a pattern of sporadic absences of concern to the Department is evident. Additionally, in accordance with past practice, the Cambridge School Committee reserves the right to require periodic reports from the employee's treating medical provider on the issue of continued illness or injury and/or fitness to return to work.
- 2. In accordance with the provisions of Article 9 of the collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge Teachers Association Unit D and the Cambridge School Committee and past practice, the Department reserves the right for the Superintendent to request a health exam if a substitute is out three (3) or more days or if a pattern of attendance or a pattern of sporadic absences of concern to the Department is evident. Additionally, in accordance with past practice, the Department reserves the right to require periodic reports from the employee's treating medical provider on the issue of continued illness or injury and/or fitness to return to work.
- 3. If a member of the Cambridge Teachers Association Units A through E is absent for thirty (30) or more consecutive days or if a pattern of attendance or pattern of sporadic absences of concern to the Department is evident, the Superintendent has the right to require an examination of the member by the City's chief medical officer or his representative. A member's medical provider shall be afforded full opportunity to consult with the City's chief medical officer or his representative prior to any

determination by such chief medical officer or his representative as to the status of the member's illness or injury and/or the member's fitness to return to work, including any recommended reasonable accommodations that will facilitate the member's return to work. If the member's medical provider and the City's chief medical officer or his representative disagree as to the status of the member's illness or injury and/ or the member's fitness to return to work, including the necessity of any reasonable accommodations that will facilitate the member's return to work, the Department will coordinate the selection of a third medical provider who is acceptable to both the City's chief medical officer or his representative and the member's medical provider. The third medical provider, at the expense of the Department, shall examine the member and render a written advisory medical opinion as to the employee's fitness to return to work, including the necessity of any reasonable accommodations that will facilitate the member's return to work. The third medical provider's opinion on the foregoing subjects will prevail, although nothing herein shall require the Department to implement accommodations which it determines to be too burdensome. Copies of such advisory medical opinion shall be transmitted by the examining medical provider to the Executive Director of the Cambridge Public Schools Office of Human Resources, the City's chief medical officer or his representative, the member and the member's medical provider.

If the parties are in agreement regarding the City's chief medical officer's recommendation that that member is not fit to return to work, or, if the third medical provider determines that the member is not fit to return to work, then the member shall be continued on paid or unpaid leave, as appropriate.

If the parties are in agreement regarding the member's fitness to return to work, or if the third medical provider determines that the member is fit to return to work, the member shall no longer be continued on leave and shall therefore be obligated to return to work, so long as the Department implements the accommodations, if any, recommended by the third medical provider unless the Department has determined that the implementation of such accommodations would be too burdensome, otherwise the member will be subject to appropriate discipline.

The opinion of the third medical provider shall be final and binding on the parties and shall not be subject to the grievance/arbitration provisions of the applicable collective bargaining agreements between the Cambridge School Committee and Units A through E of the Cambridge Teachers Association.

Nothing in this Agreement shall impair the Department's inherent right to discipline or manage employees in the bargaining units covered herein,

including the right to impose discipline with respect to attendance issues, subject to the terms of this Agreement.

WHEREFORE, the Association and the Committee have caused this Agreement to be executed by their duly authorized representative as of the date set forth above.

CAMBRIDGE SCHOOL COMMITTEE

CAMBRIDGE TEACHERS ASSOCATION

Thomas Fowler Fran

APPENDIX F PEER OBSERVATION AGREEMENT

AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE CAMBRIDGE TEACHERS' ASSOCIATION AND THE CAMBRIDGE SCHOOL COMMITTEE

This Agreement between the Cambridge Teachers Association (hereinafter the "Association") and the Cambridge School Committee (hereinafter the "Committee") is entered into as a clarification of purpose and usage of non-evaluative observations of a teacher by another teacher, sometimes known as peer observations, currently utilized by some of the public schools of the Cambridge Public Schools.

WHEREAS, the Association is aware that the Committee has, in recent times, encouraged the use of non-evaluative teacher observation as a method of improving student instruction; and

WHEREAS, the Association recognizes the benefits of professional learning communities within schools and, therefore, the power of non-evaluative teacher observations to improve practice and student learning; and

WHEREAS, the Committee and the Association agree that in order to maximize the benefits of said observations, teachers should be provided with appropriate professional development and adequate time for the meetings and observations to occur; and

WHEREAS, the Committee and the Association share an interest in maintaining the integrity and benefits of collegial relationships between teachers;

NOW THEREFORE, the Committee and the Association hereby acknowledge and agree, as follows:

1. The Committee and the Association acknowledge that the non-evaluative teacher observation process can occur in various forms. All tools utilized for non-evaluative teacher observation of a peer shall not be used by the Committee and/or its agents to supplant, modify or otherwise compromise the provisions of the collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge School Committee and the Cambridge Teachers Association Units A&B as then in effect, including without limitation, the standards, procedures and instruments for teacher evaluation recognized and contained within said collective bargaining agreement between the Committee and the Association, as then in effect. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the parties acknowledge and agree that the principal of any school or other supervisory administrator may include as part of a professional improvement plan the requirement that a teacher engage in non-evaluative peer observations. The principal of any school or other supervisory administrator may request

confirmation of the dates and times of non-evaluative peer observations that are conducted as part of a professional improvement plan and the dates and times of such non-evaluative peer observations may be documented as part of a professional improvement plan.

- 2. All tools utilized for non-evaluative teacher observation of a peer shall not be used by the Committee and/or its agents to supplant, modify or otherwise compromise the content of any part of the collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge School Committee and the Cambridge Teachers Association Units A&B, as then in effect. The Association and the Committee acknowledge that this provision shall not mean or otherwise be interpreted or construed to restrict the provisions of paragraph 1, above.
- 3. The Committee and the Association acknowledge and agree that any written document generated as a result of a non-evaluative teacher observation shall remain the property of the teacher who is conducting the observation. Said non-evaluative teacher observation, whether written or verbal, does not have to be disclosed to anyone other than the teacher being observed and the non-evaluative teacher observation will not become part of any teacher's personnel file and/or evaluation.
- 4. The Association and the Committee acknowledge that if the principal of any school or other supervisory administrator determines to utilize a non-evaluative teacher observation process that the principal of any school or other supervisory administrator will provide for professional development opportunities and training for teachers interested in techniques, strategies, methodologies and/or protocols that relate to the proper implementation of non-evaluative teacher observation during staff meetings.
- 5. The Association and the Committee acknowledge and agree that the principal of any school and/or other administrators and the staff at all of the public schools are always free to discuss teaching practices and methods and ways to improve teaching and student learning and nothing in the foregoing sentence should be read, interpreted, or otherwise construed as impinging upon, restricting or otherwise narrowing the management rights of the Committee.
- 6. The Association and the Committee acknowledge and agree that if there are any concerns arise with respect to the use of non-evaluative peer observation at any school that the parties will, upon request of the other party, meet to discuss such concerns.

WHEREFORE, the Association and the Committee have caused this Agreement to be executed by their duly authorized representative as of the date set forth below.

For the Committee

1 3/4/09

For the Association

Date

APPENDIX G EXPANDED LEARNING TIME AGREEMENT

Agreement between the Cambridge School Committee and the Cambridge Educators Association Units A, B, C, D & E for Expanded Learning Time Programs at the King School and Fletcher-Maynard Academy

This Agreement is entered into between the Cambridge Educator Association ("Association") and the Cambridge School Committee ("Committee") as of the School of April 2014 and constitutes an agreement by the parties to settle the issues regarding the Expanded Learning Time Programs at the King School and the Fletcher-Maynard Academy with this Agreement. Nothing in this Agreement will prevent the parties from negotiating a successor collective bargaining agreement for each unit that may address any subject of bargaining except issues related to Expanded Learning Time Programs at the King School and the Fletcher-Maynard Academy and this Agreement shall be considered an appendix to such applicable collective bargaining agreements.

WHEREAS, the Cambridge Public Schools as part of its mission for meeting the needs of all students began to offer expanded learning time programs at the King School and the Fletcher-Maynard Academy in the 2006-2007 school year;

WHEREAS, the Cambridge Public Schools continues to offer expanded learning time programs at the King School and the Fletcher-Maynard Academy;

WHEREAS, the Association and the Committee have met in an effort to resolve concerns regarding the implementation of expanded learning time programs at the King School and the Fletcher-Maynard Academy;

WHEREAS, the Association and the Committee agree that upon acceptance of the expanded learning time programs by the King School and the Fletcher Maynard Academy that the provisions of this Agreement will only pertain to the King School and the Fletcher-Maynard Academy in the Cambridge Public Schools;

NOW THEREFORE, in consideration of mutual promises and covenants, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the Association and the Committee hereby agree as follows:

- The Association and the Committee agree that:
 - (i) all expanded learning time opportunities for the King School will initially be posted solely within the King School and all expanded learning time teaching opportunities for the Fletcher-Maynard Academy will initially be posted solely within the Fletcher-Maynard Academy without such limited posting being considered a violation of the posting provisions of Article 12, Section III of the collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge Education Association Units A&B and the Cambridge School Committee as then in effect. If any expanded learning time opportunities

for the King School are not filled by applicants from within the King School and/or if any expanded learning time teaching opportunities for the Fletcher-Maynard Academy are not filled by applicants from within the Fletcher-Maynard Academy, then the unfilled expanded learning time teaching opportunities will be posted in accordance with the posting provisions of Article 12, Section III of the collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge Education Association Units A&B and the Cambridge School Committee as then in effect;

- (ii) all applicants for expanded learning time teaching opportunities shall receive the following information at the time of their application for selection and participation in the expanded learning time program at either the King School and/or Fletcher-Maynard Academy:
 - (a) the length of the school day and school year;
 - (b) the amount of time required for the expanded school day;
 - (c) the amount of additional prep time, if any, provided in connection with the expanded learning time teaching opportunity;
 - (d) any additional time required during the summer and/or other school vacation periods and/or beyond the expanded school day; and
 - (e) any other duties and obligations beyond those set forth in the collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge Education Association Units A&B and the Cambridge School Committee as then in effect;
- (iii) any individual hired for expanded learning time teaching opportunities may be required to attend meetings or engage in other duties and obligations beyond the expanded learning time hours and work day in accordance with the provisions of Article 5, Section B, subsections B-1 through B-3 and B-5 and Section C, subsections C-3 and C-4 of the collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge Education Association Units A&B and the Cambridge School Committee, as then in effect.
- (iv) any teacher selected for expanded learning time teaching opportunity and who works between the minimum of three hundred (300) hours of additional learning time in the expanded learning time program and three hundred fifty-nine (359) hours of additional learning time in the expanded learning time program will be provided with fifteen (15) minutes of daily, duty free preparation time, in addition to the preparation time set forth in Article 5 D-2(a) of the collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge Education Association Units A&B and the Cambridge School Committee as then in effect. Any teacher selected for expanded learning

time teaching opportunity and who works between the minimum of three hundred sixty (360) hours of additional learning time in the expanded learning time program and four hundred twenty (420) hours of additional learning time in the expanded learning time program will be provided with twenty (20) minutes of daily, duty free preparation time, in addition to the preparation time set forth in Article 5 D-2(a) of the collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge Education Association Units A&B and the Cambridge School Committee as then in effect. It is understood and agreed between the Association and the Committee that this additional daily, duty free preparation time may not be contiguous to the daily, duty free preparation time provided to the teacher in accordance with the provisions of Article 5 D-2(a) of the collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge Education Association Units A&B. Such additional daily, duty free preparation time shall be arranged at the discretion of the principals of the King School and Fletcher-Maynard Academy.

It is understood and agreed that teachers of the King School and Fletcher-2. Maynard Academy as teachers of the Cambridge Public Schools shall be required to work the full work day/work year as prescribed by the terms of the collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge Public Schools and the Cambridge Education Association Units A&B, as then in effect. It is further understood and agreed that those teachers of the King School and Fletcher-Maynard Academy who are selected to participate in the expanded learning programs shall be required to work the additional time applicable to their expanded learning time teaching position, which include additional hours beyond the regular workday as prescribed by the terms of the collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge Public Schools and Cambridge Education Association Units A&B. It is further understood and agreed that an expanded learning time program must include a minimum of three hundred (300) hours of additional learning time during the school year. Teachers who work this additional time of three hundred hours per year in an expanded learning time position providing direct instruction to students in the expanded learning time program shall be compensated the salary set forth below in addition to their current salary set forth in this collective bargaining agreement:

Members of Units A&B

	Years of Experience	Annualized Rate for 300 Hours
Level One Level Two	0-5 6-10	\$11,952.00 \$15,239.00
Level Three	11 or more	\$18,227.00

If a principal chooses to implement an expanded learning time program consisting of more than three hundred (300) hours of additional learning time during the school year, the compensation will be pro-rated accordingly. It is further agreed that compensation for all schedules in the expanded learning time program that are less than three hundred (300) hours shall be pro-rated based accordingly. Additionally, the Association and the Committee acknowledge and agree that if an individual who is serving in an expanded learning time teaching opportunity goes out on leave for twenty (20) or more consecutive days, for any reason including without limitation, for a medical leave, personal leave or otherwise, the payment of the stipend set forth above will end on the twenty-first (21st) day of said leave. The Association and the Committee further acknowledge and agree that the individual will not be paid the stipend for the period of time he or she is not performing such expanded learning time opportunity duties. It is further agreed between the Association and the Committee that if the individual returns from said leave during the same school year and resumes his/her duties under the expanded learning time program, then payment of the stipend will resume as of the date on which the individual reassumes his/her duties in the expanded learning time program.

- The Association and the Committee further acknowledge and agree that the 3. schedules set forth above in paragraph 2 pertain to the additional salary that is paid to either a Unit A member or Unit B member when such member is required to work the additional hours of the expanded learning time program in order to teach students and that such additional salary is paid due to the fact that the member, whether in Unit A or Unit B is engaged in teaching students during the expanded learning time. The Association and the Committee further acknowledge and agree that when a Unit B member is required to work the additional hours of the expanded learning time program and to perform the duties and responsibilities of their Unit B position (i.e., assistant principal) during the additional hours of the expanded learning time program, then a stipend of \$4,000.00 (four thousand dollars) will be paid to an assistant principal who is required to work the additional hours of the expanded learning time program at either the King School or the Fletcher Maynard Academy and is solely performing the work, duties and responsibilities as an assistant principal.
- 4. The Association and the Committee agree that the acceptance and selection of individuals to participate in and be employed for the additional hours of operation at the King School and the Fletcher-Maynard Academy shall be at the discretion of the principal of each school, and shall not be grievable under the applicable collective bargaining agreements between the Cambridge Education Association Units A, B, C, D and E and the Cambridge School Committee, as then in effect.
- 5. It is understood and agreed that members of the Cambridge Education Association Unit D that are employed as substitute teachers for teachers who are working an expanded learning time schedule at either the King School and/or Fletcher-Maynard Academy shall be required to work the full work day/work year

as prescribed by the terms of the applicable collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge Public Schools and the Cambridge Education Association, as then in effect, as well as the additional time applicable to the expanded learning time schedule of the position for which they are substituting, which include additional hours beyond the regular workday as prescribed by the terms of the collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge Public Schools and Cambridge Education Association Units A&B, as then in effect. It is further understood and agreed that such Unit D members shall be compensated in the following manner:

The salary schedule set forth in Article 12 of the collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge Education Association Unit D and the Cambridge School Committee, as then in effect, shall be pro-rated for those members of Unit D that are employed as a substitute for a teacher who is working an expanded learning time program schedule at either the King School and/or the Fletcher Maynard Academy.

6. (a) It is understood and agreed that members of the Cambridge Education
Association Unit E that are asked to serve as a substitute teacher for a
teacher who is working an expanded learning time schedule at either the
King School and/or Fletcher-Maynard Academy shall be required to work
the full work day/work year as prescribed by the terms of the applicable
collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge Public Schools
and the Cambridge Education Association, as then in effect, as well as the
additional time applicable to the position for which they are serving as a
substitute teacher, which are additional hours beyond the regular workday
as prescribed by the terms of the collective bargaining agreement between
the Cambridge Public Schools and Cambridge Education Association
Units A&B, as then in effect. It is further understood and agreed that such
Unit E members shall be compensated in the following manner:

The additional pay that is paid to a paraprofessional pursuant to the provisions of Article 4(E)(2) of the collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge Education Association Unit E and the Cambridge School Committee, as then in effect, shall be pro-rated for those members of Unit E that are asked to serve as a substitute teacher for a teacher who is working an expanded learning time program schedule at either the King School and/or the Fletcher Maynard Academy.

(b) It is further understood and agreed that members of the Cambridge
Education Association Unit E who are selected for an expanded learning
time opportunity and work an additional three hundred (300) hours in the
expanded learning time program as a paraprofessional shall be
compensated at the salary set forth below in addition to their current salary

set forth in the collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge Education Association Unit E and the Cambridge School Committee:

\$6,000.00.

It is also understood and agreed that Unit E members of the King School (c) and Fletcher-Maynard Academy as paraprofessionals of the Cambridge Public Schools shall be required to work the full work day/work year as prescribed by the terms of the collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge Public Schools and the Cambridge Education Association Unit E, as then in effect. It is further understood and agreed that those Unit E members of the King School and Fletcher-Maynard Academy, who hold appropriate teaching certifications issued by the Massachusetts Department of Elementary and Secondary Education, who are selected to participate and serve as teachers in the expanded learning programs for an expanded learning time position for which they are appropriately certified shall be required to work the additional time applicable to their expanded learning time teaching position, which include additional hours beyond the regular workday as prescribed by the terms of the collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge Public Schools and Cambridge Education Association. It is understood and agreed that no member of Unit E will be assigned to an expanded learning time teaching position until after members of Unit A have been given an opportunity to apply for such expanded learning time teaching position. It is further understood and agreed that an expanded learning time program must include a minimum of three hundred (300) hours of additional learning time during the school year. Unit E members serving as teachers in the expanded learning time program who work this additional time of three hundred hours per year in an expanded learning time position providing direct instruction to students in the expanded learning time program shall be compensated the salary set forth below in addition to their current salary set forth in this collective bargaining agreement:

Members of Unit E

	Years of Experience	Annualized Rate for 300 Hours
Level One	0-5	\$11,952.00
Level Two	6-10	\$15,239.00
Level Three	11 or more	\$18,227.00

(d) If a principal chooses to implement an expanded learning time program consisting of more than three hundred (300) hours of additional learning time during the school year, the compensation will be pro-rated accordingly. It is further agreed that compensation for all schedules in the

set forth in the collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge Education Association Unit E and the Cambridge School Committee:

\$6,000.00.

It is also understood and agreed that Unit E members of the King School (c) and Fletcher-Maynard Academy as paraprofessionals of the Cambridge Public Schools shall be required to work the full work day/work year as prescribed by the terms of the collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge Public Schools and the Cambridge Education Association Unit E, as then in effect. It is further understood and agreed that those Unit E members of the King School and Fletcher-Maynard Academy, who hold appropriate teaching certifications issued by the Massachusetts Department of Elementary and Secondary Education, who are selected to participate and serve as teachers in the expanded learning programs for an expanded learning time position for which they are appropriately certified shall be required to work the additional time applicable to their expanded learning time teaching position, which include additional hours beyond the regular workday as prescribed by the terms of the collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge Public Schools and Cambridge Education Association. It is understood and agreed that no member of Unit E will be assigned to an expanded learning time teaching position until after members of Unit A have been given an opportunity to apply for such expanded learning time teaching position. It is further understood and agreed that an expanded learning time program must include a minimum of three hundred (300) hours of additional learning time during the school year. Unit E members serving as teachers in the expanded learning time program who work this additional time of three hundred hours per year in an expanded learning time position providing direct instruction to students in the expanded learning time program shall be compensated the salary set forth below in addition to their current salary set forth in this collective bargaining agreement:

Members of Unit E

	Years of Experience	Annualized Rate for 300 Hours
		jor 500 110 urs
Level One	0-5	\$11,952.00
Level Two	6-10	\$15,239.00
Level Three	11 or more	\$18,227.00

(d) If a principal chooses to implement an expanded learning time program consisting of more than three hundred (300) hours of additional learning time during the school year, the compensation will be pro-rated accordingly. It is further agreed that compensation for all schedules in the

expanded learning time program that are less than three hundred (300) hours shall be pro-rated accordingly.

- (e) Additionally, the Association and the Committee acknowledge and agree that if an individual who is serving in an expanded learning time teaching opportunity goes out on leave for twenty (20) or more consecutive days, for any reason including without limitation, for a medical leave, personal leave or otherwise, the payment of the stipend set forth above will end on the twenty-first (21st) day of said leave. The Association and the Committee further acknowledge and agree that the individual will not be paid the stipend for the period of time he or she is not performing such expanded learning time opportunity duties. It is further agreed between the Association and the Committee that if the individual returns from said leave during the same school year and resumes his/her duties under the expanded learning time program, then payment of the stipend will resume as of the date on which the individual reassumes his/her duties in the expanded learning time program.
- 7. The Committee and the Association acknowledge and agree that under the provisions of this Agreement if a Unit E member works as a paraprofessional in the expanded learning time program at either the King School or the Fletcher-Maynard Academy, then the Unit E member shall be paid a stipend of \$20.00 (twenty dollars) per hour for hours worked as during expanded learning time. This stipend is included in the Unit E member's regular semi-monthly paycheck.
- 8. If a Unit E member who regularly works as a paraprofessional in the expanded learning time program is asked to substitute for a teacher who is working in the expanded learning time program, then the Unit E member shall be paid a \$10.00 (ten dollars) per hour differential for hours worked as a substitute teacher, including the expanded learning time program hours. The differential payment will be paid on a monthly basis in accordance with existing practices for substitute teacher payments.
- 9. On occasion a Unit E member who does not regularly work in the expanded learning time program may be asked to substitute for a teacher who is working in the expanded learning time program. If that situation arises, then the Unit E member shall receive a differential payment of \$10.00 (ten dollars) per hour for the regular school day and \$30.00 (thirty dollars) per hour for hours worked as a substitute teacher during expanded learning time program hours. The entire differential payment for substitute teaching in this situation will be paid on a monthly basis in accordance with existing practices for substitute teacher payments. For example, if a Unit E member who does not regularly work in the expanded learning time program substitutes for a teacher who is working in the expanded learning time program for seven (7) hours, then the member shall be sixty dollars (\$60.00) for the regular school day and thirty dollars (\$30.00) for the additional hour of work for a total differential payment of ninety dollars (\$90.00).

- 10. The deadlines set forth in Article 34 of the collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge Education Association Units A&B and the Cambridge School Committee, as then in effect, regarding the submission of applications for job sharing, and the deadlines set forth in Article 5M of the collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge Education Association Units A&B and the Cambridge School Committee, as then in effect, regarding the submission of applications for flex-time, shall not be applicable in the event that individual teachers at the King School and/or Fletcher-Maynard Academy seek to voluntarily access the provisions of either of these articles, as then in effect, in connection with the expanded learning time programs at each school.
- It is understood and agreed that individual teachers at the King School and the Fletcher-Maynard Academy may voluntarily seek to access the flex-time provisions of Article 5M of the collective bargaining agreement between the Cambridge Education Association Units A&B and the Cambridge School Committee, as then in effect, in connection with the expanded learning time programs at each school.
- 12. It is understood and agreed that the King School and the Fletcher-Maynard Academy shall each develop an internal resolution process to allow staff members to raise issues, concerns or problems and that this internal resolution process shall be provided to all staff members at each school by the Principal. It is further understood and agreed that the grievance process set forth in the applicable collective bargaining agreements between the Association and the Committee will not be used to raise any issues, concerns or problems with respect to the expanded learning time program at each school. All disputes not resolved at the school level shall be referred to the Superintendent for resolution. The President of the Cambridge Education Association will consult with the Superintendent regarding the dispute. The decision of the Superintendent shall be final.
- 13. It is understood and agreed that teachers and paraprofessionals at the King School and the Fletcher-Maynard Academy who are working in the expanded learning time program, either on a flex-time schedule or on expanded hours who fall under the jurisdiction of the Association may not seek modification of the term of the assignment until the expiration of the school year in which the assignment was made unless extenuating circumstances exist.
- 14. It is understood and agreed that community partners also will be selected by each principal of each school to assist in the operation and delivery of services in the expanded learning time program of each school. It is also understood and agreed that the selection and usage of community partners in the expanded learning time programs of the King School and the Fletcher-Maynard Academy shall not be grievable under the collective bargaining agreements between the Cambridge Education Association Units A, B, C, D & E and the Cambridge School Committee, as then in effect.

- 15. It is understood and agreed that all community partner positions shall not be positions that fall under the jurisdiction of the Association collective bargaining agreements, as then in effect, and individuals employed in these positions will not be members of the Association's bargaining units. It is further understood and agreed that individuals employed in these community partner positions at the King School and the Fletcher-Maynard Academy shall not accrue seniority in the school system and that these community partners will be selected by the principal of each school to assist in the operation and delivery of services in the expanded learning time programs at either the King School and/or the Fletcher-Maynard Academy.
- 16. It is understood and agreed that the King School and the Fletcher-Maynard Academy expanded learning time programs and their respective school-based administrators will have greatly increased decision-making authority, including that all Cambridge Education Association Units A, B, C, D & E positions at these two (2) schools that are posted as expanded learning time positions, which include additional hours beyond the regular work day, are exempt from all Union and School Committee work rules as relates to the work hours and work day. No provisions of this Agreement shall prevent the principals of the King School and/or the Fletcher-Maynard Academy and/or the Cambridge Public Schools from making changes to their respective expanded learning time programs and schedules during the course of the school year based on the needs of the student population attending each of the schools.
- 17. The Committee and the Association agree that even though the King School and the Fletcher-Maynard Academy are implementing expanded learning time programs at each of these schools, that the ending time at the King School and the Fletcher-Maynard Academy on the day before Thanksgiving will be noon or at a time earlier when required by the school district. The Association agrees that no grievances shall be filed by any member of any unit with respect to the ending time at the King School and the Fletcher-Maynard Academy on the day before Thanksgiving.
- 18. It is understood and agreed that this Agreement will be effective through the term of any expanded learning time grant awarded by the Massachusetts Department of Education to the Cambridge Public Schools for expanded learning time programs at either the King School and/or the Fletcher-Maynard Academy and/or through the term of award of other grant funds, whichever is longer. It is further understood and agreed that the continuation of any expanded learning time program at either school is subject to and contingent upon the continuation of grant funding from the Massachusetts Department of Education and/or other grant funds. The Association and the Committee further agree that it is within the sole discretion of the Cambridge Public Schools to withdraw from participation in the expanded learning time program at any time and that if either the King School and/or the Fletcher-Maynard Academy withdraw from participation in the expanded learning time

program, the provisions of this Agreement shall no longer be applicable to said school. It is further understood and agreed that this Agreement may be extended by mutual agreement of the parties. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the parties agree to review the agreement every two years that such agreement is in effect. The parties agree that this Agreement is an Appendix to the 2012-2015 collective bargaining agreements between the Cambridge School Committee and the Cambridge Education Association Unit C, Unit D and Unit E and the 2012-2013 Interim Agreement and 2012-20116 collective bargaining agreements between the Cambridge School Committee and the Cambridge Education Association Units A&B.

- 19. Although both parties agree that programs such as expanded learning time programs at the King School and the Fletcher-Maynard Academy require flexible operating schedules and exemptions from work rules, notwithstanding this provision, the President of the Cambridge Education Association may consult with the Superintendent or designee regarding the expanded learning time programs at the King School and Fletcher-Maynard Academy.
- 20. It is further understood and agreed by the parties that this Agreement only pertains to the expanded learning time programs at the King School and the Fletcher-Maynard Academy. The Association and the Committee agree that the development, operation and implementation of an expanded learning time program at any other school in the Cambridge Public Schools would have to be negotiated between and among the Association and the Committee.

WHEREFORE, the Association and the Committee have caused this Agreement to be executed by their duly authorized representative as of the date set forth above.

CAMBRIDGE SCHOOL COMMITTEE

CAMBRIDGE EDUCATION ASSOCATION

Order No. C14-065

Date 4/30/14

Patricia Berry

Secretary to the Cambridge School Committee

ARTICLES OF AGREEMENT

This Agreement is made and entered into this Committee and the Cambridge Education Association.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF the said parties hereunto set their hands and seals to this Agreement and three other copies of like content.

p division in the same	Agree
CAMBRIDGE EDUCATION ASSOCIATION (SIGNED) Worker Chair May and Market Chair Negotialing Committee	CITY OF CAMBRIDGE SCHOOL COMMITTEE (SIGNE Patricia A. Berry (for School Committee) Voted by the School Committee
Negotiating Committee Negotiating Committee Negotiating Committee	Date Order No. Jefficy M. Young, Ed.D., Superinteredent of Schools
Negotiating Committee Negotiating Committee Atthe Et helbonatil Negotiating Committee	Claire Spinner, Chief Financial Officer
Negotiating Committee Negotiating Committee	
Negotiating Committee	
Negotiating Committee	
Negotiating Committee	
Negotiating Committee	

Jill Coleman, MTA Consultant